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CHILDREN AND TELEVISION

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 16, 1983

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON TELECOMMUNICATIONS,
CONSUMER PROTECTION, AND FINANCE,

Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:40 a.m., in room

2322, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Timothy E. Wirth.
(chairman) presiding.

Mr. WIRTH. Good morning. If the subcommittee could come to
order.

As I believe everybody knows, this is National Children and Tele-
vision Week. This morning's hearing is a further approach on this
issue by this subcommittee, which has long been _concerned about
the issues of children and television, and the impact of television
on the socialization of the,young.

As we all know, historically there, have been three main influ-
ences on .children. One, the family; secondthe school; and third,
the church. A fourth has emerged in the last 30 years and that is
the impact of television on the development of children, and the
education, and socialization of our young.

We, historically in this country, have always put an enormous
premium on .the education of our young, and the investment in our
young people, from the little red school house to the American
high school today. We are very aware and have long been con-
cerned about televisi rLanditalcripace on young people. .

This becomes prt'cularly important as we see, a number of
emergingtechnologi in the 1980's. Alternative ways of developing
programing for children, beyond commercial television to the
advent and success of Public Broadcasting may change the outlook
of the video marketplace.

Today we hope to take further steps in understanding what is
the relationship between what we ought to .be doing, and where we
ought to be going in this area of public and commercial televidion,
and its impact on our children.

Before going to our witnesses, let me ae,k my colleagues if they
have any statements that they would like to make. I would like to
start on my Jeft with the ranking minority member, Mr. Rinaldo.

[Mr. Wirth's prepared statement follows:] `-

STATEMENT OF HON. TIMOTHY E. WIRTH

Today we begin hearings on the critical issue of children and television. Last year,
when I introduced the House resolution which created National Children and Tele-
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vision Week had Mit:tided that we dedicate this week to a thoughtful and probing
examination of the priigramming needs of younger Americans. 9.,

There is no question that television has become an integral part of everyday life,
with profound effects on people of every age. Television has the potential to provide
Unique educational and entertainment opportunities for children, yet often falls
short of its promise. As part of this national look at children's programming, I am
hopeful that this Subcommittee can begin to make some real progress in sorting out
much of the,debate and controversy surrounding the programming needs of chil-
dren. In calling thin hearing, I hope that we can put the disagreements of the past
behind us and look toward solutions of the future.

Children are this country's most precious resource, yet their needs Ke often not
adequately served. During their most formative yearsthe time of their lives when
they develop a system of values, and outlook of the world around them and the tools
that will prepare tItem,for their adult livestelevision plays a crucial role in our
children's development. Now, because of an explosiorrof new technologies there is
even greater, potential to expand the programming choices for children. Cable televi-
sion, satellite services, and video cassettes are among the mediums that promise
greater diversity for all Americans. HoMv: er in the near term, these technologies
will not be-available to the majorityol the nation's children.

Public television has made substantial and extremely meaningful contributions to
quality children's programming,' but its viability is again being threatened by the
Reagan Administration's catastrophic proposals to rescind I0 percent of its fund-
ingproposals I find extremely short-sighted and disturbing given the higory of the
Subcommittee and the Congress's commitment to funding public broadcasting.

So, where do we go from here to make the technological challenges of the 1980's
work to the advantage of our children? I believe we must end the feuding and re-
(riminations of the past and work together toward feasible and meaningful solu-
tions in providing children's programming. While we must be ever sensitive to the
First Amendment rights 6T broadcasters, Congress does have a responsibility to
ensure that the needs of our children are well-served. I would hope that govern-
ment, industry, educational and grass roots groups can work togetheer toward this
goal and that is why I am endorsing the legislative proposal of the National Educa-
tion Association and Commissioner Riviera to create a temporary task force to expe-
ditiously devise a workable blueprint to maximize the potential of the video market-
place for children.

I am most grateful to all of you who have join0 us today and I am looking for-
ward to hearing your vies on these important issues of children and television.

Mr. RINALDO. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairinan.
I just want to make a couple of very brief comments. First of all

I 1,vaW, to state that P am pleased that we are having this hearing
because I feel it is important to emphasize how vital it is to have
good television programing aimed specifically. at the child viewer.
The subcommittee has assembled a distinguished group of wit-

have_made_significant contributions to improving_chil-
dren's television programing over the years.

While some progress 'has been made in identifying the program-
ing needs and interests of children, the networks and broadcasters
must be more responsive and increase the hours of programing
aimed at children, as well as the equality of such programing.

I look forward to hearing about some of t,l-w projects which have
been undertaken specifically for National Children and Television
week. I hope that they will prove successful enough to be continued
past this week and to make lasting contributions to improved
television for children, because, as pointed out in the previous
statement, television has become a medium that has a significant
influence on our young people.

Mr. WIRTH. Thank you, Mr. Rinaldo.
Mr. Gore.
Mr. GORE. Mr. Chairman, I don't. have a lengthy or formal open-

ing statement. I would just note, for the record, that in contrast to
my colleague from New Jersey, I am not impressed with the record



3

on children's television. I think it is a missed opportunity amount:
ing to a national tragedy that we are failing to take advantage of
the oppoqunity that children's television provides, and the quality
of the programing. that is produced I think is very poor.

The level of commitment on the part of the networks particular-
ly to children's television is very weak, and I think it constitutes a
failure on the part of the networks to meet the responsibility they
have to the public, or that large portion of the public.

Mr. WIRTH. Thank you, Mr. Gore.
Mr. Tauke.
Mr. TAUKE. Thank you, tir:Chairman. r.

I believe that it is appro riate that we recognize the greatimpor-
tance of the children's programing oh television and the impor-
tance of the week that we are celebrating by holding this hearing,
and I commend you for doing so.

I guess I find myself somewhat in-between the points of the two
members that precedeeme. I don't really believe we have achieved
all we can in the television programing area, but I think that it
has been improyed.

I look at the schedule of programing here on Washington televi-
sion stations-today, and I find however that most young people are
not going to have much available to them. Many of them are going
to be, if they watch television, subjected to programs that probably
are not going to do very much to educate them or to acquaint them
with the kinds of values that this society would like them to have.
So while we have seen seme progress in some area's of television
programing for children, certainly there is a way to go.

I think we have to look not only at the question of what we do in
the way of children's programing, but I think there is also a seri-
ous question about who is responsible for providing programing. I
am not at all certain that we can, as Members of Congress, honest-
ly sit up here and point fingers.at people for not providing the chil-
dren's programing, maybe it is not their really their responsibility
to do so.

I think we have an obligation to look today, not only at what is
being provided and what can be provided, but also what responsi-
bilityvarious segmentsof thebroadcastingcommunityhaveto
make certain that there is the kind of programing' for children's
television which will enhance the well-being of our society.

Mr. WIRTH. Thank you, Mr. Tauke.
Mr. Leland.
Mr. LELAND. Mr. Chairman; I welcome the opportunity to com-

memorate National Children and Television Week, and to discuss
issues concerning children and television. Television is inci,:asingly
becoming one of the primary educators of America.

Studies indicate that many children spend more hours watching
television at home than they do studying in the classroom. The
images that children receive from television broadcasting shape
their perceptions, attitudes, and values, Although there has been
improvement in the, quality of children's programing over the paSt
few years, many questions and concerns have gone unanswered.

I am appreciative that we will have an opportunity to discuss the
roles of commercial and public broadcasting in providing program-
ing for children, the impact of the changing marketplace on chil-
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dren's TV, and the development of pay and cable systems and their
impact on children's programing.

I fully .agree with the Federal Communications Comnaission'sc,
statement that broadcasters have a speCial obligation to children. I
hope that this hearing w ill provide the impetus for further im-
provement of programing designed for and geared to children. I ap-
preciate your foresight in ...his matter.

Mr. WIRTFI. Thank you very much, .Mr. Leland.
One of the themes that will run through all of our discussion in

this area is the first amendment and whether or not the Congress'
can and should be dictating the content of programing. I don't
think anybody on this panel would Suggest for 1 minute that that
is our obligation or our responsibility, or something that we can cfo
under contraints of the Constitution and the first amendment.

However, it is very clear that there are a number of issues relat-
ed to the education and socialization of our young have been regis-
tered here. There is a careful balance which I think we are very
aware of. I would like to just say that at the start, given the con-
cerns that many justifiably suggest when we get into this very deli-.
cate area of programing.

Second, just procedurally, I should, note that we in the Congress,
are at the height of the budget season. As a Member of the Budget
Committee, I am going to have to leave shortly to go over to the
markup of the famous first budget resolution..about which I know
all of you are passionately concerned.

We would like'to get going as quickly as we can with our first
panel which includes two very good friends of.this subcommittee,
Commissioner Henry Rivera from the Federal. Communications
Commission=-Commissioner, we are delighted to have you here
and Mr. Robert Keeshan, otherwise known as Captain Kangaroo
Captain, delighted tohave you here this morning. Thank you both
very much.

Commissioner Rivera, perhaps we could start with you. I just
want to commend you on the legislative proposal that you and Na-
tional Education Association have put together to create_a tempo-
rary task force of all groups to look at this issue. I, for one, think
that this is a very good idea, and one that we ought to pursue.'We
look forward to hearing from you about that and other issues in
greater detail.

So welcome, and we look forward to hearing from you. Thank
you for being with us.

STATEMENT OF HENRY. M. RIVERA, COMMISSIONER, FEDERAL
COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION

Mr. RivERA. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee. I
appreciate this opportunity to present my views on the subject of
children's television, an issue of genuine concern to me.

I am frankly delighted that the subcommittee has decided to con-
duct hearings on the state of children's television. In terms of the
development of the voters, workers, and leaders of tomorrow's
America, this could not be a more important issue 'or a more timely
airing of that issue.
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The statistics on the high incidence of television viewing by
America's young are well known. During the impressionable ages
of 2 through 5, our children watch an average of 27 hours of televi-
sion a week. Children between the ages of 6 through 11. watch 25
hours of television weekly, on the average. A -growing number of
.studies, including one recently issued by the National 4stitute of
Mental Health, have suggested a correlation between television
viewin and child development.

The agnitude of television viewing and the impact of that view-
ing o children are great. And yet one need only scan a TV sched-
ule t confirm that the choice of programs designed for the child
audi nce on commercial television is limited, to put it most charita-
bly: A sprinkling of randomly aired "specials" and the well-known

,,Saturday morning cartoon ghetto are all that remain on the corn-
/ mercial networks. One by one, we have watched the best and the

brightest programs disappearCaptain Kangaroo, Animals, Ani-
mals, Animals, 30 Minutes, and even the long popular Wonderful
World of Disney.

There have been some replacements, it is true. But more often
than not, they have been inexpensive animated shows or reruns.
Since the gradual euthanasia of the Captain Kangaroo Show, none
of the commercial networks, to my knowledge, airs a regularly
scheduled weekday program created specifically for children. Is
this the best our great country can offer its young?

I do not mean to criticize the television industry alone. We are
all responsible for the owrentecondition of the medium:' parents,
broadcasters and policymikers.

As parents, many of us have too easily succumbed to the tempta-
tion to use television as a surrogate, or an electronic babysitter. We
haire also failed effectively to express our. approval of, or displeas-
ure with, the programs watched by our children..

Many broadcasters have also failed to hire up to their responsibil-
ities under the public interest standard of the Communications
Act: to air a reasonable.amRunt of programing specially designed
for children on a regular balps, at a time when children are likely
to be watching. Apart from any legal duty, broadcasters quite
simply have breached their social compact with their constituen-
cythe viewing audienceto enrich, entertain and educate.

At a time when broadcasters, are claiming sufficient "maturity"
to warrant full and unconditional deregulation,-I find this perform-
anceor lack of performancedisappointing and disturbing. For
broadcasters to be persuasive in their campaign for full regulatory
relief, they must show themselves to be responsible to the
Their record in meeting needs"of children undermines the sense of
confidence that policymakers nust have before they can make a
judgment that our broadcast system has come of age..

I am also disheartened by the inaction of my agency, the Federal
Communications Commission. Over a decade ago, the FCC began
an inquiry into the condition of children's television. That effort re-
sulted in the promulgation in 1974,, of a policy statement outlining
broadcaster obligations to the child audience. In 1979, a special
task force concluded that the industry, as a whole, was not living
up to its programing responsibilities under the policy statement. In
response.the FCC launched a rulemaking which outlined five alter-



native approaches for remedying the deficiencies perceived by the
task force. In October ,1980, during 2 days of. hearings, the Commis-
sion heard some of the many people who commented on these rule-
making proposals: Presumably, those hearings Vero a prelude to
final action in the docket. As it turned out, though, the issue was et
put on the back burner at the agency. National Children and Tele-
vision Week has not even evoked a commemorative .gesture from
the FCC.

Many broadcasters have shrewdly appraised the situation in,
Washington and, seeing that the FCC's attention is on other mat-
ters, have adjusted their program schedules accordingly. As I have
said i other forums, from a purely financial standpoint I cannot
blame them. But, I cannot believe that we have become so cynical
as a society that we will allow the laws of economics to govern in
every instance.

I particularly cannot accept the view that broadcasters are
merely business peoplenothing more and nothing less. A televi-
sion is not, as some have suggested, just a toaster. with pictures.
NAB president Eddie Fritts recently said in a slightly different

'context: "Broadcasting as a guest in the home is unlike any other
business in the nation." I agree. Also, no matter how warmly we
may embrace deregulation as a general principle, the fact remains
that to this day, broadcasters are by lawpublic trustees. As such,
they are subject to reasonable public interest regulation by the
FCC. And no matter what ,the alleged shortcomings of the FCC's
1974 policy statement, that statement is still on the books. It is a
good law and the FCC should make good its promise to enforce it,
not allow its pronouncements on broadcasters' obligation to chil-
dren to become hollow fictions.

It is simply unacceptable to say that broadcasting is a business
and must be guided by what is most profitable. As entities with an
exclusive license to use the spectrum, broadcasters have<benefitted
substantially from the use of a public resource. In return, the
public is entitled to a dividend. At a minimum, that dividend
should include regular, diverse and enriching programing for chil-
dren..

Children's needs simply cannot be met in the present market-
place. They cannot speak the language that is best understood by
commercial entities. There is much hope for genuinely abUndant
video programing in the future, but today the video Marketplace is
not so robust that sustained, quality children's programs are likely
to be offered through the natural interplay of market forces.

No one expectsor would wanttelevision licensees to become
national nannies. What we should reasonably expect is for broad-
casters to offer children a choice. One that we as a nation can be
proud of. One that reflects the best potential of the medium. And,
yes, one that is not be dictated exclusively by economics.

How can we make this longstanding hope and collection of public
promises a reality?

Public television is certainly one vehicle for helping fulfill the
children's programing mission. The public television network has
been nothing less than the standard bearer in developing programs
for youthful viewers. We must take all reasonable steps to insure
that public broadcasting is soundly and generously financed. Give
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suggestions that"public television single-handedly meet our chil-
drens' viewing needs, I view with more than a little trepidation the
administration's proposals to slash FederaLfunding of public broad-.
casting.

Although I firmly support a strongpublic broadcasting system,
have several reservations about making it 'shoulder entire re-
sponsibility for children's television. Our children's access to di
verse and ,enriching programs should not be dependent on the va-
garies of die appropriations prciceos. The funding hazards under
which public broadcasting has recently operated dramatically illus-
trate the perils of that approach. '

I am also concerned that a large part of the public cannot receive
an over-the-air public television signalat least 5 percent and per-
haps much higher. Universal service is a fundamental communica-
tions policy goal. We have recently reemphasized this conviction in
the common carrier area. I can think of no reason that commit-
ment should not apply with equal vigor in the children's program-
ing arena.

Finally, there is a curious double standard, from a first amend-
ment standpoint in sparing commercial -broadcasters &Om all be-
havioral regulation in the interest of free speech, while specifying
desired categories of programing as a condition of Federal funding
for public broadcasters. Others have raised this issue and it deeply
concerns me, as well.

I firmly believe commercial broadcasters should be held to their
existing duty to air a reasonable amount of programing specially
designed for children. Thex have the financial resources, the cre-
ative tdlent, and an unmatched ability to reach the entire viewing
public, free of direct charge. Toward this end, my preference would
be for the FCC to act on it9 outstanding rulemaking on children's
television. The options proposed, which range from impng man-
'datory programingguidelines to relying entirely on the developing
new technologies, are sufficiently broad to allow the FCC to ad-
dress the children's programing issue responsibly. Let me make
plain that I have no love for mandatory program performance
guidelines. I would advocate them only as a last resort. However, I
do believe the FCC has the legal authority to promulgate narrowly
tailored regulations or processing guidelines to meet the needs of
this specially protected class. And, if commercial broadcasters
cannot- see their way clear to meeting their obligation to children
independently, I. would be prepared to Consider the guideline con-
cept, at least as an interim measure.

While -.I would prefer for the FCC, on its own, to finish what it
has started, I realize that many of the Commissioners responsible
for the rulem'aking proposals-issued 3 years ago have since left the
Agency. Some of us are unfalniliar with the issues involved. Others
may feel that the FCC should update the record befpre acting. Still
others may want additional analysis of alternativd6 not expressly
highlighted before, such as placing responsibility in this area on

'the public television alone.
We need a vehicle for such supplemental activity, which will

break the existing regulatory stalemate. I urge this subcommittee
to consider legislation to form a temporary commission on children
and television to evaluate strategies for meeting the television
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viewing needs of our young people. The temporary commission
could consist of high level representatives of government, industry,
and members of the general public active in this area.

What I have'tin mind is something along the lines that the Na-
tional Education Association proposed to the F C during a publicC
participation en bane meeting in January 19 . If the subcommit-
tee decided to pursue. this suggestion, it shout givegive the temporary
commission a limited life span, say 6' months, during which the
group could freshen the record of the FCC's pending rulemaking,
educate the current FCC on the issues involved, and ,ultimately
present final recommendations for positive action, The temporary
commission should be specifically accountable to the Congressas
well as the FCCso that Congress will be in a position to act
promptly on any legislative recommendations that are' made.

Although groups of this sort carry the potential for delay, they
also can, if properly, structured, provide the catalyt for creative
new initiatives. I am especially optimistic 'about the prospects for a
temporary commission on children and television because of the
apparent success of your Tempo'rary Commission on Alternative Fi-
nancing for Public Television, which is being ably chaired by FCC_
Commissioner James Quello. I can also attest to the creative poten-
tial of special high-level, task-oriented committees based on my
own experience' chairing the FCC's Advisory Committee on Alter-
native Financing Opportunities for Minorities in Telecommtinica-
tion's. .

-... \
In conclusion, I am grateful for this chance\ to 'present my views

on children's television. National Children and Television week has
real promise for raising public awareness about the present condi-
tion of television for our nation's young. I hope that those in a posi-
tion to make a difference continue beyond March 19 the enthusi-
asm generated during this commemorative week.

This concludes my prepared testimony, Mr. Chairman. However,
before I finish, I would like to report to you a late breaking devel-
opment from the Commission. I have with me a letter from FCC
Chairman Mark Fowler to you, Congressmin Wirth, which he has
asked me to deliver. I am told that your staff was made aware of
this letter last night, right after I received it. The letter states that
Chairman Fowler has just decided to hold an en bane hearing
sometime in late April on children's television and to conclude the
1979 children's television rulemaking proceeding in late summer or
early fall of 1983. I suppose, these may be some truth to the adage
that the squeaky wheel gas the grease. I lam pleased that Chair-
man Fowler has decided to move ahead with the FCC's duties in
this area. As I stated before, I believe the FCC should finish what
it has started. While I believe this is a positive development, I also
continue to believe that congressional action in the area of chil-
dren's programing would be an appropriate and desirable supple-
ment to the FCC action. My impression is that when Congress
speaks, the broadcast industry and the FCC listen. Tangible evi-
dence of congressional concern 'Cannot harm the cause of children's
television. It could also help. As I said earlier, a temporary commis-
sion could fertilize everyone's thinking on this kige-old issue. I
would not want the creation of a temporary commission to delay
the decision on the children's television issue. But dates often slip

1
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at the FCC despite the chairman's best intentions, so it is quite
conceivable that a temporary commission could finish its work
before the FCC completes its outstanding rulemaking. Its recom-
mendations could be filtered into any final report and order that
the FCC would issue. Even if the temporary commission did not
finish is work before final FCC action, the temporary commission
recommendations could be used in petitions for reconsideration, or
considered by Congress, as appropriate.

These are matters that the subcommittee will obviously have to
evaluate. I'd be happy tb answer any questions you may have, Mr.
Chairman.*

Mr. WIRTH. Thank you very much, Mr. Commissioner.
Without objection, Mr. Fowler's letter of last night will be includ-

ed in full in the record. We appreciate your good work at the com-
mission and the efforts of the commission to work together and, as
you suggest, respond to the very deep concerns of this subcommit-
tee.

Thank you very much, and I hope you won't mind if a number of
us plagiarize from ygur excellent testimony.

Mr. RIVERA. Not at all, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WIRTH. Thank you, Commissioner.
[The letter referred to follows:]
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FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION
rAsHINGION. D. C. 20754

March 16, 1983
OFFICROF

Tilt C....sm...

Honorable Timothy Wirth
Chairman, Subcommittee on Telecommunications,

Consumer Protection, and Finance
Committee on'Energy and Finance
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Chairman Wirth:

I am writing in reference to the Subcommittee Hearing on
children and television scheduled today as part of National
Children and Television Week. My fellow Commissioner Henry
Rivera is scheduled to participate in this Hearing, and I have
asked him to present this letter to you.

As you know, in 1979 a special FCC Task Force released a
study of children's television, reviewing the five year period
since the 1974 FCC Children's Television Policy Statement. In

response to that report, the Commission began an Inquiry, Docket
No. 194'2, to consider alternative approaches to the subject of
children's television. Two days of hearings were conducted in
October, 1980 on the study and recommended alternatives.

I would anticipate that the Commission will issue a final
report in Docket No. 19142 by late summer/early fall, 1983.
Pursuant to that timetable, and in order to havb an up-to-date
record with which to proceed in this important matter, I would
request, with your pe lission, that a transcript of today's
Hearing be included in the record'of Docket No. 19142.

In addition, I have scheduled an en banc oral hearing at the
Commission on Docket No. 19142 for late April. This hearing will
give interested parties an opportunity to update comments already
filed in the proceeding. It will also give members of the
Commission an opportunity, sitting as a panel, to have a question
and answer exchange with the commenting parties. -

I would respectfully request that this letter be made a part
of the record of today's Hearing.

Sincerely,

Mark S. Fowler
Chairman
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Mr. WIRTH. With Commissioner Rivera is, as54 suggested, an old
friend of this subcommittee and a long-time family friend of Sena-
tor Heinz who was, on the Senate side, the Senate sponsor of the
legislation creating National Children and Television Week, Mr.
Robert Keeshan, perhaps better known outside of the families in-
volved as Captain Kangaroo.

Captain, again, thank you very much for being with us once
again. We look forward to hearing from you.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT KEESHAN, NEW YORK

Mr. KEESHAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I must say that you are the first chairman of a congressional

committee who did not introduce me by saying, Good Morning,
Captain. I appreciate that. I appreciate the opportunity to speak to
you today about perhaps my favorite subject, children and televi-
sion.

Perhaps the most basic undertaking of any society is the nurtur-
ing of its young. This, of course, springs from the instinct, survival
of the individual and survival of the society. A society which intel-
ligently attends to the nurturing of its young has a promising
future. The society which fails in this basic task will spend its re-
sources restraining its misfits, building detention centers to ware-
house its failures.

To be successful in the nurturing process, society must be con-
cerned about the many influences affecting the development of its
young. The family, our primary unit for nurturing, must have the
total support needed to support its task. We must provide for the
education of the young. Every child must have access to the splen-
did facilities of modern American medicine. All of us in society
must weigh how our private actions and our public and corporate
policies affect the youth of the Nation, its future.

Television is an influence on our young people. It provides a
wider range of experiences. It provides more information than the
public library, for many more information than the schools. Televi-
sion influences our young in developing attitudes and in the im-
parting of values to young people from toddler to teen and beyond.

The questions asked by this committee today are not simply an-
swered because the question of children and television is a question
with many parts.

How do parents useotelevision?
What can we do to inform parents of the values imparted

to a 4-year-old watching a game show crz soap opera with mature
themes and to make them understand that television is not a baby-
sitter but that programing should be as carefully selected as
friends and other influences upon tbc.

We shall continue to world through the National Council for Chil-
dren and Television to sensitize members of the creative communi-
ty to the effects that their writing, production, and performing may
have upon the Nation's young and, therefore, its future. We shall
continue to impress upon them' that a child is watching.

That brings us to the basic question, the question of broadcaster
responsibility. to children. I believe that broadcasters, commercial
and public, network and independent, must appreciate the impact
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of their programing on the Nation's young and, 'therefore, on the
future of the Republic. This is not a responsibility which we assign
to broadcasters and not to others.

I believe that every segment of our societygovernment, indus-
try, business, including broadcastersmust be accountable for the
effects of their actions on the Nation's young. The question is not
whether broadcasters should be treated as trustees of the airwaves,
or as private enterprise in a public business. Every one of us, indi-
vidual or corporation, public or private, is subject to the principle
of accountability.

How to achieve this accountability is indeed a difficult, question.
I have spent most of the last decade across this Nation calling for
industry self-regulation, and speaking against government intru-
sion. However, I don't believe anyone is naive enough to believe
that the marketplace will pro-..ide the impetus for meeting the
needs of children or any other minority audience.

It is not a question of -marketplace or deregulation or first
amendment rights. Children are special, vulnerable, our most criti-
cal asiset, and must be treated as such. Our law recognizes this in
protecting them in contracts, alcohol abuse, and such rulings as
that of the Supreme Court last year in the New York "kiddie
porn" case, a case incidentally which was fraught with first amend-
ment questions.

No, children are special and if we are to nurture our young and
provide for our future, we must recognize the special conditions
which obtain.

I am a broadcaster, a producer of programing. I am not unfet-
tered. I am responsible for my actions and the effects of my pro-
graming on young people. I accept that responsibility and ask that
I be held accountable. I ask that each and every one of my fellow
broadcasters accept the same accountability. If we do so, as an in-
dustry, then this committee will not find it necessary to ask the
questions it is asking this morning.

Mr. Swirr [presiding]. Thank you very much, gentlemen, for
your testimony.

We will follow the tradition of the committee, recognizing mem-
bers in order of their appearance. We will try to follow within
reason the 5-minute rule.

The Chair recognizes Mr. Gore.
Mr. GORE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
First of all, Commissioner Rivera, I would like to compliment

you on your statement, which I found to be truly excellent. I would
also like to express my appreciation and that of other members of
the, committee, I am sure, for the FCC's responsiveness to the con-
cerns we have expressed as evidenced by the letter from Chairman
Fowler, which you read into the record.

I find your analysis of the problem and your push for action and
your suggestions_all really_excellent. I appreciate _that very much.'

How long have you been on the Commission, Commissioner
Rivera?

Mr. RIVERA. Since August of 1981.
Mr. GORE. I would also like to compliment President Reagan fOr

having the wisdom to appoint you to the Commission, because I
find your perspective quite refreshing. I look forward to working
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with you. This it, just an enormous missed opportunity for our soci-
ety and an enormous tragedy in the way that programing is now
being. presented.

I must admit, Mr. Chairman, I have a conflict of interest of sorts:
I have four young children, all under the age of 9, and I get to
watch a lot of children's programing during meals, and whatnot,
when it-is on. I am quite concerned as a parent and as a member of
this subcommittee.

Mr. Keeshan, tell me when are you on? When is Captain Kanga-
roo on television now. I don't see you any more.

Mr. KEESHAN. You are obviously not an early riser.
We are broadcast on weekends, Saturday and Sunday, in most

places at 7 a.m., although in many places at 6 a.m.
Mr. GORE. That is really an impressive commitment on the part

of the network to get your children's programing out. You used to
be the only network that produced weekday television programing
specifically made for children; is that correct?

Mr. KEESHAN. That is correct. For 27 years, we were on Monday
through Friday on CBS.

Mr. GORE. Now you have been taken off?
Mr. KEESHAN. Now we are on weekends.
Mr. GORE. You have been taken off during the week, and now

you are on weekends.
Mr. KEESHANI Yes.
Mr. GORE. Here in Washington you are on on Sunday mornings

at 6?
Mr. KEESHAN. I am not familiar with the schedule in Washing-

ton, but it would be 6 or 7 a.m. on both Saturday and Sunday.
Mr. GORE. Why have they

a.m.,
'this to you, Captain Kangaroo?

Mr. KEESHAN. I think the marketplace has really come into play
here. There had been for many years tremendous pressure to serve
an adult audience during the week, in the time period that I occu-
pied, 8 to 9 a.m. is a very important time period. It became an op-
pressive pressure. There was pressure from affiliates, and pressure
from other quarters, pressures from the News Division to recapture
that time.

Everyone was unhappy with the performance of the CBS NeWs
against their competition from NBC and ABC. The News Depart-
ment felt very clearly That if they had the full 2 hours to work,
they Could recapture that hour, and they would be more successful
in competing.

Mr. GORE. You mean that they would make more money?
Mr. KEESHAN. I don't know if I want to ascribe the .most base mo-

tives to the network, but it certainly is no accident that-part of the
whole picture is that they would always make more money from
adult programing. Any network will always make more money
from adult programing. There is no question about that.

Mr. GORE. It really isn't complicated, it is?
Mr. KEESHAN. No; it is not. You can't serve a child audience, a

juvenile audience if the only standard is an economic standard.
You have to have other reasons to do quality children's program-
ing.

Mr. GORE. Little children don't buy automobiles. They don't buy
beer. They don't buy perfume.

20-006 0 - 83 - 2
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Mr. KERMAN. They don't vote.
Mr. GORE. They don't vote, and they are not that successful in

nagging their parents to buy the things that are advertised to
them. So there is only a minimal commitment. .

Mr. KEESHAN. They are the silent minority, there is no question
about that. They are not able to express 'their needs. They are not
.articulate.

Mr. GORE. I think, as I said before, in conclusion, this is a trage-
dy that this single largest source of information for young people
in America is handled, or mishandled, in the way it is. What has
happened to you, Captain Kangaroo, is the best example I know of.
The other two networks, of course, didn't have a Captain Kangaroo
to shuffle off on to the dawn slots on the weekend, so it is not just
CBS.

Thank you very much.
Mr. Swim The Chair recognizes Mr. Rinaldo.
Mr. RINALDO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Rivera, I want to thank you for your testimony. `Twice in

your testimony you stated that the networks should air a reason-
able amount of programing specifically designed for children, but
nowhere did you define what a reasonable amount is. Would you
please define that for the benefit of the members of this committee,
and for the record?

Mr. RIVERA. Yes, Congressman, I. think that is a real- problem,
what is a reasonable amount. I think that would have to be defined
and would have to be fleshed out, perhaps, as a result of the en
banc meeting that the Commission is going to have, or perhaps as a
result of the work of the temporary commission if Congress saw fit
to authorize the temporary commission. It is very soft, I agree with
you.

Mr. RINALDO. The problem is that you stated that there wasn't
enough. How much is there now?

Mr. RIVERA. I suggest that that question would be better put to
the networks, Congressman.

Mr. RINALDO. Let me ask you another way. How much more do
you think there be? Should they double the amount they have now,
or triple it?

Mr. RIVERA. I would just say that in 1979, when we issued the
rulemaking, we had a lot more programing for children than we
have now. So there is considerably less. Whether or not they
should double, it, triple it, or quadruple it, is again something that I
would like to await saying until I get the information that will
result from the en bane meeting that we are going to have.

Mr. RINALDO. There is less. So you are saying that the situation
is getting worse rather than better.

Mr. RIVERA. Absolutely.
Mr. RINALDO. I have to admit that I don't know very much about

this, and that is one of the reasons why I am intrigued by the fact
that twice in your testimony you said "a reasonable amount," and
I think that the Commission concept is probably a good one. But
why don't you give me some idea, for the record, as to what your
opinion of reasonable would be. You must have some idea of what
it is.
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Mr. RIVERA. I utilized that word, Congressman, because that is
what the 1974 policy statement indicates and utilizes. In other
areas that we have asked broadcasters to concentrate in, for exam-
ple, public affairs, we have always left the amount, in the discretion
of the licensee. They have broad discretion. That is what the Com-
mission was trying to 'do in 1974 when it issued that particular
policy statement.

Mr. RINALDO. I remember the policy statement, but I am still
trying to get some idea. I know the difficulty with defining reason-
able, but can you give me some idea?

How much has been lost? You said that from 1979 to date, 1983,
there has been a decrease.

Mr. RIVERA. Yes,
Mr. RINALDO. How much of a decrease has there been?
Mr. RIVERA. I can't tell you specifically. I can tell you that Ani-

mals, Animals, Animals is no longer on, and 30 Minutes is no
longer on, or the Wonderful World of Disney is no longer on.

Mr. RINALDO. Has there been a great decrease, a moderate de-
crease, or small decrease?

Mr. RIVERA. There has been a great decrease.
Mr. RINALDO. A great decrease?
Mr. RIVERA. Yes; I think I can quantify it that way, yes.
Mr. RINALDO. Suppose we ran the spectrum from zero to 100 per-

cent of broadcast time, how much broadcast time, just give me an
arbitrary number, do you think should be devoted to children's
television?

Mr. RIVERA. I really am, as you can tell, very reluctant to answer
that question, Congressman.

Mr. RINALDO. I know that, but I would like an answer because I
would like to ask the networks, when they testify, how much they
are providing now. I would like to get some idea of exactly what is
going on in this area because I can't make any intelligent judg
ments without knowing exactly what is happening.

Mr. RIVERA. I undeistand that, and neither can I, that is why I
am very concerned that the Commission flesh out and refresh its
record in the children's television proceeding so that I could give
you an. intelligent answer to that question.

I can tell you that we have less than we had in 1979. There has
been a great decrease, but I certainly can't sit here and tell you
that 71/2 hours a week is reasonable. I simply do not have the infor-
mation to give you that kind of answer.

Mr. RINALDO. In other words, what you are saying is that you
really don't know how much is reasonable and you prefer to wait
until the Commission examines that question and comes up with
some parameters as to what constitutes a reasonable amount.

Mr. RIVERA. That is precisely what I am saying.
Mr. RINALDO. What has caused this decrease, lack of listenership,

or economics, the need to put on more news? I looked in the paper
and I noticed that Captain Kangaroo was replaced by the early
morning news. To what do you attribute this?

Mr. RIVERA. I attribute it to a perception by the broadcasters
that the Commission is no longer interested in "this particular crite-
ria as a condition for renewing theil' licenses, and that they can
make more money airing other types of programs.
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Mr. RNA.no. When your program was aired on weekday morn-
ings, did listenership increase over the years, or decrease, or
remain about the same?

Mr. KEESHAN. It decreased over the years because there was a
fragmentation of the juvenile audience. The juvenile audience in
total was a very small audience, an unattractive audience to begin
with by network broadcast standards. When we first went on the
air in 1955, in most cities there were only two, maybe three sta-
tions on the air at that hour of the morning.

As television matured, many more stations, particularly inde-
pendent stations, came on the air and engaged in counterprogram-
ing. Wa have a situation today where in large cities like New York,
Los Angeles, Philadelphia, Chicago, where we had at that time of
the inorning two, three or four programs designed for juvenile au-
diencv. Thereforo, the audience was greatly fragmented.

So we begin with a small audience, and fragment it even further
through competitive process, and we end up with a very small au-

price, and an unattractive audience. There is no question that
fyolil a business point of view, it is 4 very unattractive audience.
There has to be more than a business reason for doing quality chil-
d re;1`f:; programing.

iti r. Ri!':/.1.1)0. Thank you very much. I have no further questions.
Mr. Swwr. Mr. Leland.
Ddr. I.A:7 AND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Rivera, I think that your statement was most profound and I

am happy to see you on the Commission. I hope that you are able
to get some of your ideas thraigh to your colleagues.

Mr. Rivera, in your opinion, can Public Television, pay-services,
such as Nickelodeon, and ACSN, the learning channel, compensate
for the lack of quality children's programing on commercial-televi-
sion?

Mr. RIVERA. Congressman, first of all, Nickelodeon is a pay serv-
ice, and there is only 35 percent of the Nation, approximately, that
is wired for cable. So you first have to assume that everyone can
afford cable, and that the total Nation is wired in order to have a
compensation effect with regard to services like Nickelodeon.

Public television, again as I mentioned in my,testimony, about 5
percent of the Nation cannot receive a public television signal, I
am informed. In addition, there is some undefined percentage,
maybe as..high as another 5 percent, that can only acquire public
television signals via some sort of a pay service like cable.

Again, if you put all the burden on public television, it would not
be an exact balancing. Also if you said that public television' has to
shoulder the entire burden, it is going to be at the expense of other
types of programing. 4:4

Mr. LELAND. With the -advent orstfc-hhigh technology as televi-
sion and other means by which we co_nmunicate, it seems to me
that given the fact that historically we have not had the foresight,
the Founding Fathers of this Nation and the drafters of the Consti-
tution did not determine that certain rights should be bestowed
upon certain citizens of this country. Children have not been writ-
ten in the Constitution very much even though, they arrive at
some point in their life when they are protected in a much greater

2d



17

sense because they become adults and their rights are then real-
ized.

It seems to me that had they realized that we were going to have
television, that they would have written in the Constitution some
rights for children, such as a Captain Kangaroo would have to con-
tinue on television, and at the same time, in the same slot there
would be maybe a Captain Rabbit on ABC, and.a Captain some-
thing else on NBC. SQ, that the pressures, the nuances of the com-
mercialism of television would not be placed on a Captain Kanga-
roo, but rather they would compete for quality as opposed to the
dollar. Do you agree with that?

Mr. RIVERA. I think that the Supreme Court has stated in the
Red Lion case, and in other cases, that it is the first amendment
,rights of the viewing audience and not the broadcaster's that is
paramount. So to some extent the Supreme Court has done, per-
haps in not as many words as you would haVe the Constitution
read, something similar to, conceptually, what you are talking
about.

Mr. LELAND. I have some obvious concerns also. I am very con-
cerned with the portrayal of minorities and stereotyping on chil-
dren's television, particularly in the programing area. In your opin-
ion, is there still a problem with the stereotyping of minorities and
women, and their role in society, in programing geared toward chil-
dren?

Mr. RIVERA. Congressman, I have not looked into that specifical-
ly. I have had one of the networks, ABC as a matter of fact, came
to my Office and gave me a presentation in which they. indicated
and demonstrated, and perhaps they will do that for the subcorn-
mittee today, that they are sensitive to these issues and have made
a conscious effort to ,do something about that sort of thing in the
programing that they are running for children now.

Mr. LELAND. Thank you, Mr. Commissioner.
Mr. Keeshan, I am glad to realize finally that your name is

something other than Captain Kangaroo. In your opinion are the
commercial networks really abrogating their responsibilities to
children?

Mr. KEESHAN. That is a question that begs a simple answer, and
I don't think I can answer it simply. I think it is a very complex
question. I think there are many influences, as Commissioner
Rivera has pointed out, that affect decisionmaking at the network
level. I think there is absolutely no question that there have been
many pressures, most of them. commercial pressures and economic
pressures, that have taken on a greater importance since the cli-
mate of regulation of the broadcast; industry has changed.

It is much more difficult now for a network. A network is noth-
ing more than a collection of stations, and the pressure from indi-
vidual.stations, as Mr. Swift well knows from his past experience,
those pressures can be enormously great in network executive
suites. think that the difference in the climate of regulation of

,the broadcast industry has made those pressures on affiliates much
more effective.

Certainly in my case they came into,play. There is no question
that fOrNyears affiliates wanted to remove the Captain because not



only could they not make as much money on the Captain, but also
he interfered with what they call the flow of the audiehce.

There was adult programing before, and there was adult pro-
graming after, and here was an island of programing that served
young people. They felt that a lot of adults were switching to other
stations and were lost for the entire morning or lost for the entire
day.

Those are commercial considerations and I think in that sense
the difference in regulatory climate has been a tremendous influ-
ence on children's television, not just Captain Kangaroo but many
programs,

Mr. LELAND. Going back to the question that I asked the Com-
missioner, do you think that if there had been counterprograming
on the opposite networks that you would still be on television be-
cause you would be competing for quality of programing as opposed
to the commercial aspects that the networks seem to look for now?

Mr. KEESHAN. It is an adversarial business, there is no question
about that. I think that if there were reasons for doing quality pro-
graming for television, other than economic reasons, we would still
be there. But it is very, very difficult' .

I think that CBS feels very strongly that it does serve a larger
public with "CBS Morning News," with the expanded morning
news, and I cannot argue with that. I think they do serve that au-
dience. But the question is, where in the world do we serve this.
critical audience, as,I pointed out in my remarks, the future of our
Nation.

Chairman Fowler in some remarks on children's television very
recently quoted the psychologist Robert Siegel who says that we
have 20. years in which to save civilization. Every 20 years a new
generation matures, and so while we sit here and talk, we influence
millions of children who will never recapture today, who will never
recapture this week or last week. They will, have been influenced
or not influenced by what they see on television.

Those children will perhaps be negatively influenced, and I think
we ought to address ourselves to those questions, because we can
talk foreVer, but while we are talking, children are growing up,
children are maturing, and children are being influenced by what
they see on television. I think that it is about time that we did
indeed address what is happening to this critical national asset, the
most critical of our assets, the future.

Mr. LELAND. This is my last question, Mr. Chairman.
Do.you think that what we ought to do is advocate that mothers

and fathers of children today ought to boycott the networks until
they put adequate programing?

You don't have_to answer_that.
Mr. KEESHAN. It might be a nice idea, but unfortunately it is a

complex question, this question of children and television. One of
the parts of that question, which has been a great disappointment
to me and to many of us producing quality programing, is the atti-
tude of parents.

Ninety-five percent of American parents=this is not a .firm
figureuse television as a babysitter, and are not concerned about
the effect of television on their young people, not because they
don't care, but because, in this modern age parents are busy. Most
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of them are working and television offers a great opportunity to
get the child out from underibot,

So hour after hour they sit, not watching children's television,
watching television never designed for them, but watching soap
operas and game shows, all of which have their place on the broad-
cast schedule, but not for viewing by children most of the time.

When you wat "h some of these shows where greed is rewarded
and you wonder what values were imparted to young people. I can
watch that because I have broader experience, and I understand
what is being done there, but a 4-year old or a 5-year old doesn't
really understand that. This is the parental responsibility which
cannot be passed on to the broadcaster at any time.

Mr. LELAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Swirr. Mr. Oxley.
Mr. OXLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Keeshan, first of all, welcome.
I must also admit to a conflict of interest because I have a 10-

year old son. I am not as prolific as my friend from Tennessee.
Mr. Swirr. But there is still time.
Mr. OXLEY. My son is very interested in television in general. I

have tried to watch his viewing habits over the last,- couple of
weeks, knowing that this hearing would come up.

You mentioned in your original comments several times your
concern about accountability. To whom are you accountable ulti-
mately, not only. as a performer, but even more importantly as a
producer, and one who has a great deal of input as to what is
shown on television?

Mr. KEESHAN. I am accountable directly to the network, and ulti-
mately I am held accountable by the commission, and ultimately
by the Congress really. There is a chain there almost as a State has
a chain in education institutions. The institution is accountable to
trustees, and they are to the region, and so on. I think there is an
ultimate accountability, if you carry it to the nth degree, to the
people of the United States as represented here in the Congress.

Mr. OXLEY. If that is in fact the case, how does that compare or
contrast with the first amendment and the ability for networks,
and anybody for that matter, to say what they want to say at the
time that they want,to say it?

Isn't there an inherent conflict with the first amendment if we
talk literally about a step-by-step accountability?

Mr. KEESHAN. I go back to my civics courses, and I find that
every right is accompanied by a responsibility. So if we have rights
under the first amendment, we also are held accountable. We have
to be responsible. It is not carte blanche. It is not complete freedom
to do anything or to say anything. As the_famous fire in a crowded
theatre, we have to be responsible. We have to be held accountable
for how we exercise our first amendment rights. That is all I have
ever asked for in regulation of broadcasters.

I was interested in Mr. Rinaldo's question of how much is reason-
able. It has always been the difficult question. We have for three
decades, through the Federal Communications Commission, regu-
lated, as Chairman Fowler likes to say, with a blink and with a
nod, and that is anathema to him. He doesn't think that we ought
to be doing that any more.
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but it did work pretty well, because networks, mid stations par.
Ocularly, knew (hat there was a principle of accountability, and
someone would ask them quest ions that they might not be able to
unswer 100 easily.

As 1 ietirned front Mot her (loose a long time ago, a wink and a
nod can he II blinking good thing on OCCIIMi011, So that inay be exact-
ly the sort of thing that we are asking for because broadcast em
have in t he past displayed the capability to program very responsi-
bly for young people and for other audiences. As long as they have
that knowledge of responsibility, the principle of accountability, we
think they are quite capable of doing it,

Mr. Oxi,Ev. Has that eroded during the last few years?
Mr. KEEsuAN. There is no question that it has eroded becialse it

doesn't really exist anymore. I believe in deregulation, I really do,
but I don't believe in no regulation. We always look to government
for the creation of order out of the chaos that would exist if we
didn't have govenment.

Weare not singling out broadcasters, If we tell the automobile
industry to put in seat restraints, we are not singling them out. We
are telling them to put in seat restraints because they manufacture
automobiles. We are not going to tell a toothbrush manufacturer to
put in seatbelts, that would be silly.

So when we talk about broadcasters and their responsibility to
program appropriately for young people, we are not singling them
out. We are simply saying, you have the same responsibilities that
the rest of corporate America, the rest of the academy in America
has, the responsibility that the Government has, or members of the
Governmenthave.

Mr. OXLEY. Are the "Captain Kangaroo" programs that were re-
ferred to in some questions from Mr. Gore reruns that are shown
now in the early morning hours?

Mr. KEESHAN. No, Last year we created 52 new programs and
broadcast 104, so the 52 are then repeated. This year we will create
26 new ones. We have had a budget cut, so we will create 26 new
ones, and still air 104, some of them coming from this current
season.

Mr. GORE. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. OXLEY. I sure will.
Mr. GORE. Who cut your budget?
Mr. KEESHAN. The man who pays me.
Mr. GORE. The network.
Mr. KEESHAN, Yes.
Mr. GORE. FrOIT1 what to what?
Mr. KEESHAN. Do you mean dollars?
Mr. GORE. Yes.
Mr. KEESHAN. I have no idea.
Mr. GORE. Give me a percentage then.
Mr. KEESHAN. It is a._very expensive program. It is about a 40

percent cut.
Mr. GORE. It is almost half.
Mr. KEESHAN. Yes.
Mr. GORE. Thank you.
Mr. OXLEY. Mr. Keeshan, some of thethe^ programs on prime time,

while not necessarily children's shows, ,anpear to me at least to be

24



leaning little hit toward children, I don't wan necessarily to
single out one program, but "Difrrent Strokes," for example, ap-
pears to 1w an attractive program fur young litt0110. Is 111111 e11Nill
(+MI in the business a children's program?

Mr. I{ EESIIA N. It is what. we calla family program, n program
I hilt 11115 11111)0111 10 a large audience. You 1111+ absolutely correct in
saying that most programming viewed by most children is not chil-
dren's programing at, all. Probably less than 10 percent, of the view
ing of American children is children's programing, programing pro-
duced specifically for tin 1.

The rest of it is family programing, daytime programing that. I
referred to !whim and an enormous amount of prime time pro-
graining that the producers wish they would not. watch. They don't
want. them to watch it., but they do watch it.

!lore again is the question of parental responsibility and paren-
tal yielding of this responsibility to broadcasters. Vrom the rifting
books we know that the juvenile audience doesn't fall below 1 mil-
lion until midnight, and that is hardly the broadcaster's responsi-
bility. I think questions of parental responsibility are raised there.

Mr. Oxi.Kv. Mr. Rivera, one of the things that has concerned me
about television in general, and particularly what I have seen in
passing, has been that many of the independent stations run
movies in many cases very early in the afternoon and very early in
the evening. Many of the movies are questionable at best as far as
a young audience is concerned.

What responsibility do the independents have, and what can
really be done about providing some degree of notice or some
degree of ability for the parents to understand exactly what their
children may be seeing during that particular time?

Mr. RivEnn. The independents bear the same responsibility that
other network affiliates bear in terms of serving the community.

I think that if the viewers believe that they are not serving
them, they should first indicate-to the independent in question that
they are having a problem with the programing. Then they should
indicate that to us as well at the Commission, especially at license
renewal time, with the specifics of why the license is not serving
the public interest, the viewing audience.

With regard to what can be done to let parents know what is
available, if the television digest that appears in the .newspaper is
not sufficient, then I would suggest a telephone call to the station
in question to ask what the movie is about and that sort of thing,
to get the particulars if they are worried about a young audience
viewing the movie.

Mr. OXLEY. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Swirr. Thank you.
Mr. Rivera, you made the comment that you thought that per-

haps one of the reasons that the amount of children's programing
is going down is that the Commission, or at least there is a percep-
tion that the Commission is no longer interested in kids'
programing.

We hear a great deal these days about how the regulation is no
longer necessary because the marketplace is going to take care of
everything that is necessary. How does your feeling that there is



hill( 4 )f WHIM HiI. I Hi 1611'm programing because the Corunissom
is no longer interested square wltlt the total deregulatory approach
that is the philosophy of the Commission as whole, ant necessar-
ily yourself?

ittVERA. The wttisr of 1110 lack of response by the networks, I
think, IS 11 1)VITVI1t1011 11(11 going to take
away licenses 11S II result or n 11111111111t1111 in this type of
programing,

mr. swil, Even more that they are !tying to gel rid of the MI'
thority by which they C1111 VVVII raise an eyebrow. Is it net true that
Chairman Fowler would just as soon, by statute, have any authori-
ty to do itnything with regard to children's programing or anything
else for that matter?

Mr. Itivtotn. I think he certainly has indicated on the record that
that is his position,

Mr. Swr, What. I am suggesting is, ma I.correct in hearing you,
contrary to that point of view, say that you feel that at least in
part the feeling in the broadcast community that the Commission
doesn't care, in fact has resulted in a change in behavior on their
part with regard to children's programing?

Mr, RIVERA. That is my perception, Congressman.
Mr. Swr, Thank you.
I am no apologist for CBS, but it seems to me that there are two

ways of looking at that particular half-glass of water. One is that
CBS is terribly bad network who cut "Captain Kangaroo back.
One might also argue that it was the network that kept "('aptain
Kangaroo" on years after it was clear none of the CBS c petitors
were going to put on similar kiLds of programings, and it etdwoerge

beginning to build solid leads in early morning progr
something else. I raise that primarily to examine the 'place
issues involved.

It seems to me, and I would appreciate if both of you )/1.

ment on this, that if a broadcaster in a marketWe happen to be
talking about a network and national market, but I think that it
holds true in the local market as wellif one broadcaster is willing
to make a commitment to some kind of programing that may be
expensive and may not be rewarding in terms of profit it can make,
if its competition doesn't respond in kind, what it probably can do
is exploit the station to the point at which that broadcaster who is
trying to do something in the public interest ultimately is going to
have to respond to the competitive forces and join the competition,
if they won't join him, in competing for public service, if you will

I would be interested in your comments on how the marketplace
works in that regard.

Mr. RIVERA. I agree with you and that is why I think it is im-
perative that the Commission enforce its regulations on a uniform
basis. To the extent that the Commission indicates that, yes, qual-
ity children's quality programing is a criteria for license renewal,
then it ought to enforce that across the board, and I don't think
that you would have the problem, or you shouldn't have the prob-
lem that you indicated would exist in the market that you posited.

Mr. Swirr. Mr. Keeshan.
Mr, KEESHAN. I appreciate your remarks and you are absolutely

right. For 27 years CBS did keep "Captain Kangaroo" on the air
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when it was not economically feasible for them to do so. As I men-
tioned to Mr. Gore, it is an enormously expensive program. I
cannot tell you how many millions and. millions of dollars CBS lost
over that 27 year period.

Incidentally, particularly in the early period, they were keeping
it on for the right reason. People say to me, "They kept it on be-
cause of the Commission, and they were fearful of regulation." Of
course, until Newton Ninnow and his vast wasteland comments,
the Commission cared not at all about the content of programing. I
was already on the air 8 years before that. Incidentally, I also
think that almost anywhere else, when the decision was made te4
remove me from Monday through Friday, that would have been the
end of the "Captain Kangaroo. I would not even have been given
weekend time.

So, I don't want togive any impression but that I am very grate-
ful to CBS for what they have done and what they continue to do
with that commitment, as reduced as it may be. But there is no
question, as I indicated before, decisions made by networks are the
results of many influences. One of the greatest influences is the in-
fluence of stations. The change in regulatory climate certainly has
caused the stations to say:

We don't have to program children's programing anymore. Therefore, we are in-
sisting that you make this decision. Make us more competitive. We are hurting in
the morning, and you,have to do something to help us.

Mr. Swim I yield to the gentleman from Tennessee.
Mr. GORE: I thank my colleague for yielding for two brief com-

ments.
First of all, I am so glad at in that interchange you made the

point that you effectively made. It is illustrative to me, Mr. Chair-
man, because there are really two points. The first one is that the
dynamics of this particular marketplace do not work to meet the
needs of the child viewing audience.

The second point, above and beyond that one, which you have al-
luded to in your question, is that not only does the market fail to
meet the needs of child viewing audience, the dynamics of the mar-
ketplace actively penalize those networks and stations that do try
to meet the needs of child viewing audience.

You know that is something that we have really got to take note
of, because we come up here intermittently and talk about this
problem, and some of us have sort of had the idea that if the net-
works just cared enough, if they just realized what a heavy obliga-
tion to the public they have, then they would meet that obligation,
but you know that it is not going to work that way. They are look-
ing at the bottom line. Their station affiliates are looking at the
bottom line. Those like CBS that have tried get kicked in the teeth
in the ratings because the competitidn won't go along with it.

So it really argues very strongly in favor of the direction that-
you- are pointing in, Commissioner Rivera, and I would just hope
that the Commission would move quickly along the lines that-you
ai-e recommending. I would hope that the Congress would respond
to your suggestion for a study commission to advise' us and you on
the best course of action.

Thank you for yielding, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Swu-r. I am happy to yield. The gentleman summarized very
well the point that I was trying to bring out.

It seems to me that if we are not going to simply be satisfied
with a witch-hunt, trying to find the bad guys, and then walk away
from this issues as we have in the past, we have to ask, "What are
you going to do about it?" It seems that what we have elicited so
far, and we will explore this further as the hearing continues, but
that the marketplace is not going to provide the answer to chil-
dren's programing.

Certainly there is no one beyond the broadcaster currently that
has in law any responsibility to meet this need in any fashion.
Then we really begin to ask the question, what kind of regulation
or what alternatives can we come up with that will pursue this. It
is not an easy question particularly in a climate in which deregula-
tion is running rampant as the current "in" theory in Washington,
D.C.

c -

Let me thank you both and make one last comment to Commis-
sioner Rivera.

I am enormously pleased, and I know I speak for the chairman of
this subcommittee, with the response that the Commission is now
indicating it will take, or that Chairman -Fowler is indicating he
will make, to your long-held concerns and this committee's long-
held concerns that we need to do more in children's television.

We really appreciate the Chairman of the' Commission doing
that, and we welcome him aboard the effort that we have long
been trying to pursue.

We thank you both. Your testimony has been superb.
The committee will adjourn for a vote on the floor and reconvene

in 10 minutes.
[Brief recess.]
Mr. Swirr. The subcommittee vyill please come to order.
Our next witness is Mr. LeVar Burton. As a west coaster who

has unfortunately taken the redeye many more times than I would
like to admit, I know what you have just been through.

We very much appreciate the special effort that you made to join
the committee and we will be happy to submit for the record any
prepared statement you have in toto. You go ahead and make
whatever statement you choose.

STATEMENT OF LeVAR BURTON, HOST, "READING RAINBOW"

Mr. BURTON. Thank you very much;
Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee:
I am delighted to be here this morning representing Public

Broadcasting. I would first like to commend you and your col-
leagues for your conscienciousness in holding these hearings on the
importance of quality programing for children.

I have throughout my career maintained a strong commitment
to children's programing in both commercial and public TV, and I
am pleased to announce that I am now hosting a new children's
series for PBS called "Reading Rainbow."

I believe strongly 'tl- we have an incredible opportunity to use
this unique telecomm,nications resource to -promote the growth
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and development of our Nation's most important resource, our chil-
dren.

"Reading Rainbow" will be shown on public television through-
out the country during July and August, and it is possible only be-
cause of the help and cooperation of a long list of concerned citi-
zens. The production of "Reading Rainbow" is being financed by
underwriting from the Corporation for, Public Broadcasting, CPB,
and the Kellogg Co. The coproducers are Greatqlains National of
the University of Nebraska Educational Television Network, and
public television station WNED in Buffalo, and they have donated
their facilities and staff.

Educational experts and their organizations from the ALA, the
American Library Association, to the NEA, the National Education
Association, to the National Congress of Parents and Teachers,
have contributed their time, energy, and expertise to both the de-
velopment and the promotion of the series.

Narrators of the featured books include Bill Cosby, Maya Ange-
lou, Lily Tomlin, James Earl Jones, Madeline Kahn, and others,
who have given their time, not for money but for a belief in the
importance of this type of television programing.

"Reading Rainbow" is designed to sustain reading skills during
the summer months when children don't get the same encourage-
ment to read. We are geared demographically toward entry level
reading, children ages 6 to 9, and it is our intent, through a fast
paced half hour of television to give kids the idea that reading is
fun, that it can open up a limitless world for you. By picking up a
book you can travel anywhere in the universe.

Each half-hotir program might focus on a single book. The theme
of the book is expanded in a number of ways from dramatizations,
animation, and music, to visits to the theme related settings such
as Dinosaur National Park in Utah, the New England Aquarium,
and the San Diego Zoo.

Just as important is that our viewers see other kids just like
themselves enjoy reading and talking about the books they read.
So, children play a big role in this series, helping to narrate the
text, participating in the action scenes. One of my favorite seg-
ments, book reviews of children's books by children.

Each segment encourages our young people to use their local li-
braries. Based on research showing that musical presentations help
kids remember the concepts presented, music is a part of each pro-
gram as well. To show you what I mean, we have a clip of the show
called "Tight Times," which is a terrific book about a family deal-
ing with the economic situation, in the country today.

Our emphasis in the show is on the fact that even in tight times
there are a lot of things thatyou can do that don't cost very much
money, 4

[Film clip was shown.] -

Mr. BURTON. Doing the work to produce a good series like "Read-
ing Rainbow" is just a part of the effort, because the kids are never
going to watch it if they don't even know that it is on. We have
had a lot of help on this front, too, from the CPB, the local public
television stations; as well as the ALA, NEA, PTA, Kellogg, and
book distributors and sellers.
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To accompany the series, an activity magazine, called "Reading
Rainbow Gaze' te," is being produced which contains games, puz-
zles, and photographs from each program, as well as a complete list
of the books we discuss, and ideas for parents to discuss with their
children.

In "conclusion, I want to emphasize how important each of these
steps I have described is for the production and promotion of good
programing, and here is the key, good programing that.the kids
will be interested in watching. But it all takes a lot of time and a
lot of work, and actually a lot of money.

The real cost of "Reading Rainbow'' is about twice the actual fi-
nancial contribution of .CPB and Kellogg because so many people
have donated their time and resources to the project. But this isn't
anything new for the public television that is how their program-
ing has always been done.

As proud as I am to be a part of this effort, I am worried, too. I
want to be sure that it is not the last program I will be able to do,
for public television, but I know that CPB's budget is being cut by
25 percent, and there have been even larger cuts in the media
budgets in other agencies like the Department of Education, the
National Science Foundation, which have funded this kind of pro-
graming in the past.
- I also know that we wanted to do a longer series, more than just
15 programs, but we just didn't have enough' money. We couldn't
reduce the quality or we would not be able to attract the audience.
The same thing is true for promotion, so we had to cut 25 percent
of the programing.

I know there are some people who think that maybe we can't
afford this kind of programing when budget pressures are tight.
For me and the other people involved in "Reading Rainbow" that
isn't the issue. In fact, it is just the reverse. How can we possibly
afford not to fund this kind of program, because the whole future
of our country depends upon the education of our children:

[Mr,,, Burton's prepared statement follows:]
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Testimony of

LeVar Burton, Host
READING RAINBOW

Before the

Subcommittee on Telecommunications, Consumer Protection and Finance
Committee on Energy and Commerce

U.S. House of Representatives

March 16, 1983

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, I am delighted to be able

to participate in Congressional hearings emphasizing the importance of quality

television programming for our children. I'm here not just because. I'm the host

of an exciting new program, READING RAINBOW, on public television. I'm here

because being part of this series is important to me. And that's because I want

to help promote the idea that we can use this unique telecommunications resource

to promote the growth and development of our nation's' most important resource, our

children.

READING. RAINBOW, which will be shown on public television stations through-

out the country during July and August, is possible because of the'help and.

cooperation of a long list of concerned citizens. The production of READING

RAINBOW is being financed by underwriting from the Corporation for Public Broad-

casting (CPB) and the Kellogg Company. The co-producers--Great Plains National

(of the University of Nebraska Educational Television Network) and public television

station WNED in Buffalo--have donated their facilities and staff. Educational

experts and their organizations, from the American Library Association (ALA), and

the National Educational Association (NEA) to the National Congress of Parents and

"Teachers (PTA)--have contributed their time, energy and expertise to both the

development and promotion of the series. Narrators of the featured books--which

include Bill Cosby, Maya Angelou, Lily Tomlin, James Earl Jones, Madeline Kahn and

others--have given their time not for money but for a belief in the importance

of this type of television programming.
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'READING RAINBOW Is designed to sustain reading skills--so carefully

nurtured by our teachers during the school months--during the summer months, when

children don't get the same encouragement to enjoy reading. The idea for the

program came from a problem identified by educators, as is often the case with

public television's educational programming. Working with them, CPB and the Staff

of the producing stations, we began to develop a program based on what had proven

successful in previous educational programming high quality production, good role

models, and a strong promotional effdrt. The purpose of all this, of course, is

to encourage reading by showing how interesting and how much fun It can be.

We began by adapting carefully selected quality books to television--67.

titles in all. We looked for books that are not only available in the market, at

.a reading level appropriate for first and second graders, and adaptable to televi-

sion and with rights-available from the publisher, but more importantly, books

which have been noted for their literary excellence and demonstrated popularity

with children as well. We turned to our advisors -- representatives from the

American Library Association, the National Education Association, the American

Booksellers Association, and the Parent-Teachers Association - -to select the

titles.

In each of the half-hour programs, I focus on a single book. The theme of

the book is expanded in a number of ways, from dramatizations, animation and music

to visits to theme-related settings such as Dinosaur National Park and the New

England Aquarium.

Just as important is that our viewers see other kids Just like them-

selves who enjoy reading and talking about the books they've read. So children,

play a big role in the series, helping narrate the text, participating in the

action scenes and writing and giving book reviews.
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Each si)gment encourages our young people to use their local libraries.

Based on research showing that musical presentations help kids remember the

concepts presented music is a part of each program as well. To show you what I

mean, I have a short clip from the program, called "Checking It Out."

-- CLIP --

But doing the work to produce a goo4 series like READING RAINBOW is

just part of the effort. Because the kids are never going to watch it if they

don't even know it's on.

And we've had a lot of help on this front, too--from CPB and the local

public television stations as well as the ALA, NEA, PTA, Kellogg, and book dis-

tributors and sellers.

The NEA is printing a generic teachers guide in their newspaper. The

ALA has included information about READING RAINBOW in its National kbrarY

Week kit. B. Dalton and Walden Books are working with us to make sure that the

books we promote are readily available. Local public television stations, who

have found that use of a parent mailer, delivered through children from school, is

a very cost-effective way of reaching an audience, will purchase the brochure and

work with community groups tc promote the program. In addition, the series will

be featured in PTA TODAY, Kellogg will devote side panels of their cereal boxes to

drawings of featured books (which can be cut out for use as bookmarks), press

kits, posters and pubic service spots are being developed, and I will personally

promote the series with interviews and on-air appearances.

To accompany the series, an activity magazine called "Reading Rainbow

Gazette" is being produced which contains games, puzzles and photographs from

each program as well as a complete list of the books we discuss and ideas for

parents to discuss with their children.
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In conclusion, I want to emphasize how important each of these steps

I've described is for the production and promotion of good programming--that kids

will be interested in watching. But it all takes a lot of time and a lot of work

and especially a lot of money. The real cost of READING RAINBOW is about twice

the actual financial contribution of the
CP8 and Kellogg because so many people

devoted their time and resources to the project. But this isn't anything new for

public television; that's how their programming has always been done.

As prota as I am to be a part of this effort, I'm worried, too. I want

to be sure that its not the last program I'll be able to do for Public television.

But I know that the CPB's budget has been cut by 25% and that there have been even

larger cuts in the media budgets in other agencies like the Department of Education

and the National Science Foundation who've funded this kind of programming in the

past. And I also know that we wanted to do a longer series, more than just fifteen

programs but we didn't have enough money. We couldn't reduce the quality or

we wouldn't be able to attract the audience. The same thing is true for the

promotion. So we had to cut 25% of the programming.

I know there are some people who think that maybe we can't afford this

kind of programming when budget pressures are tight. For me, and for the other

people involved in READING RAINBOW, that isn't the issue. In fact, it's just

the reverse. How can we possibly afford not to? Because the whole future of our

country depends on the education of our children.
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Mr. Swim. Thank you very much, Mr. Burton.
There are other members of the committee who would like very

much to talk with you and have an opportunity to ask you some
questions. We have just had a vote and some of them are a little
late in coming back. Would your schedule permit you to stay with
the other panel, so that you could be included in the question ses-
sion?

Mr. BURTON. Absolutely.
Mr. Swimr. I would like to ask a question or two while we have

this shot. As long as I have you all to myself, I might as well take
advantage of it.

I would just like to get on the record from an artist the answer
to this question and that is: "These are only kids; why can't you
reduce the production value, since they are not going to know the
difference anyway?"

Mr. BURTON. In my opinion, not just as an artist but as a produc-
er, I have always found it to be my experience that when you begin
to cut costs, you begin immediately to lose quality. In terms of the
importance of this programing, the quality is of the utmost impor-
tance.

Mr. Swimr. How is a kid going to know whether he is watching
good quality or poor quality? He doesn't even know what produc-
tion value is if you asked him.

Mr. BURTON.- Children are very discerning human beings. They
know when they are being scammed. They know when they are
being cheated and lied to. They know when they are being given a
second rate deal. They are very intelligent human beings.

Mr. Swimr. Is it not also true that we have inadvertently spent a
great deal of time educating them in terms of what production
values areeven though they might not know what that phrase
means? The special effects that were being used there, the speed,
the tempo that was being used there, all of which costs a lot of
money.

If you can use a piece of film and run it 8 seconds, instead of
running it a second-and-a-half, that is a lot cheaper. But the kids
are trained, educated, if you will, to television language. They
know what to expect. As a result, they, in fact, do know, they liter-
ally know when they are getting a second rate product, although
they might not be able to explain it to you. Do you agree with that
statement?

Mr. BURTON. I would be inclined to agree with that, yes. Their
indoctrination into the world of television and mass media starts at
a very early age, and they are very sophisticated television viewers
I have found.

Mr. Swimr. You indicate that you had to choose between reducing
the number of episodes or reducing the quality and stretching it
further. And you made the choice you did.

About how much did the program cost per episode, do you know?
Mr. BURTON. That is a question that I can't answer. You might

be able to get a more definitive statement in terms of production
budget from either the CPB or the National Association of Public
Television Stations.

Mr. Swimr. So far as you are aware, is it roughly the same as to
the cost of putting on a commercial half-hour?
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Mr. Buirror. As I indicated in my statement, most of my services
and the services of colleagues of mine have been donated.

Mr. Swirr. So the way that you have been cutting cost without
reducing the quality is for very talented people to contribute time,
effort, energy, and talent.

Mr. BURTON. As well as from the entire support group of the
public television station.

Mr. Swirr. It is also true that labor unions tend to give kind of a
special deal to public broadcasting, that copyright holders help out
a little bit by not demanding as much, and on down the line there
is a tremendous amount of volunteerism that goes into it.

Mr. BURTON. Absolutely.
Mr. Swirly. But in terms of what you have to pay out, you have

to buy the film, you have to buy the cameras, you have to create
the sets, and it is no cheaper to do that for children's programing
on public television than it is for commercial television.

Mr. BURTON. Those real costs are always substantial, yes.
Mr. Swirly. Mickey, I asked Mr. Burton if he could stay around so

that other members might be able to talk with him after our next
panel. As long as you are here, why don't you ask your questions.

Mr. LELAND. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Burton
happens to be a very good friend of mine, and I am very proud that
he would come and participate in this hearing.

I have a lot of different interests in the area of children's pro-
graming. On your new series, I am very proud to say that I think
that you are going to be a smashing success if, in fact, your past
performances are any indication or projection for the future.

One of the problems that I have been struggling with is program-
ing for minorities for obvious reasons. We know that in the future
people's opinions and attitudes toward minorities are shaped by the
medium that has been most seen in the country and that happens
to be television over the network, and now, of course, cable, and
pay-television, et cetera.

What is your opinion about the absence or the presence, for that
matter, of minority programing and how it is that the audience or
the public would view minorities in the production of programing.
Do you think that there is a lack of minority programing?

Mr. BURTON. This is an issue that I deal with every day in my
life and career in Los Angeles, an issue that I am very concerned
about.

Let me speak first in terms of "Reading Rainbow" because I am
very proud to say that we make a supreme and conscious effort to
be very aware of the images that we portray and role models as
well in terms of not only minorities, but in terms of women and
the whole spectrum.

It is easier, let me say, to achieve these kinds of goals in public
television rather than in the commercial marketplace. If I had the
answer to why there are not more minorities represented in the
medium, I wouldn't be doing this for a living. \

It is very puzzling to me. I have always said, as an actor,. I want
to not only recreate life specifically through the black experience, I
want to be a human being in the roles that I play, and a black man
could be a doctor or a lawyer in any given situation, and not
always have to have come specifically from the ghetto.
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The networks don't seem to think that, way. They always rely on
this code, we give the public what they want. I am more of the
opinion that they give the public what they want to give them. It is
I think ultimately a matter of time, The old guard is beginning to
move out in the industry, and there are new younger people with
more progressive ideas beginning to come up.

I am hoping that in the next 5 to 10 years, it is a slow process, it
is a long and drawn out one, through the efforts of a lot of people
who are conscious individuals, hopefully we will get the rest of the
world presented in our living rooms through the tube.

Mr. LELAND. There is some misconception about what children
programing as indicated by one of my colleagues earlier, who asked
whether "Different Strokes" would bp considered children's program
ing. The response was that it was family orientation. I am not one
to qualify, except from a black perspective, it is probably, at best, a
comedy, a circumstance of television that is still projecting that in
order for us to be seen on television, we have to be funny.

Mr. BURTON. Right.
Mr. LELAND. Can you just comment on that. I am very concerned

when all we see on television is black comedy. Young children,
white, black, brown: or otherwise, who are impressed by these ver-
sions of our lifestyle, and very excellent artistry, I might add, are
impressed that indeed all black people can do is to be funny. Do
you agree with that?

Mr. BURTON. I am very distressed by the fact that in today's com-
mercial marketplace, in times when we have the Harrison Ford
character, and the "Star Wars" saga, there are no hero images for
minority children. Again it goes back to that dollars and cents
issue.

The producers, the people who are in a position to put out that
kind of positive minority model' product, don't believe that it is fi-
nancially feasible. It is not going to make them any money, where
statistics show that the direct opposite exists.

In the minority community, millions and millions of dollars a-
year are spent on entertainment. As I said, it drives me crazy that
we don't find ourselves well-represented in the media. It is just baf-
fling to me.

Mr. LELAND. Earlier Commissioner Rivera and Captain Kanga-
roo, if you will have it, I still can't remember his name--L

Mr. BURTON. Bob Keeshan.
Mr. LELAND. [continuing]. We're talking about responsibility of

the networks. Would you comment, for the record, on how you feel
about the networks being responsible for children and what they
see on television?

Mr. BURTON. We are talking about commercial television, based
on the programing they have for children, I don't believe that .the
networks are exercising very much responsibility at all in terms. of
Saturday morning programing, which is really geared toward that
demographic group.

I think that for, the most part, with a few exceptions, the pro-
graming available for children on commercial television is sorely
lacking, it truly is. The cartoons are not even as good as they used
to be.

Mr. LELAND. We know that.
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One lust question. You were commissioned to do "Reading Rain-
bow," I low long is that scheduled to run?

BuirroN. We start, I believe, on July 11 and we run through-
out the summer, every day, three times a day.

Mr. Lia.A.un. I low many weeks of programing is that?
Mr. lltarroN, We have 15 shows ittid we will repeat the cycle for

the duration of the summer. Our initial air date I believe is in 'July
through. August.

Mr. LEIANo. After the summer, what happens then*/
Mr. BuirroN. We will have to see whether or not we can put to-

gether some more funds for additional. shows and continue the
show. We would look to have the show air on a year-round basis,
but of course that is all dependent upon the money.

Mr. LELAND. I wish you success.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Congressman.
Mr. Swirr. I know I. speak for Chairman Wirth and ranking mi-

nority member Rinaldo who unfortunately could not be here when
I thank you particularly for the extra special effort you made to
come and share with us your particular perspective on the problem
of how we go about, as a society, developing good, high quality and
amply supplied children's programming for the children of Amer-
ica.

Thank you very much. If you can stay, that would be wonderful.
If at some point this drags on so long that your schedule requires
you to leave, please feel free to do that as well.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you very much.
Mr. Sw1F-r. Thank you.
Our second panel will include Squire Rushnell, Peggy Charren,

Eddie Fritts, Jack Schneider, and Bruce Christensen. If they will
come to the witness table.

. Welcome to you all.
The Chair would like to announce that this room is scheduled for

other purposes at 1:30, and because it is the chairman of the full
committee who has scheduled the room, I can guarantee you we
will be out of here at 1:30. With that in mind, we will exercise
some restraint at this end of the table on the questions. We want
you to be able to express yourselves fully, but if yOu could keep the
time constraints in mind as well that would be helpful.

I would like to begin, if I could, with Mr. Christensen, and have
each of you identify yourself formdlly for the record. Then we will
begin the testimony.

The prepared statements of all the members of the panel will bet) .

included intlie record in full without objection, and you can pro-
ceed.
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STATEMENTS OF IIIHICE CHRISTENSEN, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION 01.' PUBLIC TELEVISION STATIONS; JOHN A,
SCHNEIDER, PRESIDENT, WARNER AMEX SATELLITE ENTEIR.
TAINMENT COMPANY; PECCY (MARREN, PRESIDENT, ACTION
FOR CIIII,IH(EN'S TELEVISION; SQUIRE D, RUSIINE1,1, VICE
PRESIDENT, LONG RANGE PLANNINC A NI) CHILDREN'S TELE.
VISION, A111ERICAN BROADCASTING COMPANIES, INC.; EDWARD
O. ritrrrs, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL ASSOCL1TION 010 BROAD.
CASTERS

Mr. CinttsTENsEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Educational, entertaining television programs that meet special

needs of young people are the cornerstone of public television serv-
ix to American families. Fred Roger's 30-year association with
public television goes buck to the sign-on dates of the first educa-
tional television stations in the Nation. It is no exaggeration to say
that "Sesame Street" and "Mister Rogers Neighborhood," which
began 14 and 15 years ago, put public television on the map and,
more important, into the hearts of millions orAmerican children
and their families.

During the 1970's, public television added the "Electric Compa-
ny" and "3-2-1 Contact" to its weekday schedule. Today, despite
budgetary pressures, leading to a :33-percent reduction in the
number of hours in the national PBS program service, the amount
of children's programing has remained largely intact. Six hours of
cbildren's programing are still being distributed by PBS every
vieekday. Added to the weekend schedule, the combined total is 34

ours `a week and represents over 50 percent of PBS's basic pack -
ge of program services nationwide.
Just recently, public broadcasting has committed resources to

roduce and distribute two new series, "Powerhouse" and the show
ou have just seen, "Reading Rainbow." Our stations have joined

the Corporation for Public Broadcasting in pledging funds to pro-
duce and broadcast a new 2G -part drama series designed to attract
the post-"Sesame Street" and "Mister Rogers" audience and their
parents. .

Programing for viewers at home is only part of our story. Over
80 percent of our licensees offer instructional programing for local
elementary and secondary students, 15 million schoolchildren in
one-third of our Nation's classrooms are regular users of this serv-
ice. Over 100 of these programs, developed in direct response to the
needs teachers have expressed in areas from science and math to
music, are distributed nationwide.

Two of our stations are also experimenting with the educational .

-.-uses of teleteict. Teachers report that the medium has a strong mo-
tivational effect on their students, particularly when used inten-
sively. They witnessed dramatic turnarounds in both achievement
and attitude among kids who previously had little interest in learn-
ing or who had not adapted well to traditional teaching methods.

Our successes have been based on adequate funding, growing
levels from Federal, State, and local governmental entities, as well
as viewers and business underwriters, and upon public television's
mission that requires quality service to our children.

y
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MHO children's1 programing is 11111 !WA 111'011 public illitiVi0)11 stir
lions lire likely to cut, Inn Igo reductions hove severely weakened
our capacity fir future service, The Delianimeat, of Education'ti

commitment. to "Sestina, Street' and the "Electric Conli,-
ny" MOIR+ WilA nearly $50 million over the period of its initial de-
velopment, mai produetion. Toot her with the National Science
Foundation, the 1,:thicittion Department. provided millions more to
develop ":I -2- l Contitel," These sources of funding have been large-
ly eliminated.

Funding For the Corporation 14 Public liroadeasting has been
cut by 25 percent.. State governments, faced with reduced education
funds from the Federal Government and their own adverse eco-
nonde conditions, have cut. budgets across the board, further erod-
Mg public television's State and lien! government support. Thus,
nationwide, no new children's series on the scale of "Sesame
Street" are being developed.

At the local level, many stations have been forced to'oliminate
their weekend morning schedules and most hard-pressed stations,
»tune of those who are really in dire financial straits, have no
morning schedules for children at all.

We have sought help from the private sector, not just recently
but for a long time. Community licensees began seeking private
support in the l950's as soon as they came or. the air. By the late
1970's, donations from the private sector were already an essential
part of the mix of revenue sources that sustain public television
stations.

We already have generated dramatic growth in private support
for public television, thus we did what Mr. Reagan asked us to do,
but we did it before he asked. However, there are limits to the
growth in voluntary support and we may be running up against
them.

The growth of corporate donations and business underwriting
brought the support to only about 12 percent of public television's
total income. These efforts have failed to keep pace with the dra-
matic increases in the cost of television program production,.

This year, ABC spent $40 million to produce 18 hours of pro-
graming entitled "Winds of War," and another $20 million to pro-
mote it. That is as much money as public, television got in all of
1981 from all of its corporate and underwriting sources to support
the national program schedule.

While the combination of PBS's children schedule and the hours
of televised instruction for schools account for nearly two-thirds of
public television's weekday broadcast hours, this is the least eco-
nomically attractive programing for underwriters.

The investment of Sears & Roebuck in "Mr. Rogers" and General
Motors Corp. in "Why in the World," and the Kellogg Corp. in
"Reading Rainbow'are as commendable as they are unusual. Even
a tested successful program like "3-2-1 Contact" covld not find a
single business underwriter for the second series. Production was
delayed and finally- limited to less than two-thirds of the original
number of programs planned. Lack of sufficient funds for "Reading
Rainbow" resulted in a reduction of 25 percent, of its proposed
schedule as well-.
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The simple fact is that children don't buy cars or soap and thus
-,,,have little commercial appeal to commercial advertisers. They

don't own stock, vote in elections, or take a leading role ia their
communities, to be attractive to underwriters of noncommercial
programing. '

Money for quality children's programing like "Sesame Street"
and "3-2-1 Contact' can't be expected to come from the private
sector or from the marketplace," To place that burden on the
ketplace is to ignore reality.

Last year, the total number of viewer pledges during the'sprisig
festival fund raising drive on public television began to drop. This
year the records from the first 4 days in the spring festival pledg-
ing show an even bleaker picture. The total dollars pledged are
down 10 percent and the total number of pledges is off about 14
percent.

Part of the problem we have is the lack of new, attractive, and
thus well-publicized programing such as "Brightshead Revisited"
and "Life on Earth." Another part afoul. problem is that after going to
our viewers 3 times a year for over, 2 years asking them to help
make up the Federal budget cuts, they have largely responded to
our plea and have already given the extra help they could afford.

Money for future children's quality programing on the scale of
"Sesame Street" is not likely to come from the public which has given
repeatedly to simply preserve the program services we already
have.

It is crucial for Congress and the FCC to focus attention on how
to encourage more and better program services for children from a
variety of telecommunication sources. Urgent attention must also
be given to building on what you have already provided, and that
means recognizing public television's value as, a national communi-
cations resource for children.

Without substantial and immediate help from Congress, public
television cannot provide future programing children will need to
prepare _them for their role as citizens in this great land. The
future of children's programing on public television rests with you
and ybur congressional colleagues.

Thank you.
[Mr. Christensen's prepared statement follows:]
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Testimony of

Bruce Christensen, President
National Association of Public Television Stations

Before the"

Subcommittee on Telecommunications, Consumer Protection and Finance
Committee on Energy and Commerce

U.S. House of Representatives

March 16, 1983

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcomilt;ee, it is a special privilege

for me to testify today concerning the importance of quality television service to

children. Our nation's children are not just important to our'future, they are

our future. Television- -used in nearly every American home, for an average of

more than six hours a day--is an especially powerful factor in their lives.

Congress's establishment of National Children and Television Week has reconfirmed

the importance of television to children, and we commend the Congress and the .

National Council for Children and Television for focusing the.nation's attention

on the critical issue of how to better harness the television medium in service to

our young people.

Educational, entertaining television programs that meet the special

needs of young people are the cornerstone of public television's service to

American families. Fred Rogers' thirty-year association with us dates back to the

sign-on dates of the first educational television stations in the nation. And,

it's no exaggeration to say .that SESAME STREET and MISTER ROGERS NEIGHBORHOOD,

Which began fourteen and fifteen years ago, put public television on the map and,

more important, into the hearts of millions of grateful American mothers and their

families.

These series started just after the firit major federal commitment to

fund public broadcasting operations and
programming, embodied in the Public

Broadcasting Act of 1967. The expanded service to children they represented was

one of the first realizations of the mandate
spelled out in that landmark federal

legislation.
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. The Good News--The Funding Crisis has not undercut our commitment to

children's programming: Faced with the need to curtail programing and services

in response to federal budget cuts, public television stations have responded by

reemphasizing our children as a unique programming responsibility. Although

public television stations approved a plan to reduce PBS program distribution

hours in the national program service by 33%, the amount of children's programming

remained largely intact. Six hours of children's programming are still distributed

every weekday; with week-end programming the combined total is 34 hours a week,

over 50% of all PBS programming distributed as part of PBS's basic package of

program' services nationwide. The Corporation for Public Broadcasting, in assessing

priorities for a diminished television program fund, put children's programming at

the top of the list. The Children's Television Workshop, which produces SESAME

STREET, THE ELECTRIC COMPANY and 3-2-1 CONTACT, decreased the amount of the total

station cost for SESAME STREET, which as a daily program throughout the year, is

one of our most expensive series, in order that virtually all stations would

continue to be able to afford to buy it.

Children in over ten million homes watch SESAME STREET every week,

over 90% of the target audience for the series. Its face pace is designed to

attract and keep the attention of young children while, at the same time, teaching

everything from counting and letters to why children should give matches to

parents, how blind people "see" and how deaf people "hear." Six million children

are regular viewers of THE ELECTRIC COMPANY. With-over 40% of them watching at

school, it is the most frequently used educational program in the instructional

television schedule. Designed to make reading fun for 7-10 year-olds, it is

especially targeted to reach second graders in the bottom half of their reading

class--the level experts consider crucial in heading off early reading problems.

Before this program was used in the Lincoln Heights, Ohio, School District, 75% of

the pupils in grades 1-3 were reading well below national reading achievement
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levels. By the third year of intensive use of the program, first, second and

third graders were reading at or above national norms.

3-2-1 CONTACT is a first critical step in addressing Aerica's need

for.more science, mathematics and engineering education. According to the

National Assessment of Educational Programs, over 253 of our young people have

already decided against science as a career by the age of 9, considering it too

dull, lonely and rigorous. This has been particularly true for girls and

minorities. 3-2-1 is designed to reach to the roots of this probleilibylielping

all children experience the joy of scientific exploration through animation of

difficult concepts, use of positive role models and dealing with questions young

children themselves identified. Over 23 million young peoPle watched the program

at home during its first year and the companion teacher guide was reouested by

over 250,000 teachers interested in using the'pregram in school.

Educational programming is not, of course, limited to increasing the

appeal of academic skills. It can also teach children to cope with the world

around them, in an understanding and compassionate manner. And this is exactly

what MR. ROGERS does for young people in over 5 million homes every, week.-
...-

Three of these four programs-were-specifically-designed to reach minority

audiences. Recent Nielsen viewing statistics indicate that the percentage of the

non - white audience for each one is as high or higher than the percentage of

non-white children in the nation as a whole.

And while expensive to produce, these investments are extremely cost-

effective. Because of repeated airings of these programs, the cost per viewer

is about a penny per program.

Not only are we continuing this basic service but we are allocating

limited resources to new series as well. POWERHOUSE, which premiered last December,

is a sixteen part series which uses the adventures of members of an inner-city



41

youth center to show preteens and teenagers how to deal with physical and mental

health problems. Previewing this summer is READING RAINBOW, fifteen half-hour

programs where ROOTS star LeVar Burton serves as a role model for first and second

graders -- sharing his sense of fun and excitement in.reading good books--to

encourage our young people to do likewise--thus helping them to retain newly

acquired critical reading skills over the summer months. And scheduled to debut '

in 1984 is a new 26-part drama series designed to attract the post-SESAME STREET

KIMISTER ROGERS audience and their families as well.

Public television programming designed primarily for young people at home

is only part of our story; the real poirl is that virtually the entire schedule is

designed to meet their growing need for knowledge.

Over BOK of our licensees provide instructional programming for their

local elementary and secondary schools; fifteen million school children in one

third of our nation's classrooms are regular users of this service. Developed

by teachers, in direct response to their concerns, it helps them compensate for

the shortage of specialists in fields ranging from health and nutrition to science, .

math; art and musit;--ohier-TX010-orthese-programs-are distributed nationwide

in response to teacher needs identified at the local level. The subject matter

'ranges from THE ARTS'EXPRESS, for first through third graders, and THINKABOUT,

designed to strengthen the reasoning and study skills of fifth-and sixth-graders

in the fields of mathematics and communications to THE COMMUNITY OF LIVING THINGS,

which together with THE HUMAN COMMUNITY will provide a year-long sequence ranging

from energy origin, use and distribution to the biological history of lakes,

forests and deserts for 6th through 9th graders. Two of our publit television

stations are experimenting with the educational use of teletext in the schools.

Results from the Los Angeles experiment indicate that initial teacher skepticism

about classroom use of the medium was reversed because of its strong motivational
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influence for learning. Teachers found that the exercises sparked classroom

discussion and encouraged students to read more about issues addressed in the

telete,t_program on their own. In Boston, where the experiment is still in

progress, teachersare'reporting similar reactions. In both cases, the most /

impressive result may well be the learning motivation for youngsters who have not

adapted well to traditional teaching methods or have evidenced little interest in

learning. Here dramatic reversals in attitude and achievement have been reported.

Finally, most of our prime time schedule- -from NOVA, NATURE and LIFE ON

EARTH to MacNEWLEHRER, AMERICAN PLAYHOUSE and GREAT PERFORMANCES is quality

educational programming for the entire family. Those who appreciate this service

mirror our. society as a whole. Fifty-four pfhent of the viewers are families

with incomes between $10,000 and $30,000. The remainder of the viewing homes are

evenly divided between those who earn less than $10,000 a year and those who earn

more than $30,000. Twenty-five percent of these families are headed by individuals

withbut high school7degrees; nearly the same percentage are headed by persons with

college degrees. The racial balance of the viewing audience reflects that of the

nation.

With over SO% of all American homes using our service weekly, public

television has pecome the most cost-effective public trust institution in America.

And as the only telecommunications service with a specific educational mandate,'it

is the only such service offering an equal opportunity for enlightenment to all

Americans.

The Bad News--Funding Cuts have seriously eroded our ability to continue to

produce and distribute all programming, especially that for children: Public

television programming for children is specifically designed to make educational

skills entertaining and thus appealing by presenting basic spelling and counting

skilli in a fast-paced manner, using positive role models, from firefighters

N
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to scientists, and demonstrating the Joy and excitement of reading. But to make

sure these concepts are presented effectively--so that the young audience is

retained and receives the intended message--requires a substantial investment in

research and testing. For the first 3-2-1 CONTACT series research and testing

took two years. Numerous educators were consulted about the learning capabilities

of the target 8-12 year-old age group; perhaps more importantly, 8,000 children

were consulted to find out what questions and issues would actually interest

them.

Because THE ELECTRIC COMPANY is a five-year series, this kind of research

continued throughout production. Evaluation aster the first year caused the

producers to slow the pace, to teach more by teaching less, treating a word first

as a group of letters, then as a syllable in a larger word and finally as a part

of a phrase or sentence. Continuing research allowed the producers to constantly

refine their techniques, to make humor more reenforcing and less distracting, to

understand what formats were most effective with the lowest achievers and to

extend the interest sparked by television into a desire to read books. This

commitment to testing and evaluation is in no way limited to these two series;

on the contrary, it is a basic part of the budget for virtually all of

instructional programming produced by our stations for use in our schools.

Equally critical is promoting the most effective use of this material by our

teachers, with teacher guides. and seminars, ancillary classroom material and

companion books and magazines.

This kind of research and promotion adds not just to the excellence but

also to the expense of the progrmmming; to do otherwise, however:, would fail to

achieve the very purpose of the programming.

Without significant contributions from the National Science Foundation,

the Department of Education, and the Corporation for Public Broadcasting (CPB),
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the development of 3-2-1 CONTACT would not have been possible. For SESAME STREET

and THE ELECTRIC COMPANY, the story is even more dramatic. The Department of

Education invested nearly $50 million over the years to develop and provide for

the production of these programs; additional financial assistance was provided by

CPB. For programs like GREAT PERFORMANCES and AMERICAN PLAYHOUSE, it was substantial

early investments from the National Endowments for the Arts and the Humanities,

in addition to the Corporation, which made development possible.

But all of these program funding sources have been substantially reduced. In

addition to the 25% cut in the Corporation's budget, the media allotments for both

_Endowments have been reduced, support from the Department of Education cut

by about 75% and the National Science Foundation's Public Understanding of Science

media budget eliminated completely. Thus the loss from all federal funding

sources is about.$60 million annually.

Even before these cuts, the amount of programming was severely limited by

available resources. Only 30% of the yearly schedule of SESAME STREET and MR.

ROGERS represent new programing hours. No new program of THE ELECTRIC COMPANY

has been produced in the last five.years, and the first season 65 program series

of 3-2-1 CONTACT will oil into its fifth year of repeated programming next year

following its new forty lesson second season. Of the 34 hours of this programming

distributed weekly by PBS, two thirds of the distribution hours are simply repeats

of programs provided aired earlier in the week.

The Administration has suggested we look to the private sector to help

finance our services.

There are only a couple of things wrong with thekAdministration's proposal- -

it's not a new idea and it's not their idea. On the contrary, it was our idea and

it dates back to the 1950's. The concept began with our community licensees

who had no direct relationship with state or local educational entities which
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provided the critical early investments to our state, school board and university

licensees. THE WORLD OF MEDICINE was underwritten by a German Pharmaceutical firm

in 1957, a nutrition program entitled THE BALANCE by Neutralite in 1958 and

Exxon began supporting the airing of Shakespeare plays shortly thereafter. WOED

in Pittsburgh began fundraising door to door in 1954 and KOED in San Francisco

aired the first auction in 1954. As the number of public television stations

grew in the 1960's, these other licensees increasingly looked to private sources

of support. And by the mid-1970's, the vest majority of public television stations

joined together in a national effort to fund special fundraising drives on the air.

By the late 1970's, this pattern was so well established that the preser-

vation and growth of our public television system was more heavily financed by

increases from the private sector than through rising federal appropriations.

In fact, it was essential to public television's survival during the high-inflation

period of the late 1970's rnd early 1980's. From 1978 to 1981, when inflation

increased the Consumer Price Index by 39.4%, our total nonfederal support increased

by a slightly larger amount--42%. By comparison, the federal appropriations for

public television rose only 11%, because more than half of the increases for public

broadcasting were allocated to radio. Comparing our $15 million increase in

federal appropriations to the $93 million jump in support from businesses and

subscribers we see that these two private sources together contributed $6 for

every $1 from federal appropriations during this period. Yet because our total

income lagged behind the increase in consumer prices, we actually had less pur-

chasing power in 1981 than in 1978.

Because of this significant growth in private support for public televi-

sion, the real question is to what extent we can hold onto it rather than how much

more we can rely or it.

43
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During FY1982, for example, more than 330 corporations, foundations,

associations and government agencies provided underwriting dollars, up from 277 in

FY1981. The total contributed was a record $63 million, up $5 million from the

previous year. But because the overall cost of the schedule increased by 15%, the

percentage share of underwriting of the PBS schedule actually dropped from 49.5%

in FY1981 to 46.5% in FY1982.

Last year, the total number of voluntary viewer contributions received

during the Spring fundraising drive, which had been rising steadily since the

early 70's, dropped off for the first time, Although total dollars contributed

increased, the increase was less than the amount necessary just to account for

inflation.

And this year, records from the first four days of pledging in the Spring

Festival show a still bleaker picture. Total dollars pledged are down 10% and the

total number of pledges are off 14%. Part of the problem is the lack of new,

attractive and thus well publicized programming such as BRIDESHEAD REVISITED and

'LIFE ON EARTH. Another part of the problem is that after going to our viewers

three times a year for over two years asking them to help make up the federal

reductions, they have largely responded to our plea:already given the extra

assistance they were able to provide.

With improved economic conditions, we can still hope for business and

viewer support more in line with cost increase resulting from inflation. But

the period of sustained dramatic increases may well have peaked. Only the largest

markets, with their high concentrations of people and businesses, can be counted

on for the bulk of this support and it is here where our financial base has been

well established for nearly,a decade. Having a nationwide service means reaching

people in middle and small sized cities as well as rural areas. And growth possi-

bilities beyond those of recent years are limited by the substantially smaller

size of'the populations and business concerns.
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While we can, and have, tightened our belts--reducing the number of

hours stations broadcast, cutting back on salaries and number of employees,

postponing the replacement of outdated equipment--the bulk of the cuts must be

borne by the programming itself, because that, after all, is what our equipment 1

and employees collectively provide.
Under the greatest pressure is the programming

for our children--both at home and in school -- because it has traditionally been

financed by governmental and educational institutions end because the production

and distribution costs cannot be sustained by corporate and viewer support.

While the combination of the PBS children's schedule and the instructional

hours for schools account for up to two-thirds of our weekday broadcast hours,

this is the least econoMically attractive programming for underwriters. The

investment of Sears-Roebuck in MR. ROGERS, of The General Motors Corporation

in WHY IN THE WORLD and the Kellogg Corporation in READING RAINBOW are as

commendable as they are unusual. Even a tested and successful, program like

3-2-1 CONTACT could not find a single business underwriter for the second series;

production was delayed and finally limited to less than two-thirds of the original

number of programs planned. Lack of sufficient funds for READING RAINBOW resulted

in a reduction of 25% of its proposed schedule as well.

The simple fact is that children don't buy cars or soap and thus have

limited appeal to commercial advertisers; the 4^^ iwn stock, vote in elections

or take leading role in their communities to to underwriters of

noncommercial programming.

Whit we are really saying is that the focus of attention should not

be limited to ,how to encourage more and better programming for children from

a variety of telecommunications services. At least some of the attention must be

-given to how to preserve what we already have. And for public television, this

means a firm commitment to ensuring the survivability of the system itself.
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NylSTATEMENT OF .101IN A. SCII ADElt

Mr. SCHNEIDER. Thank You, Mr. Chairman.
Warne Amex Saone

of
Company is the cable pro-

graming joint venture of Warner Communications and American
Express. One of our progr ming services is Nickelodeon, a 13-hour
a day basic cable channel e elusively for young people. It currently
reaches over 11 million hom .s on over 2,400 cable systems.

Commissioner Rivera earli .r this morning, I believe, inadvertent-
ly identified Nickelodeon as a pay -ca le service. It is not a pay-
cable service. It is offered free to thel cable subscriber once that
cable subscriber has paid for basic cable in his home. Nickelodeon
is paid for by the cable system and that cable operator, pays us,
Warner-Amex, for the Nickelodeon service that we provide him via
satellite.

Because children's television is a concern of mine, it is especially
gratifying that the week of March 13th has been declared "Nation-
al Children and Television Week." I congratulate you, the rest of
the U.S. Congress and President Reagan for focusing on an issue of
vital importance to our Nation. It will heighten the consciousness
of people everywhere to the needs of our kids.

Children watch 28 hours of television a week, averaging 4 hours
a day. In households' with cable viewing levels are even higher.
Television viewing is the No. 1 maidr activity among American
children'. Cable recognizes the young people as an audience worth
cultivating by providing over 158 hours per week of children's pro-
graining. With the debut of the Disney Channel on April 8, this
total number of hours jumps to 170 hours per week. Nickelodeon's
91 hours per week represents more than half of that total.

Nickelodeon is constantly experimenting with new formats
which break with traditional television. There is nothing on Nick
elodeon that could be defined as violent, or which contains stereo-
typical representations.

Stimulated by a recent ACT study which decried the lack of posi-
tive role models On television, we commissioned our own research.
Following the ACT research format, our, analysis revealed that
Nickelodeon to have the highest number of positive characteriza-
tions of women, blacks, and other minority and ethnic groups.

Nickelodeon's program is age specific, falling into five main
groupspreschool, elementary, subteen, and \programs that kids
can enjoy along with their parents.

Pinwheel for preschool children emphasize§ youngsters's delight
in discovery and fantasy.

Against the Odds, a biography-Series hosted by Bill Bixby, pro-
files the lives of men and women who have had a profound effect
on society.

Reggie Jackson's World of Sports takes viewers around the world
where they can see young athletes just like themselves striving for
excellence.

Standby . . . Lights! Camera! Action!, hosted by Leonard Nimoy,
provides a rare opportunity for young and old to sample the
method behind the magic of how movies are made.
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The highly acclaimed You Can't Do That on Television uses fast-
moving, sometimes outrageous huinorlo make a point about drugs,
junk food and other issues of importance to kids and parents alike.

Livewire, hosted by noted humorist and author Fred Newman, is
a variety talk show lbr teenagers, featuring guest performances
and appearances by celebrities who answer questions about the
problems and concerns of young people.

Kids' Writes is a critically acclaimed show based on the actual
writings of young viewer-poenityletters, stories and songs acted out
by an improv group.

This hill, Nickelodeon is bringing Mr. Wizard and his famous lab-
oratory back to television. In a brandpew series, Mr. Wizard will
explain the magic and mystery of everyday living for a whole new
generation.

In 1981, Nickelodeon was endorsed by the National Education
Association. In 1982, the NEA once again honored the entire chan-
nel with a special award for the "advancement of learning through
broadcasting." The National PTA Board of Directors gave Nickel-
odeon a special recommendation, the first time that organization
had ever recognized TV for its service to young people. In addition,
Action For Children's Television has recognized the channel for its
encouragement of program diversity.

Nickelodeon is doing what cable was designed to do by offering
more options, more participation and more programing suited to
individual needs. We are showing people that they are both compe-
tent and respected.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

STATEMENT OP PEGGY (MARREN

Ms. CHARREN. For 15 years, ACT's strategy to improve children's
television has been to advocate: (1) an increase in the amount of
programing for children; (2) scheduling of children's programs
throughout the week; and (3) increased diversity in programing
geared to young audiences.

While we present annual awards to particularly innovative chil-
dren's series, ACT has never labeled any programs as the best, the
worst, the most objectionable, or the most violent. ACT has disa-
greed again and again with this approach to TV reform. We do not
want to become television's inspector general. Because of our
strong belief in the importance of program choice, ACT has vig-
orously opposed the New Right's efforts to control television
through program hit lists and other forms of censorship.

ACT commends Congress for designating this week as National
Children and Television Week. Still we recognize only too well that
this week is no time to celebrate the state of children's television.

Why has program choice for young people grown steadily worse
during the past 2 years?

Why, with the'removal of Captain Kangaroo is there no longer a
single daily or even weekly children's program on commercial net-
work TV Monday through Friday?

Because TV self-regulation by the dictates of the marketplace
can never result in adequate broadcast service to young audiences.
The Nation's young people simply don't represent - a strong enough
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buying power to inspire the commercial 'I'V industry to design and
air, purely out of economic sel -interest, sufficient, programing for
young people.

I would like to point, out, that that, 2- to 1 lyear.old innrket, that.
commercial television talks about is 11110(1 with discrete smaller au-
diences Of children, a lad. that Nickelodeon recognizes HO nicely.

Why 11111 I here today? I f011 here because I believe, like most
people, that television programing is a vanity important, socializer
of young children and that young people can and will he engaged,
challenged, and educated by television programs geared to their
special needs and interests.

Programs that teach them about a diversity of places, faces, and
ideas which their own lives do not expose them to. I believe that
broadcasters know how to get such programing on the air. They
don't only because programing for children does not maximize prof-

I am here today because I believe thatCongress has a responsi-
bility to improve children's experience with television, not by regu-

I lating program content, but by exercising its role as overseer and
legislating in the public interest.

I, therefore, offer Congress the following recommendations for
National Children and Television Week:

First, Congress should reaffirm the statutory requirement that
broadcasters operate in the public interest.

Cable and the other new video technologies are by no means suf-
ficiently widespread in this country to put an end to the concept of
the broadcast spectrum as a limited.public resource. Nickelodeon
comes only to homes who pay for basic cable service.

Second, Congress should, as part of its oversight responsibility in
the telecommunications area, recommend to the Federal Communi-
cations Commission that it adopt stronger guidelines for children's
television programing and advertising.

With the recent disappearance of the NAB TV Code, children are
at the mercy of the marketplace as ttiey have not been in years.
FCC guidelines should address the amount of programing and ad-
vertising designed for children, not its content. There is a prece-
dent for this with the processing guidelines relating to news and
public affairs at the TV stations which do indeed recommend mini-',
mum percentages. It is a hard number to come by, but it is not an
impossible problem.

Third, Congress should retain the existing statutory language in
section 5 of the Federal Trade Commission Act, which prohibits
unfair an deceptive acts or practices in or affecting commerce.

ACT believes that the vigorous authority and jurisdiction of the
FTC, as guaranteed by section 5, are essential to the widely sup-
ported principle of consumer protection, to the promotion of fair
market competition, -which is the problem we were addressing
before about programing, and specifically to the protection of chil-
dren from unfair and deceptive commercial practices targeted to
them on television.

Fourth, Congress should encourage the enforcement of the Equal
Employment Opportunity Act to bring more minorities and women
into decisionmaking positions in the television industry, which in
turn will help increase program diversity.
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As part of National Children and Television Week, ACT ha re-
leased yesterday u new handbook entitled Fighting TV Stereot es.
I would like to submit that for the record.

Mr. Swtvr. Without objection, it will be made part of the rec rd.
Ms. CHARREN. As one step toward trying to remedy this probl m,

ACT yesterday filed at the FCC specific recommendations ab ut
amending form 395, an employment report filed annually at he
Commission by broadcasters.

Fifth, Congress should insure that any national cable legislati, n
guarantees sufficient public access Channels and prohibits censor-
ship by any gOvernment agency.

Only about one-third of all American TV households have cable
television Far fewer have cable systems that provide access chan-
nels. Public access, community access, and leaSed access channels
are in the public interest, and it is up to Congress to see that they
are guaranteed. It is also up to Congress to insure that cable televi-
sion is protected from local or national censorship. ACT recom-
mends that all cable companies be required by law to provide lock-
boxes free of charge to those subscribers who want them. That is to
preclude local censorship.

Sixth, Congress should support increased funding for public
broadcasting which provides an important noncommercial pro-
graming alternative for children. We saw a nifty example of that
with an earlier comment.

ACT does not share FCC Chairman Fowler's opinion that public
broadcasting should shoulder the full responsibility for children's
television programing, but because public broadcasting needs more
Federal support, ACT recommends that Congress vote the Corpora-
tion for Public Broadcasting an additional $40 million for programs
geared to young audiences. Short of that, I notice that Representa-
tive Dingell has a really nifty solution for increasing PBS's budget.

I would like to thank this subcommittee for providing me with
an opportunity to offer these six recommendations for congression-
al.action. I was delighted to hear this morning about the en banc
meeting that the FCC is going to schedule.

We are pleased that they are finally going to take action on
ACT's petition from 1970, and we assume that our lawsuit had
nothing to do with that. We are pleased by the temporary commis-
sion that is proposed by Commissioner Rivera and support that
idea.

And we are delighted with these hearings, not 'only because of
the opportunity to address these significant issues, but because we
have here a room full of the players in the children's television
public policy\ game. I have not seen most of these people since the
new administration came into power, and we think that it is a good
sign that we are all ,here together again.

[Testimony resumes on p. 111.]
[Ms. Charren's prepared statement and attachments follow:)
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PEGGY CHARREN, PRESIDENT, ACTION FOR CHILDREN'S
TELEVISION

I am Peggy Charren, president of Action for Children's Television.

ACT is a national grassroots organization, headquartered in Newtonville, Massa-

chusetts, that works to encourage diversity in children's television and to

eliminate commercial abuses targeted to children. ACT was begun in 1968 by a

group of parents, teachers, physicians, and mat is professionals who were brought

together by a common concern fnr:;children and how they are affected by what they

see, on TV. Today, ACT has 20,u00 dues-paying members throughout the United

States and is supported in its goals by the ACT Contacts, 100 volunteers who

speak out for ACT in every state, and by the ACT Coalition, a network of 150

organizations including the American Academy of Pediatrics, the NAACP, and the

United Steel Workers of America, representing a total membership of 60 million.

For fifteorritears, ACT's strategy to imp-ove children's television has been

to advocate: 1) increased age-specific programming; 2) scheduling of children's

programs throughout the week; and 3) increased diversity in programming geared

to young audiences. While we present annual awards to particularly innovative

children's series, ACT has never labeled any programs as the "best," the "worst,"



the most objectionable," or even the most violent." ACT has disagreed again

and again with this approach to TV reform; we do not want to become television's

Inspector General. Because of our strong belief in the importance of program

choice, ACT has vigorously opposed the New Right's efforts to control television

through program "hit lists" and other forms of censorship.'

ACT commends Congress for designating this week as National Children and

Television Week. Still, we recognize only too well that this week is no time

to celebrate the state of children's television. It is a time to bring to,the

nation's attention, and to the attention of Congress, the ever-worsening service

that children have been receiving from broadcasters during the past two years.

A close look during this special week at the problems surrounding children's

television can only highlight the TV industry's shameful neglect of the child

audience during the other 51 weeks of the year.

Why has program choice for young people grown steadily worse during the past

two years? Why, with the removal of "Captain Kangaroo," is there no longer a single

daily or even weekly children's program on commercial network TV Monday through

Friday? Why have nationally acclaimed series such as CBS's "30 Minutes,"

ABC's "Animals Animals Animals," and NBC's "Special Treat" been cancelled?

Why is nearly half of the Saturday morning cartoon lineup on all three commercial

networks produced by one animation house, Hanna-Barbera? Why do most commercial

broadcasters feed children a starvation diet of televised comic books for a

few hours each weekend...and then brag about their service to young audiences?

Why? Because TV industry self-regulation by the dictates of the marketplace

and the bottom line can never, never result in adequate broadcaster service to

young audiences. The nation's young "people simply don't represent a strong

enough buying power to inspire the commercial TV industry to design and air,

purely out of economic self-interest, sufficient programming for young people.
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And economic self-interest is the odme of the game in commercial television,

just as it is in every business. Former FCC Chairman Charles Ferris, although

a great believer in deregulation of the telecommunications industry, said it

.best when he commented in 1980 that the marketplace forces of the television

industry as it is presently structured fail when you apply them to children."

What does this mean? That we must all sit back and watch while television,

the most creative and informational entertainment medium we have, ignores

children's needs and dull, their intelligence and curiosity with endless cartoons?

That we who care about improving children's experiences with television must

content ourselves with research on TV's effects and speeches about parental

responsibility for children's viewing habits?

That is not why I am here today. I am here because I believe, like most

people, thdt television programming is a vitally important socializer of young

children and that young people can and will ue engaged, challenged, and educated

by television programs geared to their special needs and interests -- programs

that teach them about a diversity of places, faces, and ideas to which their

own lives cannot expose them. I believe that broadcasters know how to get such

programming on the air; they don't only bc.:di ,e programming for children does

not maximize profits.

I am here today because I believe that Congress has a responsibility to

improve children's experiences with television -- not by regulating program con-

tent, but by exercising its role as overseer and legislating in the public

interest.

ACT therefore offers Congress the following recommendations for National

Children and Television Week:

1. Congress should reaffirm the statutory requirement. that broadcasters

operate in the public interest."
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Cable and the other new video technologies are by no means sufficiently

widespread in this country to put an end to the concept of the broadcast spectrum

as a limited public resource. Broadcasters are obligated to operate ."in the

public interest, convenience, and necessity," and children are an important seg-

ment of the public.

2. Congress should,_aspart of its oversight responsibility in the tele-

communications area, recommend to the Federal Communications Commission

that it adopt stronger guidelines for children's television programming

and advertising.

With the recent disappearance of the National Association of Broadcasters

Television Code, one of the few instruments of industry self-regulation that did

make a difference, children are at the mercy of the marketplace as they have not

been in years. FCC guidelines should address the amount of programming and

advertising designed for children, not its content.

3. Congress should retain the existing statutory language in Section 5 of

the Federal Trade Commission Act, which prohibits "unfair and deceptive

acts or_practices in or affecting commerce."

ACT believes that the vigorous authority and jurisdiction of the FTC, as

guaranteed by Section 5, are essential to the widely supported principle of

consumer protection, to the promotion of fair market competition, and, specifi-

cally, to the protection of children from unfair and deceptive commercial

practices targeted to them on television.

4. Congress should encourage the enforcement of the Equal Employment

Opportunity Act to bring more minorities and women into decision-

making positions in the television industnt, which in turn will help

increase program diversity.
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As part of National Children and Television Week, ACT has released a new

handbook entitled Fighting TV Stereotypes. One of the important points made in

this publication is that television stereotypes and underrepresents women and

minorities in part because so few females and people of color are involved in

1 television programming decisions. As one step toward trying to remedy

this problem, ACT yesterday filed at the FCC specific recommendations about

amending Form 395, an employment report filed annually at'the Commission by

broadcasters.
-

5. Congress should ensure that any national cable legislation guarantees

sufficient public access channels and prohibits censorship by any

government agency.

Only about one third of all American TV households have cable television; far

fewer have cable systems that provide access channels. Public access programming

is the most exciting aspect of cable television, and the one that promises to

distinguish cable from traditional broadcast TV, because it offers members of the

community a chance to make their own programming. Public access, community access,

and leased access channels are in the public interest, and it is up to Congress to

see that they are guaranteed. It is also up to Congress to ensure that cable-

television is protected from local or national censorship. ACT recommends that

all cable companies be required by law to provide lock-boxes free of charge to

those subscribers who want them. Let each family do its own censoring with a

lock-box; cable television is too important a vehicle of free speech to be sub-

jected to the risk' of censorship on any level.

6. Congress should support increased funding for public broadcasting, which

provides an important noncommercial programming_alternative for children.

ACT does not share FCC Chairman Mark Fowler's opinion that public broadcasting

should shoulder the full responsibility for children's television programming.

6
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Public television fills one ur at ndp.st two channels in most communities, and it

has too any responsibilities to too many different constituencies to become

primarily a children's service, in order to let commercial broadcasters "off the

hook." But public television and radio have provided young children and adolescents

with some of the most thoughtful, exciting, sensitive, and racially balanced

programming of the pas't decade and can continue to offer these media alternatives,

assuming public broadcasting is given more funding. The Corporation for Public

Broadcasting has recently allocated six million dollars for new children's TV

programming; this money, however, will support only 26 one-hour episodes of a

weekly series. Because public broadcasting needs more federal support, ACT

recommends that Congress vote the Corporation for Public Broadcasting an additional

40 million dollars for programs geared to young audiences.

I would like to thank this Subcomnittee for providing me with an opportunity

to offer these six recommendations for Congressional action. I cannot emphasize

enough the importance of your involvement in the issue of children and television.

You would not have called these hearings today if you did not recognize that

television could be doing much more to enrich the lives of children and young

adolescents. I hope you will agree that Congress has a vit'al role to play in

improving children's experiences with television. ACT needs your support; children

need your help.
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Fighting
TV Stereotypes
An ACT Handl, Oak

The "scalp-hunting Indian"... the "Mexican bandit"... the
"crotchety old man". .. the "buxom black mama". . the "Inscrutable
Oriental". .. the "helpless female"... all images that are now part of
a more prejudiced past, right? Wrong. Minorities and women have
been protesting these tired stereotypes for years. Yet they're all still
there In living color on the TV screen, teaching children lessons about
the world that countless speeches about racial harmony and sexual
equality could scarcely correct.

If television is a window on the world, It Is the only window through
which many children can us people who are different from them-
selves: people of other races, religions, or ethnic heritages, people
with different accents. Yet most television, especially commercial TV,
closes the window on diversity.

What kind of message is TV sending by leaving those who are "dn.
forint" out of the picture? What does It teach the young Chicano If
the Hispanic characters on television are most often criminals?
Equally Important, what does It teach the young white child about
Hispanicsespecially If he has no personal contact with them to
help him form his own opinions?

Working to erase stereotypes and encourage positive role models
on children's TV has long been a goal at Action for Children's
Television (ACT). Three years after Its Inception In 1968, ACT commis-
sioned the first of an ongoing series of studies of sex roles and racial
and ethnic portrayals In children's programs and commercials,ACT
has organized a number of workshops and symposia on TV role
models, inviting producers, researchers, broadcasters, educators, ad-
Yeti Isere, and public policy makers to examine the kinds of examples
set on children's TV. And several ACT publicationsPromise and Per
formance: Children with Special Needs and TV & Teens among
themhave zeroed In on the problem of stereotyping. Many of the
quotes in this handbook come from ACTs conferences and public
Hons.

Television can provide more positive role models and Jewer
negative stereotypes. This handbook outlines how It could, and why it
must.

ACT Is grateful for the support of the Foundation for Character
Education In making Fighting TV Stereotypes possible.
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Why ACT Is Concerned
When I was growing up watching television, there were only
two black children on the screenBuckwheat and Farina on
"The Little Rascals." We didn't have the reinforcement of "Leave It
to Beaver" or any of the other programs that showed warm family
lives for young white kids.
--Hobert L. Johnson, Black Entertainment Television

Television has come a long way since the days when "Amos and Andy"
gave us some of the only black laces on the screen, when wo dreamed of
Jeannie and father know best. Children today can watch shows like
"Sesame Street. where little Cuban boys join hands with little Viol
namese girls to sing about numbers and ABCs. But there are more than
enough programsand commercialson TV that counteract the effec-
tiveness of such shows. Racial minorities, women, handicapped people,
and the elderly are all underrepresented on children's television. If they
are, shownat all, they are too often portrayed In a stereotyped manner.
What's more, a whole new generation is getting a skewed picture of the
world from syndicated reruns and recycled movies that condone bigotry.
And young people are spending 26 hours a week, on the average, In front
of the TV, absorbing this cockeyed View.

I low distorted is the TV picture? The children speak for themselves.
"I think they are killers to Americans. Indians wear war paint."
"Indians would be like us if they weren't dark, and they talk
different. Sometimes they're like savages." 3rd and 4th graders
"They're usually dopers, punks, and bums. I mean, they never show
the ordinary average everyday Mexican teenager." 16-year- old
"I like to watch 'The Waltons' because I like to watch John Boy who
is smart in school, he writes poetry, he tries hard to get his Ideas
across and he's going to college. I like to watch J J. He's hip, he
raps, he's funny, he gets bad grades In school," teenage girl

At some point, the child is going to sag "Where do I at into
this society? The only time I see myself Is when I make people
laugh, or if there's a documentary about crime in the streets.
But as far as seeing myself as a dress designer or a city
official, it's lust not there."
Collette-Wood, NAACP, Beverly Hills/Hollywood branch

Of course, television is not the only medium influencing children's per-
ceptions of reality, and much of what young people watch is intended as
fantasy. But children watch TV early and often, and from their viewing they
take away a sense of the social order that colors their outlook on life.

Parents and teachers can help offset TV's twisted images, but opinions
that are formed in early viewing years stay with children. As National Indian
Youth Council Director Gerald Wilkinson observes, "Indian young people
will act out not what their parents and grark:p?rents say is Indian, but what
the subtleties of TV dictate to be Indian."

By rarely treating girls and minorities with respect, television teaches
them that they really don't matter. And it teaches children in the white main-
stream that people who are "different" just don't count. Worse still, by ex.
porting American programming abroad, we are shaping the way billions of
people around the world see us,-and the way they see themselves.
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What the
Research Says

. .

Television, to be blunt about it, is basically a medium with
a mind closed to the swiftly moving currents of toniorruot The
networks have erected an electronic wail around the status quo.

.1m;h Gould, humor cirleriessf, I ha New York Times

All television Is educational IV to young viewers, giving Illern an tinder,
standing of the way people should be treated Young people ore watching
it 114011On at all hours of 1111) day and night, not just during the Saturday
morning cartoon UR/. Nielson statistics I uvoill that children aged six to 11
do fully 30% of their IV viewing during so-called prime limo hours.

llow doffs TV portray the elderly, racial minorities, and vvonien'?
According to Michigan Stale University Professor Bradley S. (...);eonberg's
Lilo on television, tho elderly are scarce on the small screen:

Only 3% of all characters'are In the 65.andover group; a dispropor
tionato number of these are male.

The 1982 National Institute of Mental Health report, television and
fIehdvior, rovitivved a decade of research on television, finding:

Morn outnumber women 3 to 1. IV women are more passive and
less achievementrionted than mon; some 70% of the women on
TV do not hold jobs outside the home (this at a time when 53 10/, of
all American women have joined the labor force).
Blacks and Hispanics are cast mainly In situation comedies, and
even then only in a very few shows. Both groups are more likely to
be portrayed as unemployed, or in unskilled jobs.

A 1981 study by Brigham Young University researchers showed that the
proportional representation of minorities In TV comedies and dramas has
actually declined over the last decade. Yet minorities are the fastest
growing segment of the U.S. population.. Why are so many of them all but
invisible on TV'?

Came the revolution. And went the revolution.'And Saturday
morning children's programming on the three commercial networks
is pretty much back at ground zero, improved only by a few
hard-won cosmetic changes.
.Tom Shales, TV critic, The Washington Post

If prime-time TV slights women and minorities, children's television offers

an even more slanted view of society. In Representations of Life on
Children's Television, Boston University Professor F. Earle Barcus
concluded that in commercial programming specifically designed for chil-

dren there are fewer minorities and females,' and more stereotypes about
them, than in adult television. The Barcus study, conducted for ACT in 1981,

found that:
Out of a total of 1145 characters in the programs studied, only 22%
were female. They were portrayed as younger, more dependent, and

less active than males.
Only 3.7% of all characters. were black, 3.1% were Hispanic, and
0.8% were Asian; one American Indian appeared. (By contrast, the
latest census counted 11.70/0 blacks, 6.4% Hispanics, 1.5% Asians,

'and 0.6% Native Americans among 226.5 million Americans.)
Of all characters with speaking parts, 57.5% were white, and 33.8%
were animals, robots, or other non-humans.

When an animal is more likely than a black to have a speaking role, it's

time to lake a closer look at the television our children are watching.
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What's Wrong with
these Pictures?
in pans of the country where there are few Chicanos,
people see "Chico and therMan" and think this is what
we are really like. In one of the first episodes, the man
says to Chico, "Why don't you go back to Mexico and
take your files with you?" Iknow they are trying to show
prejudice. but at the same time there are people sitting at
home tiiiAking, "Yeah, theitought to go back to Mexico and
take their files with them.";
Dan Chavez, Chicano Coa ition of Los Angeles

National Urban League D rector Whitney Young once 'cited a scene on
network television that epIto, izes TV's exclusion of blacks. "I don't know
how many of you know 125th Street in Harlem," Young said, but it takes
real genius to shoot a scene from 125th Street in Harlem and have nothi g
but white people in it."

1

An isolated case of TV's failure ,o bring minorities into the picture? It
hardly seems so. For unle9s they are specifically written into a script,
minorities are unlikely to appear onscreen. But fair representation onITV
isn't just a matter of counting black vr.r. white characters. It's also a question,
of how minorities and women are portrayedas the butt of jokes of as
useful human beings, in segregated groups or as an integral part Df III lety,

in lead roles or as subservient sidekicks.

Producers of films and TV that blatantly parade stereotypes
have defended their creations by saying that white people are
depicted In degrading situations also. Theta true, but for r

every bad white image, there are ten good ones to shift the
balance. Whereas a singlet caricature of a white person is
accepted as an exaggerated truth, a stereotype is accepted
as the whole and complete truth about all Asians.
Filmmaker Irvin Paik

To show all minorities or women as perfect saintly character would be
as much a disservice to chi dren as to paint them as all bad. Bu when the
same characteristics are a tributed over and over again to a group
gays, the elderly, the handicappedTV is reinforcing stereo pes:_

The black players on a cartoon basketball team get IOSt i the jungle
and can't figure out a escape route . . . until they are sa ed by their
white manager. A or cial match begins, and the whit rivals are
slaughtering the bla k team. It's clear the white team cheating,
but it takes a dog to set things straight for a black tem victory.
Her body bionically reconstructed, the pretty heroine re urns to her
home town and decides to give up tennis and becom- ,a teacher.
Still, she puts her superhuman skills to good use around the house:
scrubbing floors, vacbuming, and washing windows.
Six Arab assassins are the quarry of the three beautiful .electives.
As the evil Arabs plot to kill scores of innocent people, th leer at a
belly dancer and shdvel food into their mouths with th ir hands.
When the scheme fairs and the Arabs are apprehended, o of their
captors sneers, "You ain't so tough . . you camel eaters!

Weeding out stereotype9 can be tough, especially -since t ere's a
danger that even images meant as positive can, with overuse, the selves
become stereotypes. The granny on r. motorcycle, the superrpom .rainy
executive, the Asian computer whizthese generalizations are als mis-
leading. Replacing old stereotypes with new cliches is no remedy.
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What about the Ads?
Whether we like it or not, television influences the thinking
of children. We know we cannot initiate a national karate
attack on the tube. We therefore must wage an intensive effort
to improve significantly television's portrayal of minority.
group experiences in this countr$
Professor Charles W Chehg, UCLA Graduate School of Education &

Marsha Hirano.Nakanishi, Institute for Responsive Education

Ideally, there should be no advertising on children's television. Young
people simply are not sophisticated enough viewers to be able to separate
fact from advertising fiction. But as long as ads do appear on commercial
children's television, an effort should at least be made to avoid perpetu-
ating stereotypes. Children see nine and a hall minutes of commercials for
each Saturday morning cartoon hour, and more than 25,000 30-second
messages a year, the impact of which can hardly be dismissed.

Marketing surveys have at last begun to convince advertisers of the
wisdom of appealing to minority audiences. As a result, children are likely
to.see more minorities between the programs than on them. Money talks;
advertisers have listened. Still, the commercials have a long way to go.

The stereotypes are very much with us. . . Old people
are still constipated, can't sleep, their dentures don't
stick, and they're experts on remedies for aches and pains.
Eva Skinner, National Media Watch Committee, Gray Panthers .

In the world of commercials, boys play with toy trucks and racing cars.
Girls play with makeup, dolls, and miniature household appliances. Moms
offer snacks to the gang; dads get out and toss the football around. II
women have careers at all, they're mere diversions from their kitchens
and their men: "I can bring home the bacon, fry it up in a pan, and never
let you forget you're a man. 'cause I'm a woman."

How constructive are these advertising stereotypes?
Demonstrating the ease of operating the family's new dishwasher,
the little girl says to her male friend, "See how hard t work for you!"
The modernday stereotypical Chinese launderer no longer says,
"No tickee, no washee." Instead he tries to convince his customers
that an "ancient Chinese secret" is.the reason for their clothes'
brightness as his wife stands knowingly in the background,
holding a box of water softener.

Sexism, racism, and ageism emerge in more subtle ways, as well.
Women may be on camera, displaying the product, but the voice of au-
thority convincing consumers to buy it is usually male-90.6% of the time,
according to one Screen Actors Guild study. Blacks are given fewer speak-
ing roles than whites, and they are usually the onet being instructed
more often than not by a white manin The ilght product to buy. Moreover
a 1981 Amherst College study points out that most "integrated" ads are
simply spliced - together scenes of separate black groups and white groups.

Even public service announcements can have underlying messages.
Harvard University's Dr. Chester Pierce cites a PSA that subtly underscores
the image of blacks as immature, less serious. A group of schoolchildren
recite the virtues of eye examinations: they help you read more, they can
help you improve your grades. When it's the black girl's turn, she
announces that eye tests are "fun." On its own, a harmless statement;
combined with other TV stereotypes, not so innocuous.
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Who Runs the Show?
The world of telecommunications continues to be predominantly
white, as reflected by ownership and control of the media as well
as in'the programming content. . . . The failure of television to
reflect the racial, cultural, and ethnic pluralism and diversity that
characterizes this country today is a tragic loss.
Marble Harrington-Reagon, National Council of Negro Women

The TV industry points to its hiring record with pride:.FCC statistics re-
leased in 1982 show that women made up 34.7% of all employees in

broadcast TV and 34.4% In cable. Minorities held 16.9% of all jobS in
broadcast TV and 13.9% in cable.

Yet a closer look at the makeup of the TV labor force reveals that
women and minorities are rarely seen where it counts: irethe boardroom.
They are, to use the U.S. Civil Rights Commission's term, mere window
dressing on the set. Office and clerical duties are still considered women's
work, with women holding 85.8% of all such jobs in commercial and
public television, and 91.6% in cable. And while the FCC puts the number
of broadcast "officials and managers" at 9.1% minority and 26.8%
female, these figures mask the true picture about who makes the
decisions in the television industry. For included In this top category are
not just general managers and program directorswho tend to be white
malesbut also many of those with no real say In station policy, such as
promotion directors and research directors (who are often minorities or
females).

This employment imbalance is perhaps a natural consequence of the
pattern of ownership of TV stations across the country:

Of the 1042 broadcast stations operating in the U.S., only 18 are mi-
nority-owned.
A 1982 survey of 288 broadcast stations found that women were
principal owners of only eight.
Only 20 cable companies, representing 45 to 50 of the country's
4,700 cable franchises, are minority-owned.

Television.. has a responsibilityand a needto find
those potential Lonna Eiders and Alex Haieys, to discover
tomorrow's Lorraine Hansberrys.
TV writer Len Riley

Minorities and women are e')en more scarce at the creative end of the
TV structure. Research by the Black AntiDefamation Coalition reveals
that the average black TV viewer assumes that any showrith a largely
black cast is written, directed, and produced by blacks, art that blacks
are reaping the profits. That is hardly ever the case. In 1980, the Writers
Guild of America, West reported 1,540 members working on a weekly

basis in TV. How many were black? Four.
For the most part, the TV business runs on the buddy system, making it

difficult for those without contacts in the "old boy network" to get a foot in

the door. Some who have broken through the formidablebarriers complain
that they aren't given creative control, that established white writers are
called in after minorities submit story ideas.

That is not to say that no one but a Native American can write about the
Indian experience, or that only the elderly should raduce programs
focusing on aging. But the more input minorities and women have, the
more accurateTV's view of the world will becomenot just in entertain
rnent, but in the news, where what gets reported, and how, is often deter-
mined by people who lack sensitivity to minority issues.



71



72

The PBS Alternative
You can't turn the world around In a half -hour TV
series. But you can make it more difficult for children
to maintain stereotypic notions. Once you've been exposed
to a variety of people within a group, it's hard to continue
saying, "They're all alike."
Manna Kroyt Brandt, executive producer, "Vegetable Soup"

When television is good, It can be very, very good, encouraging racial
equality, presenting women in leadership roles, showing gays, the elderly,
and handicapped people as valuable members nc society.

The Public Broadcasting Service has consis, led the way in foster.
ing positive role models for children. While pros diming on public TV has
its faults, and minorities and women are still underrepresented both
onscreen and behind the scenes, PBS has come closest to television's
most noble goal: serving the public interest. Few who compare programs
like those noted below with those on the commercial networks could
quibble with the conclusion of the Carnegie Commission on the Future of
Public Broadcasting: "Public television is capable of becoming the clear-
est expression of American diversity and of excellence within diversity."

Children with handicaps and those without have both profited from
positive images of the disabled in shows like "Feeling Free" and
Mister Rogers's "I Am, I Can, I Will" series. PBS's "Rainbow's End"
was a pioneering effort to teach basic reading and language skills to

hearing-impaired youth. .

"The Righteous Apples," a "sitcom with a message," takes on
sensitive topics like racial violence without suggesting that such
issues can be resolved in the space of a half hour.

reestyle," focusing on changing roles of women and men, ern-.
asized nontraditional careers for both sexes and explored the

onsequences of stereotypical thinking.
PBS also deserves praise as a major showcase for the many series pro-

duced under the Einergency School Assistance Act (ESAA) TV project, a
federally financed program to combat racism. Although the ESAA project
is no longer in effect, the series are still being aired, and the National Cap-
tioning Institute is adding closed captions for the hearing-impaired, making
them even more valuable. Some examples:

"Bean Sprouts" illustrates the unique challenges of growing up in
San Francisco's Chinatown through the eyes of an immigrant boy.
Teenagers in a strong and supportive middle-class black family
learn difficult lessons about responsibility and independence in "Up
and Coming."
"Carrascolendas" and "Villa Allegre" entertain in two languages
through music, comedy, and dance.
School desegregation is discussed by those it most affects in "As
We See It," a series researched 'and written by high schoolers.

Girls and boys of all backgrounds have benefited from PBS'S commit-
ment to cultural diversity. Unfortunately, federal funds, crucial in keeping
public television alive, have been slashed. And the administration threat-
ens to cut government support even further. So the outlook for continued
excellence in public television programming for children is cloudy indeed.
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More Bright Spots
When programmingalong with employmentat least achieves
the same parity in diversity as Is reflected in the total population,
we will have reached the best of all possible. worlds: a situation
which argues for no special attention to minority programming.
That lime, unfortunately, Is somewhere in the future.
Janet Dewed, former director of Specialized Audience Programs,

National Public Radio

Public television isn't the only place where positive minority images
may be found, nor should PBS be solely responsible for all socially rele-
vant programming. From time to time programs appear on commercial
television that do more than just line corporate coffers. When they appear,
they stand out:

The New Fat Albert Show" on CBS gets out important messages
about issues like anti-Semitism.
NBC's "Fame" shows teens of varied ethnic backgrounds
performing and studying together and working out their differences.
A nutrition spot called "Beans and Rice" and a series of brief les-
sons in urban self-reliance called "Willie Survive" are two com-
mendable public service efforts that appear in ABC's Saturday
morning lineup.
A number of national children's specials have confronted minority
issues sensitively. ABC's Afterschool Specials, which are closed
captioned, have focused on racial strife ("The Color of Friendship"),
blindness ("Blind Sunday"), and other serious theme's: Notable syn-
dicated specials include "Joshua's Confusion," from Multimedia,
contrasting old ways with new through the eyes of an Amish boy,
and "Loser Take All," from Capital Cities, about competition
between two yduths, one white, one Chicano.
In the mid-'70s "Yut, Yee, Sahm, Here We Come" became the first
locally produced bilingual series. Produced by San Francisco's

'Chinese community and aired on KPIX-TV, it introduced children to
the positive aspects of bicultural community life.

You shouldn't put diversity on television because it's right.
you should put it on because it's good business. People want
to see themselves, to see the people around them on
television. They want television to broaden their world.
Actor LeVar Burton

Commercial broadcasters defend their programming decisions by
maintaining that they must serve too broad an audience to cater to special
interest groups. But good programming cuts across all boundaries- -
color, sex, and ethnicity. After all, it's not only doctors who watch programs
with a hospital theme. TV viewers of all backgrounds will tune in to well-
made shows that focus on minorities or that showcase minority talent.

Occasional specials about race relations or feminism or elderly rights
are fine, but they're simply not enough. Children need to watch news that
better represents minority concerns, cartoons that reflect all the Odors of
the human rainbow, and live-action programs that enhance their lives.
What's needed is a commitment to diversity in TV programming on a
regular basislocally as well as nationallyand to the time it takes for
such programming to build an audience.
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Other Technologies
There are a lot of opportunities for minorities to lake
part in cable, lowpower television, . ., and other tech-
nologies, if people know and work hard for them. The
powers that be are not going to give them swot

Will Horton, Minorities in Coble and Now Technologies

With cable TV gelling oil the ground, there is reason to hope that chi!
dron's television uf the future will do a bettor lob of putting diversity Into
programming. That won't happen If cable sticks to the same old formulas
that dictate programming to the lowest common denominator. But there
are signs of progress, like these cable initiatives:

SIN National Spanish Television Network and Spanish Universal Tel.
uvision (SUN) are two national services directed to the Spanish,
speaking audience, both with special children's programming.
A number of other national cable services either existing or in the
works are directed to specific minority audiences. The Silent
Network, for the hearing-impaired, will carry original programming
for children and teens. Black Entertainment Television otters a
weekly family hour, interviews with leading black personalities, and
a live telephone call-in show for teens.
Programs produced locally, either by cable stations or by citizens
taking advantage of pUblic access provisions, make for TV that truly
reflects community interests and needs. College students in East
Lansing, Michigan, produce "Black Notes," while nine- to 12-year-
old students in Hackensack, New Jersey, discuss Black History
Month and other topics on the "8:40 Report,"

Although they can provide disenfranchised groups with more access to
the medium, it's unlikely that alternative technologies will solve TV's ills.
For one thing, cable'can be costly. Video discs and video cassettes, while
increasing viewing options by allowing familie- ' schools to program
their own TV fare, involve expensive equipmei it. If much of the audience
for minority programs cannot afford to bring the new technologies into the
home, their potential for alleviating TV's distortion of life will be limited.

Since that is so, low-power television may eventually prove to be one
\ service through which minorities can have considerable impact. As many

as 4,000 new TV stations are expected to be set up, with the ability to
transmit signals within a 15-mile radius instead of the 50 miles or more

'covered by full-power stations. Low-power stations can be built for a f rac-
lion of the cost of acquiring conventional TV' stations. and the Federal
Communications Commission plans to give preference to minority appli-
dants for ownership. paving the way for neighborhood programming.

Although low-power TV is still in its infancy, there is another alternative
to.commercial children's, television, and it's one already found in nearly
every home: radio. Recently, a number of significant radio series have
ben aired nationally:

Black music is put in historical perspective in "From Jumpstreet,"
and the concerns of Latino youths are discussed in the bilingual
"Checking It Out," two public TV shows now on radio.
The contributions of minority figures in history who "changed adver-
sity to achievement" are examined in "Turnaround," produced for
teens by the New York State Education Department.

`'"Listen Here," a series of 60-second public service announce-
ments targeted to the secondary school level, profiles successful
Vfamous and not-so-famous people of color."
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Affirmative Action
Why is black ownership so tremendously Important?

We need to control airwaves In order to control
the images of black people In the media.

Muria Mar!iliall, National ()lack Media Coalition

In BVII the Federal Communications Cur it policies
aimed at encouiaging minority ownership of TV stations by extending tax
benefits to minority entrepreneurs and making It easier for them to buy
into television Still. the number one obstacle for minority groups seeking
to purchase TV stations remains financing. Several funds have been sot
up to ease the way, such as the National Association of Broadcasters'
Broadcast Capital Fond and Syndicated Communications, a minority.run
venture company,

With more ethnics and women In ownership positions, there's a better
chance for diversity to be reflected in TV programming. Detroit's WGPR-
TV, which became: the nation's first black.owned station in 1975, allocates
large amounts or time to ethnic programming. And a new Bridgeport, Con-
necticut, station "organized, controlled, and managed by women" plans
to air children's programs that will "demand active responses from
viewerschildren, parents, grandparents."

It Is important to move ahead with our commitment to
equal employment opportunitlesnot simply to create
more lobs for minorities, but to create more sensitivity
In broadcasting to the diversity of peoples and
Illastyles that defines the American Idiom.
Charles Ferris, ex.chairman, Federal Communications Commission

Filling the ranks of the television industry, from owners down, with a
multitude of perspectives can only broaden TV's view of the world 'for
children, for everyone.

WNYC-TV is a good example of the increased sensitivity to community
needs that can result from hiring minorities to decision-making positions.
In 1981 the New York station appointed a black manager; since then, the
percentage of black-oriented programming has risen to 30% more
black TV fare than any other station in the country.

Slow though it may be, progress has been made throughout the indus-
try. Much of that progress is a result of Equal Employment Opportunity
requirements set out by the FCC for all licensees. Any station with five or
more employees is required to file annual reports of hiring practices with
the FCC, and to establish policies that will ensure "equal opportunity in
every aspect of station employment"

These,provisions have served as an opening for groups like the Latino
Committee on the Media and the National Organization for Women to
challenge the renewal of broadcast licenses, one means of reminding
local broadcasters of their obligation to serve the public interest.

From time to time there have been signs that the FCC wants to pull
back on its commitment to EEO. The Equal Employment Opportunity Com-
mission's Clay Smith, Jr., emphasizes that such a move would be a giant
step backwards. "To refuse to enforce FCC policies in connection with
EEO would reverse 15 years of gains made by minorities and women in
telecommunications," he says. Without regulations that promote the
hiring and advancement of women and minorities, the chance for their
voices to be heard in making programming decisions would be slighter
than ever.
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Changing the) System
We are an unfinished item pn America's agenda. it is our
task to involve and engage`ourseives in the struggle
to force our country to recognize its best potential.
Actor Ossie Davis

Minoritiee and women who have made II into television know how hard
it can be to -scale the walls that insulate the industry. To help others make
their way, they have banded together to set up new "old boy networks":

The Natiohal Black Media Coalition runs a media clearinghouse and
an EEO resource center, and counsels minority media Investors.
MinoritieS in Cable and New Technologies holds workshops to
increase minority participation in alternative technologies.

Impetus for change has come from theCorporation for Public Broad-
casting as well

The National Black Programming Consortium sponsors an annual
competitionwith a Children's/Teen categoryfor notable TV pro-
grams and films reflecting black concerns.
The National Asian American Telecommunications Association pro-
duces radio and TV series and serves as a clearinghouse for
inlorrnation about Asian media professionals.
Public TV and radio stations cortroffed by women and minorities are
eligible for CPB grants, as are female and minority public TV
employees wishing to upgrade their skills.

Its not only national organizations that can effect change; a lot can be
done on the local level. WETATV in Washington, D.C., for example, has
provided solid training through its minority internship and minority film lab-
oratory projects. Broadcasters can watch out for stereotypes on network-
led programs and choose to air alternative material. Local broadcasters
and cablecasters can promote positive images by turning to unexplore:i
sources for programming ideas: African poetry, Italian folk tales, local
ethnic festivals. And media employees can let the community, and the
press, know of obstacles they meet in getting balance and accuracy into
local programming.

If we want our children to grow up without the prejudice
that has stained so many of our generation, and we want
the educational achievement of our chi dren to be as
great as possible, then why have we ig ored the
inexpensive chance to reach children o er television?
Former Vice President Miter Mondale

There are many ways we all can work toward more and better portray-
als of minorities and women on children's television. Getting Involved in
the cable franchising process is one step making sure that cable
systems provide programming for, and by, young people and minofIty and
women's groups. Businesses can underwrite programming for local
broadcast or cablecast that aims at erasing stereotypes, and companies
can pool their resources to set up job training or scholarship programs.

Vieweis can talk back to the TV industry. Protests can be effective;
praise is equally important. Parents, educators, religious groups, and
youth groups can encourage children to question TV's view of the world.

The TV industry can't know how viewers feel if the lines of communica
tion are closed. Opening them up, and speaking out about television's por-

, trayal of women and minorities, is notronly our right. It's our responsibility
to our children, and to their future.
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Fighting.
TV Stereotypes
An Action Guide
For children, seeing is believing. How can we improve TV's messages?

The TV industry can:

Increase diversity in programming of. all kinds. Children need to
see characters who just happen to be black or Hispanic, as well

- as dramas and documentaries that focus on racial issues.
Hire and promote minorities anc. tomen, especially to decision
making positions.
Establish recruitment and training programs and scholarships to
open the doors in all branches 01 the yield: writing, production,
news reporting, management.
Actively solicit programming ideas, scripts, and onscreen talent
that reflect America's multiethnic, multicultural nature.
Provide access to community groups to ensure a minority voice
on cable, lowpower, and local broadcast TV.

The business community can:

O Underwrite children's programs that reflect the interests and
showcase the talents of minorities and women.

O Support public television as a valuable TV alternative.
Fund education and promotion campaigns to develop new
aud!ences and encourage community involvement.
Pool resources to sponsor scholarships and recruitment and
training programs to give the handicapped, women, and minorities
a start in television.
Help finance minority ownership of broadcast, cable, and low-
power stations and other TV technologies

All of us can:

O Watch TV with our children and talk about the role models and
stereotypes television provides.
React to what children see on the screen. Call, visit, or write to
station mana,Ters, produrrs, writers, and advertisers to applaud,
criticize, or suggest new ideas. Encourage children to speak out
ar well.
Become involved with cable in the community. Get in on the
negotiations to make sure that childen are perved and that pro-
gramming reflects local ethnic flavor and minority-group
concerns. Urge young peopleAo take advantage of the chance to
make their own programming for public access channels.
Support policies at the local, state, and national levels that ensure
fair representation for women, handicapped, the elderly, and racial
and ethnic groupsin television and in society at large.

I Action for Children's Tele%Asion
46 Austin Street, Newtnnvill'3. Mas:'acnusetts 02160
(617) 527.7870
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Goodby to Disney and all that
Most children of I' r past three decades re-

11111(11 loved it levislon show that was
once the nation's most popular. It featured ad-
ventures. cartoons and other staples of Walt
Disney

The inaRlc is ending after 29 seasons for the
networks longest running prime-time enter-
tainment. The ending highlights a commit-
ment articulated years ago by Walt Disney:
We are always keenly aware that things seen

on the screen can exercise enormous influence
on the ideals and conduct of youngsters....
Those who use the movie or TV screen as a c
business also have a great responsibility to,
ward their customers.- .

Most who currently use TV as a business
ignore that responsibility. Despite strong criti-
cisms of children's programming, the Federal
Communications Commis-4ton chairman. Mark
Fowler. has unwisely refused to require broad-
csters to show more.

Market forces. not the government. should
prevail. he said recently at Arizona State tint-
verStly. applying the Reagan Administration
philosophy that business left to its own devices

will cure all Ills.
So far, those market forceshave determined

that preschool children will sec no morning,
weekday program on any network such as the
classic Captain Kangaroo: that school-age chi.

dren will see few after-school specials: and that
much of the selection of children's fare will be
limited to Saturday morning cartoons.

-- That is why Action for Children's Televi-
sion. a national citizens lobby based in New-
ton. sought the requirement to make broad,
caster.: offer seven-and-a-half hours of chil-
dren.s programming. some of it educational,
between Monday and Friday.

During the Carter Administration, the FCC
was moving toward enacting a requirement for
more children's programming, ACT P. e+ident
Peggy Chart-en and others believe, Mot rover, in
1974, the FCC Issued a policy statement that
urged television stations to provide more educa-
tional and Informational children's shows vrith
less advertising and some provisions e-
schoolers.

Children under five average 30 h.:, 'ee't-
ly: according to ACT. What are they ,,atc1 'nip?
What Is it doing to them.--at a time when
are developing and learning about the w
and the people around them." ask.," a 10-y;. ,r
study on television and behavior by ;1
at institute of Mental Heakh.

for a few reruns in tate sprtne,
stoc..:,_- show familar to families

,yrtta.'ros sinl be off the air. save those
to Disney's new pay -television sta-

Mr>. T7,e o-ornmitment is prime-time entertain-
me fur and ihmilles will be missed

FCC reverses field and decides to
,nake a ilfierrnee in the quality and quantity
, Chill en's programming

A
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FCC won't force child programs
By Kenneth Barry
Reuter,

WASHINGTON - Federal Communications
Commission (FCC) Chairman Mark Fowler yes-
terday said he will not try to force broadcasters
to show more children's television despite
charges that Juvenile programming is inad-
equate.

Market forces and not the government
should determine the programs children see.
Fowler said in remarks prepared for delivery at
Arizona State University in Tempe.

A long-standing petition before the FCC criti-
cizes the record of broadcasters on Juvenile pro-
gramming and asks that the agency require
them to screen a minimum number of hours of
children's shows. The Boston-based public In-
terest group. Action for Children's Television
(ACT) has sued the commissioners for failing to
make a decision on its 12-year-old petition.

In Boston yesterday. commenting on Fowl-
er's speech. Peggy Charren. president of Alion
for Children's Television, said she still hopes a
requirement that broadcasters run a minimum
number of 71/2 hnurs of children's programming
a week will be imposed by the FCC.

She cited figures that children aged 2 to 1.1
watch 26 hours of television a week and those
under 5 years 30 hours a week.

"It's Interesting that a Reagan Administra-
tion appointee to the FCC Is urging public televi-
sion to carry the ball for kids, and at the same
time the Reagan budget peopl; are proposing a
reduction of the public TV budget from $130
million down to $85 million," Charren said.
"Mr. Fowler might better have begun his re-
marks by calling for a $40 million addition to
the Corporation for Public Broacasting budget.
which would be earmarked for children's pro-
gramming."

Fowler. a former lawyer for broadcasters,
said he has applied free-market principles
whenever possible to areas where government
has traditionally regulated.

"This means letting viewer Judgment, not
government, determine which programs ap-
pear," Fowler said. ,

In 1974 the FCC said Ina policy statement
that commercial broadcasters licensed by the

.FCC have a special obligation to serve the needs
of children. In 1979 the FCC stall said the
broadcasters had failed to meet the obligation
and recommended remedies. but the commis-
sion took no action.

Fowler said the staff had failed to consider
the contribution of public broadcasting In chil-
dren's programming.

He mid the Corporation for Public Broadcast-
ing has increased funding for programs for chil-
dren nd should be given an adequate budget to
continue that effort.

"Nickelodeon" and, other cable television
channels also increase the programs for youn-
ger audiences, he added.

0
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Leaving
Children to the

Mercy of the
Marketplace

-
n the past couple of weeks, each of the three comfier.
cial networks happened to offer an afternoon special
that might leave the passing observer with the impres.
Moo that children's programming is finally reaching
the quality levels demanded by assorted pressure

mum riser the past decade. In fact, the state of chil-
dren a programming on ABC, CBS and NBC Is rapidly
'morning a national disgrace. and a good many dis.
reseed watchdog groups 're placing the blame on the
alssfila i re doorstep of the Reagan AdmniftratIon.

) Sete Is rot need at this penal to rehash arguments to
he client that television can be a powerful educational
stand thbt children ore a spec tat audience deserving of
perior (1,13 iliert. Mere points were made persuasively
0 fie ,..arty i970's by such groups as Action for Children's
Television, a grassroots coalition of concerned parents
ad educators Voliticrans and regulators were Int.
rested Die Federal Communicatic:rt Commission's

Dran Itureh, closely associated with Senator Barry Gold-
r. r , conservative wing, began making tou,.,h public

.....as on the need for more and better programs for
.r.ing audiences. The networks Inevitably took note. and
ne. 01 the first results was esupplementation of the "kid-
Id" schedule on Saturday morning, traditional ghetto for

:hildree's programming, with periodic drama presenta-
fans .2 neg the week. That's where those afternoonspe.

tab come in.
And thee often are impressive. The most recent batch

minded "Sometime, I Don't Love My Mother," an "ABC
Aftcrachool Special." the first and usually the most a mbl-
kers of these cede,. In this instance, the story involved a
eereager coping with the death of her father and subse-

quent emafional collapse of her mother. putting the girl In
he painful positron of choosing between going to college
r staving home to protect Mum. On the "CBS Afternoon

Playhouse" "Help Wanted" showed a high-school stu-
ent graPPirag with himself and his family after his lather

became unemployed and embittered. And "Oh. goy!
Bible-02,7 on NBC's "Special Treat," used-an Infant-care
class designed for grade-school youngsters ta explore the
.trained relationships between one boy and his new step.
father and infant stepbrother.

The point is that each of these presentations was
or:minced with care and a concern for quality. There was
an underlying assumption that younger viewers can be

taken seriously and treated with respect. These were pre.
Marty the kinds of programs that should be offered on a
regular, perhaps weekly basis. That possibility once
seemed feasible, but no more. In 1974, the F.C.C. sternly
declared that it exlsect to see, without specific regula-

cotams, considerable tarp overnrnt in scheduling practices,
based on the clear ee, nce Ira' children do nut confine
their viewien to !1,1. 'ii :,- .r.gq. By 1.79, the Cnnl-
niitiiInn. he .1(1,i by Chariv . ,r1,. a C,r1:' appointee,
was cuichniont that ciltvld. : dire itnprov..1 ' flt had not

been made, '!ill ndustry eerfiregulatica had failed.
Mandatory .1.1c-during figures were proposed.

ricer, in 1941. the Reagan Administration with its
proclaimed d mast.: blIrrall, racy" and Its
COMO, ace in blue "markeiphiee approach" as a general
solution to the nation's ills. Mark Fowler, the Reagan op
pongee to head the C.C., has stated, "The Gus eminent
should let out of the buraness of declaring what programs
broad, isiers 'should' carry." Not surprisingly. what Is
now . FlarnIng tin child' en's programming is precisely
wh fie F C C., under Mr. Ferris, predicted would hap.

MOM die pf INsUIP US GOVRIIIMPI i Intervention,

'The state of children's
programming is becoming a
national disgrace.'

Item: With the expansion of the "CBS Morning
News" to two hours, "Captain liangarob," the only net-
work weekday series aimed specifically at children was
shunted to the weekends,

Item: CBS's "30 Minutes," the awrrd.Wirmina raga-
tine for signing people that was patterned, "60 nr miles.' '

has been canceled.
Item: NBC', "Special Treat," mentioned above, e ril

be staying on, very sporadically, until next Amil but
from now on the presentations will be rebroadcasts,

Item: ABC has dropped "Animals. Amaral!. Ani-
mals" to make room for David Brinkley's "Phis Week"
on Sunday mornings. The 'network has also stopped pro.
CIIIC11011 on "Kids Are People Too," deciding to go with
reruns this season for its major noncartoon effort on
weekends.

blennwhile, with pitifully few exceptions. the Satur-
lay.enurning schedule has became the Land of Recycling,
:out tesy for the most part of the Hanna- Barbera cartoon
studios. The producers are increasingly turning for inspi-
ration to situation comedies, which have often been little
more than dramatized comic looks. On this season's new
schcelufe are animated versions of "The incredible
Hulls," "Laverne and Shirley." "Gilligan's Island," "The
Dukes of Hazzard" and. straight from "Dr(Prent
Strokes," the diminutive phenomenon named "Gary
Coleman."

With considerable Justification. Peggy Charren.
president of Action for Childs en's Television, Is fond of
comparing children's television to a public library..jf any
library were found to have Its shelves stuffed only with
comic books, she says, the. community would rise up and
howl. But that is exactly what is happening In television
and with seeming impunity, As a matter of fact, she adds,
even the Saturday lineup, sad though it may be, Is often
incemPted these days for football. "Broadcast executives
now know," Mrs. Charren charges, "they're hot going to
get r a trouble in Washington."

Defenders of the "marketplace approach" do have
their own liEguments. Most notable Is the theory that the .
new presence of cable television will alter past patterns of
scheduling. But for the moment, cable Is evadable to less
that 30 percent of the cmunry, which Means discrimina-
tion in access. Then there is the possibility that broadcast-
ers might be convinced to nava "spectrum fee," which In
turn could be used to get public television to assume most
of the commercial sector's responsibilities in children's
television. The public-TV role can certainly be enhanced.
but tne single system I. not likely to be able to replace the
presence of the three giant networks.

As broadcasters go about setting their priorities for
maximizing profits, younger viewers are not likely to he
ant of their major concerns. Children do not control a sig. ,

MIL an t amount of disposable dollars. Perhaps, going be-
yond balance sheets. Mr. Fowler and the F.C,C. may one
day realize that what's good for CBS. NBC and ABC is not
necessarily good for the rest of the count; yr.
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CAAITHI IX

SUMMARY AND CONCLUJIONLI

Perhaps the moot eIgnIfIcant finding
of this study of sex role portray-

als on children's television
lies In the overwhelming

proportion of male

characters. imm lack of recognition of
females Is clearly evident in the

!summary data billows

24) females represent 22% of
1107 characters identified by sox,

203 females represent 27% of 758 human chsractors.

2) females represent 9% of 244 animal characters.

' There were also interesting
demographic differences between female and

male characters. Although greatly outnumbered in almost all demographic

groups, females were cast as younger Ulan =less

43g of teenage characters wore female.

31% of young adults wore female.

13d of mid Jo age characters were female.

,b wales
also more apt to to cast as married and Identified In

family roles

WA of single adults were female.

45g of married adults were female

).E% of all characters in family
roles were female.

17% of all characters not
Identified In family roles

were female.

They were more likely to appear
in nonanima.4d comedy and drama than

In cartoon comedy or action/adventure dramas

31% of non-animated comedy and
other drama characters were female.

20% of animated cartoon comedy
characters were female.

19% of action/adventure drama
characters were ferale.

92
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renal.. were not well tepleaekted in important drnmatto rebel j

12% of dramatic homes were female.

7% of dramatic villains were female.

10% Of all major dramatic) characters were female.

2'% of all minor dramatic characters were female.

They were lees often shown an emploied, and when employed, were hsown

as professional entertainers, olerical or household workers)

29% of females were employed.

42% of males were employed&

24% of professional and technical workers wore female.

9D% of clerical workers were female.

)56 of household workers were female.

1296 of managerial and sales workers were female.

Females were almost completely unrepresented in -!her occupations, such

en craftsmen, operatives, transportation workers, laborers, farmers, and ser-

vice workers.

In epito of their small numbers, female characters tended to uphold tra-

ditional values. They horn often sought altruistic goals such as respect for

others, devotion to group, home, and family. When leaking "self" goals, they

more often wore concerned with safety and self-preservation or power. Males,

on the other hand, were more apt to engage in self-Indulgences, seek wealth,

fame, thrill, and act out of hatred. They also valued work and patriotism

more than females.

In attempting to achieve their goals, females relied on personal charm

and dependence on others to a much gre..ca: extent t.r.an did males who used

violence, trickery or deceit, and persuasion.

93
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\Unwise erg also koilleyed in traditional sex -role pate/sin. They

were found to be signifloently less aggressive and active than males, had

lower self-concepts and less aohlevament-totated behaviors. They demon-

strated much greater concern for social Ectationahlpn and exhillted ellghtly

greater anxiety,

Traditional personality ,hssacteriattoe were also demonstrated by female

and sale characters. Males were seen as having stronger, more violent, cruel,

active, and independent iernonalltlens whereas, females were unselfish, kinder,

and warmerpersonalities ratedas nigher on the good-bad continuos, than males.

They were, however, more dependent and passive.

There is, in the several measures used in U.le study, strong and coneint-

ant evidence not only of a lack of reoognition.offemele charaoters--through

their Sheer lack of numbers, but also a lack of reepeot Illustrated by the

small proportions of females In roles of status and prestige in eoolety. How-

ever, they do uphold mealy values of eoolety which have been traditionally con-

olderod the province of the femalehome and family.. And they demonatrate.

greater concern for social relationships and human qualities of unselfIshnm,e,

kindness and warmth. At the same time, traditional streotypes of women as

weaker and dependent were abundant.

Perhaps we should not be surprised at these findings, for they tend to

confirm a number of previous studies of sex-role streotyptng on television

(see Chapter II). What is difficult td understand is why television specific-

ally designed for the child audience continues to be more extreme in ita,por-

trayale than that for adults. Whereas the research has indicated that there

has been a levelling off of sale to female ratioin prime-time TV of about 2t1,

this analysis shows children's TV at about 4,1- -and in some important roles an

even wider disparity.

Although one can find some examples
of female "superhero" models in the

TY programming for fhildren,we
have found the overall representations of

sales and females to be quite traditional and atreotyped. Moreover, in spite

of the efforts by many groups to
improve the status of women in society and

the efforts to influence the
portrayals of the sexes on television, the re-

search over the past decade has
shown that they are not changing in children's

vlogramming.

,
As a representation of some of

the real changes taking place in the

statue of women in society,
children's television provides a distorted mirror,

with outdated models for young children. At this time, cosmerclal,Children's

television programs represent part
of a pattern of persistent barriers to

social change.

9 4
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WITH( IX

/iND CONGLO=W;

Bo/flaps the most sloirlcant findlne, sr thin study of the portrayal of

luch0 and effinio minorities on commicial ehildron's tslevision lies In the

smAll numbers of minority entract4s. Thin lack of reeol;sition of all ethnic

minorities la cletrly evident In the summary data below'

184 ethnic arastsrs represent. 16.1% of 1145 totti end/actors.

42 black ,:tholes represent 3.7% of 1145 total characters.

41 black humour represent 5.4% of 758 human characters.

15 111hp:into:I represent 3.1% of 1145 total Characters.

9 Asians represent 0.11% of 1145 ,,otal chArJ"

Europeans77 represent 6.Z6 of 1145 total

Ethnic minorities also are less often found in major roles1.

58 ethnic characters represent 11.8% of 490 major dramatic characters.

10 black cearacters represent 2.0;i1 of 490 =Jar dramatic characters.

16 non. lo k minorities " 3.7% of 490 major dramatic chartters.

In hem and /Main role::, black ethnics are morn often cant as heroes

than as villains, kut their proportions in both roles are low. Other ethnics

are more often cast as villains'

5 black heroes represent 4.5% of 111 total heroes.

1 black villain represents 1.1% of 95 total villains.

) other ethnics represent 2.7% of 111 total heroes.

12 other ethnics represent 12.6% of 95 total villains.

Black and other minorities are also less frequently portrayed an employed

than are white characters'

344 out of 659 white characters (52.2%) were shown as employed.

15 out of -41 black characters (36.6%)wereshown as employed.

16 out of 47 other minorities (34.0%) were shown as employed.
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When shown as e:Iployed, both black and white characters are most often

shown in professional and managerial jobs, whereas other minorities are more .

likely to be portrayed as craftsmen, laborers, or service workers.

In value Orientations, black ethnics seem more likely to pursue altruistic

goals than other ethnic groups (reflecting the tendency for blacks to be cast

as heroes rather than villains). Minority dp.racters, in general, are less

likely to use violence to accomplish goals, but are more apt to depend on

others, use personal charm, or accomplish goals through luck or circumstance.

Few major differences were found between ethnic and non-ethnic heroes in

terms of their personality traits. However, ethnic villains were seen as some-

what stronger, more selfish, cruel, and dishonest than non-ethnic villains.

Also, although the differences were not large, blank ethnics tended to

be portrayed as somewhat more serious, peaceful, intelligent, and more "good"

than non-ethnics. European ethnics, on the other hand, were seen as more "bad,"

selfish, cruel, and dishonestilLas well as more serious, cool, passive, and ugly

than non-ethnics.

Hispanic characters were rated as more peaceful, kinder, and warmer than

nor-ethnic characters.'

Although blacks have reached some level of respect when portrayed (i.e.,

as hero characters, in occupational roles, value orientations, and personality

traits) they are so outnurbered overall by others in these roles that their

absence may offset this respect afforded them. The same holds true for

Hispanics. As for other ethnic groups, they have neither achieved adequate

recognition nor treatment which one might expect all minorities would be accorded.

Except for those programs which have been specifically designed to provide

information and more realistic portrayals of-minorities (Carrascolendas, Que

Pasa, USA? Villa Allegro and possibly The Fat Albert Show), or the newer genre
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of short information 'drop-in" programs (e.g., Ask ABC News, Time Out,

Snipets), commercial children's television tends more toavoid racial or

ethnic messages than to deal with them adequately or realistically. Race

and nationality themes, for example, represented only throe percent of 352 major

and minor subject classifications.

Cartoon comedy programs contain the most blatant ethnic stereotypes.

These programs also avoid the portrayal of black characters,andrfregailtlr''''''''

provide cruel stereotypes of other ethnic minorities. And cartoon comedy

alone.amounts to nearly one-half cf all program time on children's TV. In

addition, almost two-thirds of all characters appear either in cartoon comedy

or animated action or adventure draha.

In terms of both the recognition and treatment of racial and ethnic

minorities, t is fair to say that those programs originally produced for

BUblic Broadcasting (some of which are now being carried by commercial stations)

have led the way in providing more reasonable and balanced mages of black

and other ethnic groups. But even including these.programs, commercial

children's TV does not even approach the level of recognition of these groups

that has been reported in programming for adults--according to prior research

over the past decade.

Commercial children's television can only be seen as a major barrier

in the battle for recognition of and respect for ethnic groups in this country.
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CDAPIER IX

SUILKARI AND CONCLUSIONS

The major rationale for the study of family and kinship relations on

children's television was to discover and describe patterns and tendencies

in they portrayals. It is done with the assumption
that such content provides

the child viewer with information
about family roles and structures which he

or she. may learn and model.

In this analysis, several aspects
of family relationships were dealt with

providing both positive and negative
messages for young children. Some of these

messages arc conveyed
implicitly through the frequencies and types of family

units portrayed, Some are conveyed directly through informational and pro-

social dramatic programs. Others are conveyed indirectly
through parental and

other family roles in cartoons and animated adventure programs.

About four out of ten program
segments were relevant in any way to.family

or kinship relations.
Two out of 10 dealt in some significant way with family

relationships, .and about one in 10 dealt with the nuclear family.

.Single-parent families are considerably over-represented in children's

television as compared to estimates in the.real population. This is especially

true for single male parent family units which outnumber
single female parent

units by two to one--unlike the
proportions in the U.S. population, riere single

female parents vastly outnumber
single male parent families.

The child seldom has an
opportunity to see the extended family unit;,

are considerably more
nmcrous than aunts; and

grandparents and older people in

general are seldom portrayed.

The child viewer may also see more
males than females in both family and

non-family relationships, although
females are more apt to appear in the family

context than not.

u
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What the child dues see are traditional family roles in which the father

is rather stern, dominant, and often eng..:3ed in work and adventure activities.

Heis also the one most responsible for discipline in the'family. In additiOn,

he is often portrayed as -somewhat incompetent and less nurturing than the mother.

The.mother, on the other hand is more competent in her role, engages in household

and daily living activities, and is more nurturing.

Available for the child viewer are frequent examples of close relationships

between father and son, especially in adventure and action settings--much more

frequently than mother-daughter or father-daughter relationships.

The child viewer is also exposed to a variety of family and marital con-

filets. Parent-child conflicts deal with disobedience and disCipline problems,

Informational programs dealing with child abuse and runaway children offer examples

of pro-social messages of hope for those involved.

Frequently, the child is 'introduced to the marital problems of parents

or married couples without children. Seldom do these conflicts involve the child,

however, as is frequently the case in the life of the child viewer. Husband-

wife conflicts occur over definition of sex roles, extra - marital affairs, in-

law problems, and childi."i husband behaviors.

In sibling conflict, the older brother is usually the one who is responsible

for resolution of the conflict.

The child viewer may also witness a good deal of family support and cooper-

ation in addition to the conflicts noted above. Family relations are most often

shown as close and cooperative, confinning previous research on family inter-

action patterns.

A number of examples of positive child development messages were found in the

stories dealing with sibling relations and parental guidanco and teaching of

responsibility. These lessons come both from parents and from kindly uncles.

1 1
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Sometimes failing in his responsibilities is the father.

Overall, the family on children's television is
portrayed in a traditional

and stereotyped manner, with parental roles clearly defined And children with

little say or power in family decision-making. Although some of the changing

family structures seem to be reflected in the programming--e.g. the single-

parent family--it is not a very accurate reflection. In addition, many pro-

blem areas of financial problems, divorce,
aging members of the family, pro-

blems in school, for example- -are absent.

In terms of family development patterns, most
nuclear families consist if

school-age or teenage children and parents, whereas young child-bearing families

and those with pre - school children.
those which provide launching centers, or

those with aging family members are much underrepresented.

It is somewhat difficult to make definitive judgments about the adequacy

or the frequency of portrayals of the family on children's television. Is,

for example, the lazy or'irresponsible father who has difficulty driving a.nail

without hitting his thumb more "real" than the perfect father who, after asking

his son to mow the lawn, gets the
quick and eager response, "Right away, "Dad!"?

Overall, the family portrayals
represented ip this study provide a' mixed

picture. Although serious treatment of a number of family-related problems

are provided in the context of informational and pro-social drama, many simplis-

tic cartoon comedy and adventure programs
provide stereotyped and hegative

messages for the child viewer.

J u
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Before the
FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20554

In the Matter of:
Amendment o4. Broadcast Equal
Employment Upportunity Rules
and FCC Form 395

Docket No. 21474

PETITION OF ACTION FOR CHILDREN'S TELEVISION
FOR AUTHORIZATION TO FILE ADDITIONAL COMMENTS

Pursuant to the provisions of section 1.415(d1, Title

47 of the Code of Federal Regulations (47 CFR 1.415-d),

Action for Children's Television (ACT) hereby petitions the

ederal Communications Commission (FCC) for authorization to

file additional comments in the matter of Amendment of

Broadcast Equal Employment Opportunity Rules and FCC Form

395. In support thereof, the following are shown:

1. New facts regarding the extension of broadcast

license terms (47 USC s.307(d), P.L. 97-35) strongly compel

consideration of ACT's comments at this time.

2. Congress had not enacted the extended license term

at the time the Commission was last seeking comments on this
0

152

ocket. This constitutes a sufficient change in

circumstances to warrant the granting of petitioner's

request to submit its comments at this time.

3. Further, consideration of the comments and data

petitioner seeks to file is required in the public interest.

103
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They are clearly relevant to the Commission's deliberations

concerning the Amendment of Broadcast Equal Employment

Opportunity Rules and-FCC Form 395. The filing of these

comments would in no way delay the Commission's

deliberations or divert attention to unnecessary or

immaterial facts., To the contrary, the information sought

to be filed would further aid considerably the

decision-making process and further serve the public

interest.

Wherefore, for the reasons qtated above and more fully

set forth in Petitioner's Memorandum in support of this

petition, Action for Children's Television requests

authorization to file additional comments in the subject

proceeding.

Respectfully submitted,

ACTION FOR CHILDREN'S TELEVISION

By its Attorneys
GITLIN, EMMER, KAPLAN BOHN

160 Milk Street
Boston, Massachusetts 02109
(617) 451-1380

ita41/A.
Honora Kaplan, Esq.

Dated: March 15, 1983
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MEMORANDUM IN SUPPORT OF PETITION OF

ACTION FOR CHILDREN'S TELEVISION FOR

AUTHORIZATION TO FILE ADDITIONAL COMMENTS ON

AMENDMENT OF BROADCAST EQUAL EMPLOYMENT

OPPORTUNITY RULES AND FCC FJRM 395

DOCKET No. 21474

I. Introduction

Since 1968,, the Federal Cothmunications Commission (FCC)

.7 has supported, through policy and regulations; equal

employment opportunitities for women and minorities in the

broadcast industry .1 The instant rulemaking., begun in 19772

and subject to a Second Further Notice on J)ne 25, 1980
3

has

provided a vehicle for Commission interest and action. In

the course of this rulemaking, FCC Form 395 was modified to

clarify data submitted on minority and female employment.4

The underlying. pirpose of the FCC's equal employment

opportunity (EEO) policies and reporting requirements is to

1 See, for example, Nondiscrimination in Employment
Practices of Broadcast Licensees, 13 FCC 2d 766(1968);
Nondiscrimination in the Employment Policies and Practices
of uroadcasEUiceneees, 60 FCC 2d 226(1976).

2Petitions for Rulemaking to Amend FCC Form 395 and
Instructions, 66 FCC d 955(1977).

345 Fed. Reg. 42729.

4Amendment of Broadcast Equal Employment Opportunity
Rules. and FCC Form 395, First Report and-Order, 70 FCC 2d

.1466(1979).
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promote the employment of females and minorities in

broadcasting, thus stimulating heterogeneity and diversity

within the industry. Indeed, in a recent Policy Statement,

the Commission stated:

"The Commission has traditionally, considered the
under representation of minority points of view
over the airwaves as detrimental to minorities and
the general public. Accordingly, we have taken
steps to enhance the ownership and participation
of minorities in the media, with the intent' of
thereby increasing diversity . . . . To ensure
the programming reflects and is responsive to
minorities' tastes and viewpoints, the Commission
has promulgated equa employment opportunity
regulations . . . ."

Action for Children's Television is a national advocacy

organization working to encourage diversity in children's

programming and to eliminate commercial abuses in children's

television. ACT joins the Commission in strongly supporting

diversity in ownership, control and employment practices of

broadcast stations. ACT acknowledges that there is no

guarantee that diversity in these areas will result in

diversity in television programming or in the images of

minorities and women televised to children. However,

without diversity and heterogeneity among television

station employees and decision makers, We contend that the

potential for diversity in programming is significantly less

likely.

5 "Commission Policy Regarding the Announcement of
Minority Ownership in Broadcasting," effec. date December
13, 1982,'48 Fed. Reg. 5943 (Feb. 9, 1983).
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ACT1s now seeking to file additional comments in this

proceeding under 47 CFR 1.415(d) 'in oraer to place before

the Commission new facts which demonstrate the need for

further modifications inthe Commission's EEO reporting

rules, and specifically in the FCC's Annual Employment.Report

Form 395, and which are thus important and relevant to the

Commission's deliberations and decision.

II. Argument

A. The Petition for Authorization to

File Additional Comments.

This petition for authorization to file additional

comments, pursuant to 47 CFR 1.415(d), in the Matter of

Amendment of Broadcast Equal Employment Opportunity Rules

and FCC Form 395, Docket No. 21474, is based on new facts

. essential to the deliberations of the FCC in this

proceeding. The standard by which this petition should be

'ftidged is analogous to that for a petition for

reconsideration under I1 CFR 1.429. Among ether things, 47

CFR 1.429(b) provides that :a petition for reconsideration

which relies on facts not previously presented to the

Commission will be granted only when:

"(1) The facts relied On relate to events which
have occurred or circumstances which have changed
since the last opportunity to present them to the
Commission:.

(2) The facts relied on were unknown to
petitioner until after his last opportunity to
present them to the Commission, and he could not
through the exercise of ordinary diligence have
learned of the facts(%in question prior to such
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opportunity; or

(3) The Commission determines that
consideration of the facts relied on is required

in the public interest." (47 CFR 1.429(b) )

The last period for public comment in the instant

rulemaking as well as actionsflof the Commission and judicial

Aecisions relating to equal employment opportunities all

occurred at various times when broadcast licensees with 50

or more employees submitted detailed employment data every

three years when seeking renewal of their broadcast

licenses. In August, 1981, Congress extended the television

ti

licensure period to five years by amending '_he

Communications Act of 1934.6 Therefore,the FCC now receives

detailed employment data from television broadcast licensees

r
only at five year ii\tervals.

The new law relating to the broadcast license renewal

term was passed well after the date on which comments in the

.instant rulemaking could be submitted. Petitioner could

therefore not have known about or commented on the impact of-

--the five year television license term on EEO reporting

requirements during the previous period for comment and

reply.

B. Rationale for Amending Broadcast EEO Rules and

FCC Form 395 In Light of Changed Circumstances.

6 47 USC s.307(d), P.L. 97-35.
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The FCC hat; for many years supported the reporting of

equal employment opportunity data and information. Thus,

broadcast licensees with more than five employees must

submit annual employment reports to the Commission (FCC-Form

395). 7 These data are aggregated and published by the

Commission. In addition, at the time of license renewal,

renewal applicants with 50 or more employees must submit

detailed employment data regarding sex and race or ethnic

group, broken down by job titles.8

There are, however, three problems associated with the

FCC's current equal employment opportunities rOorting

schema which are exacerbated by the recent extension of the

television license renewal term:

1. data related to job functions submitted \\

on FCC Form 395 are not described in a

meaningful way;

2. detailed employment data are submitted at

the time of license renewal only by those

stations with 50 or more employees; and

3. detailed data submitted by some license renewal

applicants (see above) are not available from

the FCC in an aggregated and-Usable format.

7 Nondiscrimination/Program, 60 FCC 2d 226, supra; First
Report and Order, 70 FCC 2d 1466, supra; 47 CFR 73.2080 and
47 CFR 73.3500.

8Fi5st Report and Order, supra at 1467.
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In light of the newly extended license term for

television broadcasters, this reporting schema clearly

requires modification and amendment. Broadcast stations

submitting annual "395" data now group job titles into nine

more general categories.9 These data would be much more

useful to the Commission and the public if they were simply

submitted as job titles. Such a modification in FCC Form

395 would not require any additional data collection by the

licensees.

Moreover, the utility of submitting detailed

employment data only every five years is highly

questionable. In a high job mobility industry such as

broadcasting, the timeliness of the information submitted to

the Commission becomes especially critical. Petitioner

maintains that the extension of the television license

period from three years to five years has had an adverse and

deleterious impact on the availability, comparability,

timeliness and utility of the detailed employment data

submitted with broadcast renewal applications. Such data

should be submitted annually.

9"Bfficials and managers; professionals; technicians;
sales; office and clerical; craftsmen; operatives; laborers;
and service workers," FCC Form 395, as amended.
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The articulated purpose and public policy behind the

submission of employment data by broadCast licensees is that

discriminatory employment practices are incompatible with

the operation of broadcast stations in the public

interest.
10 This policy has been supported by Commission

action and judicial decision, and remains valid after

fifteen years. Detailed employment data are thus required

to be submitted to the Commission as evidence of a

licensee's commitment to equal employment opportunities and

to the public interest. The public interest cannot be

served, however, by outdated information. Nor is this

situation remediated by the annual submission of information

on FFC Form 395, since the Form 395 data are significantly

less detailed and informative than those submitted at the

time of license renewal.

Commission policy, judicial decisions, and the public

interest demand that ,roadcast licensees promote and provide

equal opportunity in employment practices. Reporting on

such practices should not be viewed as an additional or

onerous burden, but raCier as a mechanism to provide

necessary accountability.

10Nondiscrimination in Employment Practices, 13 FCC 2d
766, supra.
5(1969).
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The Commission's policies relating to equal employment

opportunities in broadcasting are not open to challenge. It

is anomalous, therefore, for broadcast licensees to object

to or oppose being held accountable for their compliance

with these policies. Broadcasting frequencies constitute a

"scarce resource," and accordingly, broadcast licensees are

required to operate in the public interest.11 Reporting

requirements that inform the CommisSion, the industry and

the public about the ways in which broadcast licensees are

meeting their public interest obligations must be maintained

and extended when necessary.

At the same time, the Commission has a responsibility

to collect, aggregate and make accessible to the public the

detailed employment information submitted by the broadcast

licensees. The public interest cannot be adequately served

if important public information is buried in the

Commission's files.

III. Recommendations

In order to carry out the Commission's longstanding

commitment to equal employment opportunities for women and

minorities in the television broadcasting industry, and in

light of the recent amendment extending the duration of the

broadcast license, ACT believes it is essential to modify

the FCC's employment reporting requirements. ACT's proposed

11Red Lion Broadcasting Co., Inc., v. FCC, 395 U.S.

367, 376, fn. 5(1969).

112
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modification:, nut fotth below, would provide current and

detailed information on licensees' employment practices to

the Commission and the public, thereby promoting Commission

policy and serving the public interest. At the same time,

the proposed changes would not impoge a significant burden

on broadcast licensees or renewal applicants. ACT therefore

recommends:

1. that FCC Form 395 be modified to require data

regarding sex and race or ethnic group on all job

titles, identical to that now required of license

renewal applicants with 50 or more employees;

2. that all television licensees be requireTto

submit such specific information annually on FCC

Form 395;

3. that the Commission aggregate and publish such

data annually and in a timely manner.

Only with current and detailed data, submitted to the

CommisSion and accessible to the public and to the

industry, can licensees fulfill their obligation to operate

in the public - interest, and can the Commission, the industry

and the public have available the necessary information to

assess broadcasters' employment practices and compliance

with law, regulation and public policy.

'IV. Conclusion

The recent changes in broadcast license terms

significantly affect-the timeliness and utility of

11j
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employment data submitted by broadcast licensees both on FCC

Form 395 and as part of their license renewal applications.

The impact of these changes: .(1) has not been presented to

the Commission in this proceeding; (2) warrants

consideration by the Commission in its deliberations in this

pro..eeding; and (3) is legally sufficient to support

authorization to file additional comments under 47 CFR

1.415(d).

ACT strongly urges the acceptance of its

recommendations as a further expression of the Commission's

commitment to equal employment opportunity, to diversity in

broadcasting, 'to public accountability, and to the public

interest.

Respectfully submitted
ACTION FOR CHILDREN'S \

TELEVISION
46 Austin Street
Newtonville, Massachusetts
(617) 527-7870

By its attorneys,
GITLIN, EMMER, KAPLAN

& BOHN

0.40t4.
Honora Kaplan,-Esq.
160 Milk Street
Boston, Massachusetts 02109
(617) 451-1380

Date: March 15,.1983
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Mr. Swirr. Peggy, thank you very much. You always come with
proposed solutions to your criticisms,. which makes you virtually
unique before this committee.

Mr. Rushnell.

STATEMENT OF SQUIRE D. RUSHNELL
Mr. RUSHNELL. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee.

Good morning.
Once again, my name is Squire D. Rushnell. I am vice president

of long range planning and children's television for ABC entertain-
ment.

After some brief introductory remarks I intend, with your per-
mission, to illustrate a number of'important developments in chil-
dren's television programing by showing a short videotape pre-
pared especially for this hearing.

As a broadcaster, ABC believes it has a special responsibility to
provide programing for children. This responsibility, which ABC
willingly accepts and constantly strives to meet, is part of ABC's
overall commitment to serve all important elements of the viewing
public.

At the same time, we do not believe that this responsibility can'
nor should be defined by governmental standards that attempt to
mandate either the amount or the type of ciiildran's programing.
Rather, this responsibility should be exercised by individual broad-
casters based on their own editorial and creative judgments. Only
in this manner can children's programing be said to be truly re-
sponsive to audience and marketplace needs.

ABC's on-going commitment to children is reflected in our effort
to present a balanced schedule of entertaining, enriching, and in-
structional programing for young people. Beginning more than a
decade ago with our sponsorship of national children's television
conference for teachers, parents, and broadcasters, ABC has fos-
tered what we call a positive evolution in children's television. '

By this I mean that with the guidance of educators and child de-
velopment specialists, we have brought about positive changea.in
the content of children's programing.

Such highly-acclaimed series of ABC Schoolhouse Rock and the
ABC Afterschool Specials, both on the air for 10 seasons now, have
been developed out of this special commitment. So, too, have a
number of short informational features which are interspersed
throughout ABC's Saturday morning children's program schedule.

To many adults, these aspects of the positive evolution in chil-
dren's programing on" ABC may have gone unnoticed, simply be-
cause they have not had or taken the time to view weekend morn-
ing programs with their children.

Just in case that includes anyone here today, I have prepared
the following videotape which highlights the positive evolution in
children's programing at ABC and describes the ABC Afterschool
Specials and the ABC Weekend Specials.

[Videotape presentation.]
In so brief a period as we have today, it is difficult to describe

the full range of ABC's commitment to children's programing
which would include among several others such prime time spe-

1 1 5
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cials as this season's 2-hour adaptation of Kenneth Grahame's class
book, "The Wind in the Willows."

I thank you for affording me this opportunity to share with you
some of the ways ABC exercises its responsibility to children.

Mr. Swim Thank you very much, Mr. Rushnell.
If Mr. Fritts would be good enough, we would like to accommo-

date the schedule of one of our members and permit him to take 2
or 3 minutes to ask a couple of quetions now before he has to rush
to another meeting.

Mr. GORE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I appreciate the cour-
tesy of my colleagues in letting me go out of order in this fashion.
We have the nuclear arms control debate on the floor now, and I
have another engagement that I am going to have to go to. I just
wanted to make a couple of brief comments.

First of all, I wanted to express my appreciation to Peggy Char-
ren, and the appreciation that I think is felt by millions of Ameri-
cans, particularly American parents, for your single-minded dedica-
tion to this important cause. I don't know what we would do with-
out you. Really it is terrific work that you do, and I am honored to
be ablr:. to work with you from time to t'rne. We really appreciate it
a great deal.

I would like to thank Mr. LeVar Burton for his comments and
apologize to him and the others for not being able to be here and
hear all of,what you said. I would like to note that Kellogg is the
sponsor of your "Reading Rainbow" and compliment them.. They
are important corporate citizens of Tennessee, and we appreciate
their commitment to this kind of programing and we hope that
others will follow.

I would just like to note briefly for the record that I am im-
pressed by this presentation, but I wonder how many of those spots
are on Saturday morning, and how many of them are on other
days:

Mr. RUSHNELL. The majority of children's programing on ABC is
on Saturday morning, weekend mornings, and the ABC "After-
school Specials" are, of course, in the afternoons, approximately
twice monthly throughout the school season.

Mr. GORE. Have they declined, the number of "Afterschool Spe-
cials"?

Mr. RUSHNELL. No.
Mr. GORE. They have not.
Mr. RUSHNELL. They have been on the air for a decade, and they

have remained constant over the last eight seasons.
Mr. GORE. With the exception of the "Afterschool Specials," and

the little clip from "Good Morning America," did any of the other
programs air on any time other than Saturday morning?

Mr. RUSHNELL. No. The ABC "Weekend Specials," quality drama
for children, is every Saturday.

Mr. Gorr,. All of the little spots and so forth, which were very,
well done, all of those are on Saturday morning, and only 9 percent
of the children's watching time is on Saturday morning. What
about the other 91 percent?

Mr. RUSHNELL. As I mentioned in my closing remarks, I ran out
of time. I didn't get to prime ,time, which is an area where we have
expanded our commitment to children's television. The Wind in the
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Willows is a major undertaking, a very expensive, two-hour drama-
tization of the children's classic Wind in the Willows.

This year we have an adaptation of a two-hour film in prime
time called Rock Odyssey, which is a modern day fantasia, if you
will. We have a film based on a Peter Dickinson book, The Flight
of the Dragons. I don't need to tell you that a two-hour presenta-
tion like Wind in the Willows can reach vastly greater numbers of
children than a month of sunday.

Mr. GORE. Again, I appreciate my colleagues' forbearance for let-
ting me speak out of order. I apologize to those witnesses with
whore I will not have an opportunity to have an interchange.

I would just like to close by underscoring my concern about this.
Most of what children watch are reruns of adult series, that is
mostly what they watch.

I was talking with the NAB and expressing some concern that
one of the local stations here in Washington ran this filmDid you
check on that?

Mr. FRrrrs. I did indeed..
Mr. GORE. Did it run?
Mr. Film's. The film was "Born Innocent" that you and I talked

about last week. We did check on it and it ran January 27 at 4

o'clock on channel 7 here in Washington. It was an edited version.
The scene that was in question had been edited out of that movie.
It apparently was a substitute movie because the program schedule
which shows January 27 says that there was a different movie
scheduled for 4 o'clock that afternoon.

Mr. GORE. This, Mr. Chairman, was "Born Innocent," a movie
with the broomstick rape that figured prominently in the trial in
Florida, and it was shown at 4 o'clock in the afternoon as sort of an
afterschool special. I really think that kind of lapse in judgment is
all too common. Maybe that is an extreme example, but we have
just got to do better.

I think the chairman has pointed out some structural problems
that are going to have to be addressed, rather than us just saying,
Please, care more, because I know you all care. We have got to deal
with these structural problems, too.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Swim. I thank the gentleman.
Mr. Fritts.

STATEMENT OF EDWARD 0. FRIITS
Mr. FRrrrs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good afternoon.
The membership of the National Association of Broadcasters in-

cludes 693 local television stations and the 3 television networks.
Certainly we appreciate the opportunity to represent those televi-
sion broadcasters here today.

I share with you a concern for the youth of our country. My wife
and. I are fortunate enough to have three young children who
themselves are products of this electronic age with all of its gadget-
ry and electronic wizardry, including cable television subscriptions
for over 20 years. Our oldest daughter, now home from college on
spring break, ishere with us today.

1 1 /
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I will be the first to admit that being a parent today is not easy,
but it probably never has been. Like myself, most broadcasters
today are also parents who share the same conceen about their
children and youth that you and I share.

These are the people who own, operate, and program local televi-
sion stations across this great land, and they have a genuine con-
cern for our youth and the roles that they play in the future in
their respective communities. It is from that perspective that the
local television stations approach their task of serving not only the
needs and interests of the children, but of the general populace as
well.

Just as these broadcasters set aside time periods for worthwhile
endeavors such as Black History Month, the American Heart
Month, Red Cross Month, Children's Book Week, we are extremely
pleased to participate in the National Children and Television
Week and to use this opportunity to impress upon you that broad-
casters have not forgotten the needs and interests of today's youth.

Broadcasters have a long-standing commitment to children and
television. Broadcasters historically have recognized that children
constitute a special segment of their viewing audience and individ-
ually pursue special paths to help assure the appropriateness of
programs and activities directed to our children.

We at NAB have tried to provide opportunities for local broad-
casters to exchange ideas, to meet the issues head-on through our
children's programing conference, the first of which was held here
in Washington back in 1975. Our children's programing resource
book serves as a guide to products availability, public service proj-
ects, an idea bank of community outreach projects, awards pro-
grams, reading programs, a list of concerned activist groups, as
well as FCC guidelines.

We also have a blue ribbon children's committee, which I will
mention in more detail later. We continue to work with groups
such as the National Association of States Boards of Education,
local State boards, the National Council for Children & Television,
and the American Council for Better Broadcasts.

The Television Information Office, an arm of NAB, provides a va-
riety of services, including a teacher's guide for television which
has been distributed since 1967. Today, tens of thousands of teach-
ers and educators are using this publication to encourage the chil-
dren to watch such specifically selected programs of educational
value as "Fame," "The Changing Family,' "The Wrong Way Kid,"

-"The-Edison Adventure', L-"The-Secret World of 0g,' and_the "Na-
tional Student/Parent Mock Election for 1984," which in 1982
nearly a quarter of a million people participated in.

In January, we advised our member stations of the joint resolu-
tion signed by the President regarding National Children and Tele-
vision Week. Many of those stations have responded to share some
of their current projects that they have underway for this special
week. I would like to mention for you just a few.

The station we just mentioned a few moments ago, WJLA Chan-
nel 7 here in Washington, aired a 1-hour prime time special this
past Monday night entitled "Kids Talk Back." I might mention
that they bumped an hour of prime time from ABC just prior to
the Monday night football game to do that. Today, this afternoon,

°(-3
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they will air 1111 Al IC Afterschool Special, "1 lave You Ever Been
Ashamed of Your l'arents?" Tomorrow, Peggy Chren will be the
guest on their "A.M. Washington" program.

Prom Seattle, Witsh,, Station KOMO, starting this week,
launched an ongoing series of special reports in morning and eve-
ning news called "Superkids,1! The reports profile kids who am
making it positive impact on their community. A special "Kids-
world Northwest," reported and anchored by children, will air
March 16 in the afternoon with a Sunday repeat. Also, daily topics
for discussion during the week on their live morning talk show and
it new series of PSA'H which will give ideas on how young people
can earn extra dollars during the summer months.

From WPC(, in Charlotte, N.C., producing a series called
"Minute Mores," 1 minute vignettes that cover such areas as:
safety tips for students coming home from school to an empty
house; juvenile court and how it works; and the new restitution
program where a juvenile offender does lawn work and house
maintenance with the money going to repay property damage.

From Little Rock, Ark., KATY will feature the general manager
and four school editors discussing children's programing, what
those kids would like to see on television. On their 'Good Morning,
Arkansas" program, producing special promos using their news
personalities, inviting parents to watch with their children and
become discriminating viewers.

These are but a few examples of programs which are being of-
fered this week as a special salute to National Children and Televi-
sion Week.

I might mention that on a continuing basis, just to give you one
sample of what goes on not only this week but year around, what
station WSOC in Charlotte, N.C., is doing. On a regular daily basis,
they have a program called "Kidsworld." The program is a syndi-
cated magazine show, with local hosts in segments. They have a
youth advisory council which advises the station on children's in-
terest.

They are producing a program, which I think is particularly im-
portant called "Carolina's Child." It is a weekly news feature show-
ing the children who are available for adoption. With that pro-
gram, they have succeeded in placing 75 percent of the children of-
fered for adoption on that program.

They have a TV news game, and a teacher's guide available to
all schools in the area produced weekly by the station. They have
Explorer Scouts, a troop of 40 to 50 youngsters trained by station
volunteers on the business of broadcast business management and
programing.

Then they have television for teachers. Instructional sessions for
area teachers on how to best use television in their classrooms.

That is one station out of 693. That is the weekly program fare
on WSOC in Charlotte. I dare say that it is not an atypical station
in today's climate. Children's television programing is much more
than the number of children's program hours.

The real picture of children's television is far richer, substantial-
ly more creative and more diverse than any quantitative study can
point to. Many stations devote substantial resources to the produc-
tion of entertaining programs which also reinforce educational

11'



skills. Other stilt ions feature children on special children's editorial
SIMW ti,

N1111441'0118 1(14'111 stations have established community and proles
sional idvisory plinels consisting ()I child development spectillists,
educators, social scientists to work with the stations to incorporate
the children's needs and interests into the entertaining programs
for children. In some cases, children themselves art' producing
these prognims.

In short, stations provide a wide viiiety ()I' services specifically
designed for our children. Broadcaster response to the needs of
children has been quite simply far more th(nightful and imagine-
live than ninny give them credit for, .

In discussing ago specific programs, former Ft V, Commissioner
Abbott. Washburn notes, and 1 quote:

The swims the Wiitiolis lost the Lime I louse on the Prairie are basically enter-
tainment programs for the whole family, Nevertheless. IlleY teach tailliens of Ail.
drew each week filiurnmental truths about humus relations and the essential char.
aclrr of,the American people who are portrayed in those progrians. My Own experi
mice with Tv and bil..t on watching and discussing thousands or hours
with our daughter and her friends from 1967 to the present, is that there is it vast
amount of programing now available from which children C1111 Ikarti, It is it question
of selection rather than scarcity,

What of government involvement? It seems that apparently nei-
ther stations nor government controls the viewing habits of the
child or adult television audiences. Broadcasters cannot be expect-
ed to assume the role of surrogate parents, or as the Washington
Post so aptly described it, a "National Nanny," and ignore the in-
terests of the majority of viewers who are not children.

There are some things government neither can nor should at-
tempt in a free society. However well-intentioned government regu-
lation and intervention may be, there is a danger that it may
create more problems than it solves by taking over individual re-
sponsibilities, and limiting freedom that citizens normally control
for themselves.

I mentioned earlier our blue ribbon children's television commit-
tee, currently chaired by Crawford Rice, executive vice president,
Gaylord Broadcasting Co., Dallas, Tex., and which includes repre-
sentatives of all three networks, as well as stations from markets
large and small across the country. In addition, Dr. Karen Haten-
berger, who was the first director of the FCC's Children's Task
Force is acting as a special advisor to that committee.

Meeting just 2 days ago here in Washington, the committee dis-
cussed the various aspects of children's children and is going to
gather additional information from licensees concerning individual
program offerings for children in the various markets, and is serv-
ing as a clearinghouse of ideas and programs which better serve
the needs and interests of our children.

Certainly, Mr. Chairman, where children and television are con-
cerned, the involvement of parents and other significant adults is
absolutely essential. The problem must be shared by all broadcast-
ers, regulatory authorities, schools and parents who together guide
and help children to use television responsibly.

Again we appreciate the opportunity to participate in National
Children and Television Week, and certainly we point with pride to
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public service projects, an idea bank of community outreach projects, awards

programs, readtpg programs, a listing of concerned activist groups as well as

FCC guidelines.

We also have a Children's Committee which I'll mention in more detail

later. We have also continued to work with groups such as the National

Association of the State Boards of Education, local state boards, the National

Council for Children and Television and the American Council for Better Broadcasts.

The Television Information Office provides public service announcements

for stations, up-to-date fact sheet material on everything from reviews of books

on children's issues to analysis of various relevant research currently in the

field.

The "Teather's Guide to Television" distributed by TIO has been in

existence since ,I67. Today, tens of thousands of teachers and educators are

using this publication to encourage children to watch such specially selected

programs of educational value as "Fame", The Changing Family", "The Wrong Way

Kid", The Edison Adventure", "The Secret World of Og" and the "National

Student/Parent Mock Election for '84" (in '82, nearly a quarter million

participated).

I mentioned earlier broadcasters' historic commitment to its, young

viewers. SJmehow when projects such as Teacher's Guides, various reading programs,

parent participation workshops and the like are provided by broadcasters, they

are seen by some to be self-serving, to get children to watch more, when in fact

we have been encouraging selective viewing.
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Just three years duo, the NAB conducted a comprehensive survey designed

to (a) gather information on children's television programming from commercial

and public television stations, and (b) describe the quantity and quality of

that programming.

The study attempted to survey all commercial and public television

stations in the United States. Both commercial and public television stations

Were included in the NAB survey because they share the responsibility for

providing child-en's television programs and, in reality, compliment each

other's efforts in a fashion which has enhanced childr,- ; television programming

service. To do otherwise would deny the reality of children's progNmming

service as it exists in the marketplace today.

I'd like to share just a portion of this material with you since I believe

it to be quite relevant to our discussion today.

The 727 stations which responced to our survey broadcast an average of

15.09 hours of children's television programming during the week.

In terms of program type, 41 percent of the children's programming

broadcast was either educational or instructional. (Educational programming,

including information and instructional, la commercial stations represented

37.2 pe'rcent of overall commercial children's programming.) Similarly, 45 percent

of the children's programming was classified as entertainment. Informational

programming accounted for nearly 13 percent of the total. Less than one percent

fell into what.we call "other" classification.

a
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Programming designed for pre-school children accounted for 40 percent

of the children's programming broadcast by the responding stations. On an

overall basis, 62 percent of all children's programs are broadcast on weekdays.

NAB also prepared charts indicating when children's programming is

available in each television market. The charts were a particularly useful

method of analysis because they indicated the real choices available to

children as well as the true marketplace supply of programs during the composite

week.

The charts revealed that in many markets, children's programs are aired

throughout the day with heavier concentrations before and after weekday school

periods and on the weekends. They also demonstrated that stations in many

markets, particularly thOse in the top 50 which serve a large majority o'

American children, provide children's programs throughout the broadcast

We did not have the opportunity because of the time constraints to

redo this particular type of research, but what we did do -- (early last year) --

as a spot check, was to revisit by phone with a random sample of 20 of the

above-mentioned stations and ask them to compare their current schedule with

that of the earlier data. What we found was that overall the 20 stations showed

a gain of 1811 hours of children's programming.

Earlier this year, we sent a letter to our member stations, alerting

them to the Joint Resolution signed by the President regarding National Children

and Television Week. Many have responded to us to share some of their current

_projects for this week and I will just mention a few.
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1. WJLA - Washington, DC

Aired a one-hour prime time special this past Monday (March 14)

"Kids Talk Back". Today, they will air an ABC Afterschool Special, Have You

Ever Been Ashamed of Your Parents?" and tomorrow (March 17), Peggy Charren will

be the guest on their "A.M. Washington" program.

2. KOMO - Seattle, Washington

Starting this week, launched an on-going series of special reports

. in morning and evening news called "Superkids". The reports profile kids who

are making a positive impact on their community.

A special "Kidsworld Northwest", reported and anchored by children,

will air March 16 in the afternoon with a Sunday repeat.

Also, daily topics for discussion during the week on their live

morning talk show and a new series of PSA's which will give ideas on how young

people can earn extra dollars during the summer months.

3. WPCQ - Charlotte, North Carolina

Producing new "Minute Mores" - one minute vignettes that cover such

areas as: safety tips for students coming hone from school to an empty house;

\ Juvenile Court and how it works; and the new Restitution Program where a

juvenile offender does lawn work and house maintenance with the money going to

repay property damage.

12
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4. WSPA - Spartanburg, South Carolina

Planning special segments of "Carolina Noon" with parents and

children, special emphasis on their regular award-winning "Kidsizzle" programs

and a new Saturday morning program, "Horizons".

5. KATV - Little Rock, Arkansas

Will feature the General Manager and four school editors discussing

children's programming (what those kids would like to see on TV, etc.) on their

"Good Morning, Arkansas" program. Producing special promos using their news

personalities, inviting parents to watch with their children and become dis-

criminating viewers.

6. WTVG - Toledo, Ohio

Featuring special segments on how to watch TV and on other activities

families can do together on the weekly program "Uncle Ben" (now in its 20th year).

7. WLYH-TV - Lancaster/Lebanon, Pennsylvania

Planning five special one-half hours for the week airing 9:30

10:00 a.m. (They will produce two, and their three sister stations, all a part

of Gateway Communications, will each provide a half hour -- a prime example,

incidentally, of group programming dynamics.)

Furthermore, children's television programming is much more than the

number of children's program hours. The real picture of children's TV is far
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richer, siAntantlally more creative and much more diverse than any quantitative

study can paint. Admittedly, this more accurate picture necessarily invites

reference to qualitative measures. Yet, we cannot ignore the fact that the

quality 'of children's programming has improved dramatically in recent years.

hany stations devote substantial resources to the production of enter-

taining programs which also teach children usable skills. And other stations

feature children on special children's editorial shows. Numerous local stations

have established community and professional advisory panels consisting of child

development specialists, educators and other social scientists to work with the

stations on translating children's issues and concerns into entertaining programs

for children. In some cases, children themselves produce the programs.

In short, stations provide a wide array of services specifically

designed for children. Broadcaster response to the needs of children has been,

quite simply, far more thoughtful and imaginative than some have given them

credit for.

"Why aren't there more programs for children?" This classic question

dramatizes the unfortunate lack of critic's awareness of the true content of

broadcast schedules and of children's viewing patterns. There are, of course,

many programs appropriate for children but not all of them are intended for

children exclusively or even principally.

The question.Of what constitutes "good" inevitably must bog down in a

host of individual criteria and judgments. Very little of television's output
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may please one family while another will have difficulty in choosing among so

many available programs -- and both will be right.

Historian Henry Adams' wry observation is appropriate. "Each of us

carries with him his own inch-rule of taste which he applies triumphantly

wherever he goes."

I'vel)iirposely kept clear of the enormous contributions made by the

networks to children's programs as I am certain they either or have made,

their own case.

Through all of this, I cannot help but somehow apply Mr. Justice Potter

Stewart's well-known criterion for defining obscenity. Our critics may not

know how much enough is but they certainly do not hesitate to state that they

know what not enough is when they see it."

Viewed in total, there is a considerable and growing body of program

material from which youngsters and concerned parents can choose. The critic

who castigates television for not having more good programs may actually be

asking.why more television programs don't conform to his particular idea of what

is suitable for children and to the demands of his or her schedule.

To this, broadcasters respond that for the viewer who takes the trouble

to keep himself informed and to plan viewing, there are most certainly many

worthwhile programs available for the choosing. Moreover, the evident range of

public tastes cannot be served by conforming to any one standard.
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And what of the questioner age-specific programs? Fonner FCC Commis-

sioner Abbott Washburn notes that distinguishing a program as instructional and

categorizing it as an age-specific program designed for children does not insure

that such a program is better than an entertainment program designed for family

viewing.

He says, and I quote, The series, The Waltons and Little House on the

Prairie are basically entertainment programs for the whole family. Nevertheless,

they teach millions of children each week fundamental truths about human

relations and the essential character of the American people. MY own experience

with TV and children, based on watching and
discussing thousands of hours with

our daughter and her friends from 1967 to the present, is that there is a vast

amount of programming now available from which children can learn. It is a

question of selection rather than scarcity."

And what of government involvement? It seems apparent to all that neither

stations nor government controls the viewing habits of child or adult television

audiences. Broadcasters cannot be expected to assume the role of surrogate

parents (or, as The Washington Post" so aptly described it, a "National Nanny")

and ignore the interests of the majority of viewers who are not children.

There are some things government neither can nor should attempt in a

free society. However well-intentioned government regulation and intervention

may be, there is a danger that it may create more problems than it solves by

taking over individual responsibilities ... and limiting freedom ... that citizens

normally control for themselves.
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I mentioned earlier our Children's Television Committee, currently

chaired by Crawford Rice, Executive Vice President, Gaylord Broadcasting Co..

Dallas, Texas, and which also Includes representatives of all three networks

as well as stations from nmrkets large and small across the country. In addition,

Dr. Karen Hartenberger, who was the first director of the FCC's Children's Task

Force is acting as a special advisor to that committee.

Meeting just two days ago here in Washington, the committee discussed

the various aspects of children's television and is going to gather additional

information from licensees concerning individual program offerings for children

in the various markets.

As mentioned earlier, in addition to programming, licensees provide a

variety of services for the child viewer in their individual markets through

community action groups. We plan to obtain this information as well and share

both the program offerings and the outreach projects with our members through

the establishment of a clearinghouse.

Many people are unaware of the variety of programs available throughout

the country that meet the needs and interests of children. We plan, therefore,

to develop a nationwide outreach program, working with licensees, producers,

educators, child psychologists and other experts to facilitate the on-going

learning process in which we all share.

Certainly, Mr. Chairman, where children and television are concerned,

the involvement of parents and other significant adults is absolutely essential.
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The problem must 6v shared by all
broadcasters, regulatory authorities, schools

and parents who together guide and help children to use television responsibly.

Walt Kelly, regrettably gone from the comic cone, tnok a very practical

"How-To" perspective Of the subject of
children and television in his Pogo, Primer

for Parents, TV Division. He said:

"There are a few things to practice not doing.

"Do not be afraid of your TV set. These things are probably here to stay.

"Do not wind your child up and set him to watch TV unguided.

"Do not wind the TV set up and set it to watch your child.

"A machine is a bad sole companion. It needs help.

You can help it. love your child."

This seems like a positive note on which
to pause in talking about this

subject that really has no end.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

NN!
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Mr, Swim, Thank you very much to all of the panel ineinherN.
I will recognize Mr. Rinaldo,
Mr. RINALDO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would also like to thank all of the members of the panel for

their very enlightening and interesting testimony.
I would like to itsk LeVar Burton. There 'has been a lot of talk

about things that the networks can do in this area. I-low do we get
other members of the creative and artistic community to devote
themselves, like you have so superbly done, to putting more energy
into quality programing for children.

Mr. BURTON. Most of my friends are involved in Reading Rain-
bow in one way or another. It seems as though when you approach
professionals, in the entertainment community with something of
quality, as you are more likely to be able to achieve in public tele-
vision, they are either willing to donate their services or take a tre-
mendous cut in salary just in order to be a part of something that
we all consider important work.

The only way to entice that same kind of commitment to take
place in the commercial marketplace is to, I believe, encourage net-
work programers to produce more quality programing for children
in the hopes of drawing in again that kind of name talent.

Mr. RINALDO. Thank you very much.
I also want to take this opportunity to commend Mr. Schneider.

His testimony was very interested and I am referring particularly
to Nickelodeon and the work that you have done in cable. I am in-
terested in the possibility of increased choices in children's pro-
graming through the growth of cable television.

Cable, as you know, serves a large part of my own State of New
Jersey. I am curious as to whether or not you have any statistics
that would indicate how large a child audience is presently served
by cable and how much this has increased over the past years?

Mr. SCHNEIDER. In your State, the State of New Jersey, to be spe-
cific, as of the turn of the year there were 498,000 cable homes re-
ceiving Nickelodeon. Within that half-million homes, obvious at dif-
ferent day parts and different age groups, and so on, the audiences
vary.

By and large, the preschool children for whom we broadcast from
the period of 8 in the morning until 3 in the afternoon, they seem
to be the largest consumers of our services.

At this point, the cable industry and the research establishment
have not found an effective, efficient, and accurate way to measure
the audience because it is so diversified, and the cable industry has
not stabilized itself into a sufficiently common format.

For example, there are many 12-channel systems, 22-channel sys-
tems, 32-channel systems, and 54-channel, and indeed 108-channel
systems. The research methodology is now being worked out be-
cause there is a critical demand for measurement in order to get
economic support for cable programing.

At best I can say that the audience levels that we talk about in
cable are primarily estimates. We think we are sufficiently sophis-
ticated to have pretty good estimates. I would say that on average
about 2 percent of the homes in which Nickelodeon is in, during
certain day parts, look at Nickelodeon. .
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1:01

Lel me This in 1/01lIN'eliVO 1111(1 1 will 110 No briefly. A pre-
school child hits nu intent ion spun I hat is quite small, If we are of-
Curing 6 hours 01' preschool programing, obviously a preschool child
does not sit, nor would we want him lo, nor (10 we encourage him
to, nor do we program in order to get him to sit for lung per of
time in front of the television set.

Aside from whether we think 1 hint is a responsible course of
action, his attention span iN simply not sufficient. Ile iN in 1111(1 out
of the 6 hour. The preschool child will be (killing in and out of the
preschool program over the 6-hour period.

I have taken such pain to explain that because in terms of com-
mercial broadcasting, a one or two rating seems almost ludicrous
that it wouldn't be worth the' trouble to only have 1 percent of your
homes. or 2 percent of your homes bothering to consumer your serv-
ice. Over a 6-hour period, with the attention span being something
like 12 or 18 minutes, that is not bad.

I hope that answers your question.
Mr. Rusini.no. Partially. Let me just ask an additional question.
I las the amount of programing on cable devoted to children in-

creased substantially from, say, 1979, or has it remained the same?
Mr. SCHNEIDER. The Nickelodeon service that I am here and can

speak about was in its very formative stages in 1979. The company
that I am here representing did not exist in 1979. It came into
being in 1980. This is 91 hours of children's programing on cable
television that didn't exist in this form in 1979.

Since that period, again, the frame of reference being 1979, the
U.S.A. Network, another cable service, I believe has expanded and
has added 2 hours a day of children's programing. The Disney
Channel will launch April 11, and it will contain 10 hours a week
of children's programing. So I would say that in the broader sense,
there is more children's programing over cable than there was 3
years ago.

Mr. RINALDO. That takes me to my final question. Would you say
that generally speaking the increase in children's programing in
certain areas of the country where cable is readily available has
offset the decrease that was alluded to in earlier testimony in net-
work programing.

Mr. SCHNEIDER. Mr. Rinaldo, the arena for the attention of young
minds is the face of the television tube. So that if you will agree
with that definition, then we equate programing offered to the face
of that television via cable versus over-the-air, there might well be,
I am not taking an adversarial position here, some who would say
that over-the-air is available to everyone and cable may of be
available to everyone. It may be readily available, but I think to
put them in exact equilibrium, you would get arguments with.

I am not here to make those value judgments, I just want to
point them out. There would be perhaps opinions on either side of
that definition.

Mr. RINALDO. Thank you.
Mr. SwIFT. Thank you, Mr. Rinaldo.
Mr. Leland.
Mr. LELAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am concerned about the whole question of imagery on the

media as it appeals to the different audiences, whether we are talk-
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ing Atm( (.161111.4m or minority. I am concerned cable today
because I know that particularly lily district in Houston, we have
relatively free cable access. I not sure that you are familiar with
that.

SCIINK11)Elt. Yea, Our company, 1 believe, has hotter than half
of Houston as its franchising resonsiility.

Ir. LELAND, Most 1101114.N in 1110 minority communitios (1011'1 have
table for ono reason Or another. Cable, ot 0)111'W, is a new arrival
to Houston in ()aticular, So then the question that Mr. Rinaldo
asked is ()I' particular concern to me because 1 know that while the
networks have an abysmal record front what I have heard and
what 1 have seen, or what 1 have been advised Oil, C111110 (10(44 not
provide the kind of programing to them because cable is just not
there.

Can you comment on when it is that you are going to arrive in
our community? That probably holds true for the rest of the coun-
try.

Mr. SCHNEIDER. Cable is currently somewhere in round numbers,
35 percent of U.S. homes. That means that at the end of 1983, it is
the industry estimate that there will be 30 million cable homes. I

believe that the number of television homes in America is approxi-
mately 83 to 84 million. So that in 30 million out of 84 million
homes, a cable connection will exist at the end of 1983. By the end
of 1985, it is the industry estimates that between 40 and 41 million
homes will have a cable running into that house. At that point,
just to round this off and make it easy, that will be approximately
50 percent.

There will be a percentage of homes where cable will not get
maybe ever, the equivalent of the rural electrification problem that
this Nation faced in the 1920's and 1930's, which caused the Gov-
ernment to have the Rural Electrification Act passed, it is simply
ineffficient and outrageously costly to string wires down the high-
way to reach very sparsely populated areas.

Direct broadcast satellites are probably going to be the better
way to serve some 20 to 25 percent of U.S. homes where it is just
not economically sound to run a cable into that home. It is, I be-
lieve, our government policy now to embrace the laissez faire atti-
tude in direct broadcast satellite restrictions, so that that area may
be opening up. They have already granted, as you know, COMSAT
the authority and given them what little space to place those satel-
lites.

Mr. LELAND. Mr. Bushnell, you end up being the whipping boy
because you are the only real network representative on this panel.
Let me whip on you, if I can.

I am concerned about what I saw on television just now in some
of your programing, and you are saying that you are breaking
down the stereotypes because now the ethnic minorities are' the
heroes, and of course women are out in the forefront. But is there a
real commitment to live presentations or the production of young
black and Hispanic and women heroes for our children as you
make your creative productions available to the network?

Mr. RUSHNOLL. Congressman Leland, we do have a concern and
share your concern for minorities and minority stereotypes on ABC
children's programing. It was such a brief presentation that it was

13:;



(n11)4019110 fin' Me to show full ntgo of how wo have addressed
those Issues, 1 would be happy to be very detailed at some point,

1A+t MO say this. I have not only is concern now about addressing
minority issues. 1 have concern tar the future, May I digress here,
and say Iiko, many of tho subcommittee toot this 'solo, I ant it'll() It
parent. 1 have two daughters in college mid my wile Is In the
second trimester of her pregnancy, So 1 am very concerned ;them
*Wren's television into the 19N0's,
11 would like to illustrate my point by just telling you about one

project we have in devOlopment that I ant very excited about, We
were concerned, my staff and 1 coining out of it cOnftirMleti this past
summer with varlatIS In the educational community, modal
scientists, about crime in America and the plight, of today's young-
sters and the barrios, and a sense of hOptql0t4tMeitti,

We were really struck by a description of the youngster who
lives in the ghetto. The description wits block-locked. I had never
heard that before, The kid who grows up in one block, and he is
afraid to go to the next block because there is a gang, or he can't
go to the other block because there is another gang, Ile is isolated
and the only thing that he can see in his neighborhood that is a
sign of success is the guy who is peddling dope, or doing something
else that is illegal, or his window on the world is television.

So we began developing, and I don't know where this is going to
come out, but we are earnestly developing ways in. which we could
communicate to 11- and 12-year old kids, and 8- and 9-year old kids,
to give mavbe some sense of hope about the future, of where they
can tit in. We are trying to bring together our creative energies to
create programs, maybe Schoolhouse Rock length programs, or
short-form programs, where we could say to a kid:

Hey, if you are terrific at playing video games, maybe you have an aptitude for
computer science. If you like pets. maybe you ought to be a veterinarian. If you are
one of those people who love to climb a tree and lee how far you can see, maybe if
you study math and science, you can be an astronaut.

,It seems to me, if we direct our energies, and again we are spe-
cifically gearing our approach to those youngsters in the ghettos
and the barrios who maybe don't have any sense of hope. We arc
concerned about those same issues.

Mr. LELAND. Why don't you have a Captain Rabbit every day on
your morning programing?

Mr. RUSHNELL. I do have a conflict of interest there.
Mr. LELAND. Why wouh` You guys force Captain Kangaroo off the

air is what I, want to know.
Mr. RUSHNELL. You see, have been vice president of children's

programs for the last 7 years, and out of the last 4 I was also vice
'president of Good Morning, America. In my resume, I would like to
take full credit for that success. My mother gives me all the credit.

Obviously, as a television network,'I don't mean to be light on
That; we have a responsibility to serve all of the audience and var-
ious factions of the ,audience. As a specific children's broadcaster, it
is my responsibility to expand those barriers as much as I possibly
can and to lobby for more and more children's programing. I can
tell you with great pride that in my 7 years that expansion has
continued.
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Mr. LELAND. One last question, Mr. Chairman, if 1 might. I would
like to ask Ms. Charren to comment on what she saw on television
and the remarks that we have heard.

Ms. CHARREN. I welcome the opportunity to comment on Squire
Rushnell's testimony, just for a couple of seconds, because I think
we are fortunate to have on this panel possibly the best network
representative in the whole industry. He is sort of unique in his
peer group because I think he r,...,,Ily cares.

I think that that answer to your question coming from Squire
could only have come from Squire. I think that most of the other
people who get involved in children's television either don't care or
they don't manage to get the commitment from the network. If
they care, then they must be very frustrated in their jobs.

Squire has continually provided a model for the industry, I
think, with those afterschool specials. They do do what our Fight-
ing TV Stereotypes book was all about. In fact, we had a hard
timethat book is very nicely illustrated with pictures from pro-
graming that does do its jobnot filling it full of ABC Afterschool
Specials. We wanted to give other people credit, too.

I would rather leave his testimony sit and just pat him on the
back for continuing to provide the only live children on Saturday
morning who are not in the commercials.

Every year, come Septembei;'ACT sits down with the network of-
ferings for children, and since diversity is ACT's middle name, we
look for programing of different formats, programing of different
kinds, programing that would reflect the diversity in the children's
library.

What we get is programing that generally reflects the diversity
in comic books, and there is some diversity, there are classic comics
and there are some different kinds. That shelf in the drug store is
fine, and a lot of kids learn to read from comic books. But we are
continually looking for one of these wealthy institutions in broad-
casting to do something, and the last time I looked there was a
meter return on invested capital in broadcasting than in the oil
industry, and you know what we say about them.

The fact is that it is still all animated, except for the Welcend
Special on ABC, except for that program now on CBS, the Film
Festival, which is on so late in the schedule that it is canceled by
sports in too many markets in the country, and CBS knows that
but puts it there anyway. They have traditionally done that with
their prize-winning programs.

We look for children. After all, it is children's programing and it
makes sense to look for them through all those hours of program-
ing. When you get over the fact that Ph hours of it is/provided by
one animation house, you look for children. There are lots of chil-
dren, children of all different racial and ethnic groups, males and
females, but the children are all in the commercials.

Nifty looking commercials, carefully researched t reach children
where they really are. They tie them up to all so of electronic
devices to see that they are getting the message, to lobby for
sugary goods and expensive toys. We don't see any real children in
the programing. Maybe some day, if we have enough hearings like
this, we will find more programing on Saturday morningI say
Saturday morning; I wish we could be talking about the week.

/
*.
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That is the most outrageous part of the idea about serving chil-
dren on television, I think. They know that their affiliates depend
on them for programing. Networks don't have a responsibility, but
they know their stations do. When there were other Government
hearings like this, in the late 1970's, when the FCC and the Feder-
al Trade Commission were focusing on issues relating to children
and television, we found the 0 and O's (network-owned-and-operat-
ed stations) were leaders in providing local programing. I think the
networks felt up against it, and they managed to get their owned-
and-operated stations providing the kind of diversity that everyone
was looking for on Saturday morning.

The last, time I checked, no one, not one of the 15 0 and O's had
a single regularly scheduled program Monday through Friday. I
think that that is an indication of what has happened to local pro-
graming in this country.

I don't know if you expected that much, but you asked.
Mr. LELAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. CHARREN. One other thing. I would like Ito, if I, am compli-

menting one side, I should compliment the other. Certainly Nickel-
odeon is the kind of nifty service that people had hoped for from
cable, and I wouldn't want John to feel left out.

Mr. LELAND. I just wish that the children of my community could
watch Nickelodeon.

Ms. CHARREN. That is the problem with depending on cable. That
is why we think that Mark Fowler's idea of depending on the new
technologies to take over now for that public interest standard, is
the wrong time for that kind of deregulation. If cable were in more
homes and more children had access to Nickelodeon kind of pro-
graming, I think we could begin to think about deregulating.

Mr. SWIFT. Let's pick up right there and proceed a bit further.
We have a very interesting array on this particular panel. It is

very well balanced, and if the staff is to be responsible for that, my
compliments. They are also very articulate coming from their re-
spective positions.

I am not surprised or disappointed that you reach 1 to 2 percent
of your audience. The economics of the cable technology makes
that a commercially viable number for you, because you make your
money by persuading local cable systems that they are going to
make money and win subscribers, and keep subscribers by having
that service there for the small percentage of the time that a child
wants to avail himself or herself of that program.

Mr. SCHNEIDER. That is true.
Mr. Swum You can do something that a broadcaster can never

do, .which is virtually continuous children's programing of a high
quality and it will be there when the child or the parent or the
family wants it. Is that correct?

Mr. SCHNEIDER. Yes, sometimes we are referred to as an electron-
ic sandbox. It' is handy.

Mr. Swim What occurs to me is that that is an enormously en-
riching thing you bring to the Nation in terms of children's pro-
graming. It is one thing that could not have been provided in the
past, prior to your technology being available, no matter what com-
mitment the broadcaster made, because his economics are differ-
ent.
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Mr. SCHNEIDER. That is correct.
Mr. Swirl'. I have for many years been concerned with those ad-

vocates of children's programing that seem to have the idea that
the broadcaster was capable of doing it all. I am now concerned
that others will believe that you can do it all with your type of
service, because there are limitations you have as well. You have
to be wired to the home and you have to be available on a local
system that chooses to buy you in syndication in order to get it.

So you have advantages and you have disadvantages as a tech-
nology and given the nature of the economics of your technology in
distributing children's programing.

Mr. SCHNEIDER. That is correct.
Mr. SwiFr. Broadcasting has a different set of advantages and

disadvantages. My point is, I doubt if either of the technologies, or
direct broadcast satellite, or anything else that comes along is ever
going to be the single way in which we are going to be able to meet
the needs of children's programing. Does anybody disagree with
that?

Mr. SCHNEIDER. Mr. Chairman, for many, many years, over-the-
air television was the only game in town. In fact, there was a
period when VHF television was the only game in town. I was
struck last night dialing around in my hotel room here in Washing-
ton by the number of UHF that seemed to be on the air now. So
UHF expanded substantially the old VHF dominance. But now we
have cable. We have multi-channel distribution systems. We have
subscription television, direct broadcast satellites, an explosion in
video discs and video-tape technologies that will continue to
expand. Then there is the video game which' also uses_ that televi-
sion set.

I made a point before that I would like this committee to consid-
er. The arena in which we are playing, all of us,,,is th&face of that
television tube. That television tube is used increasingly for home
computers, as a display device of which, I might add; children avail
themselves.

I was pleasantly surprised the other day to find that the Atari
Co. has a new computer coming out called .."My First Computer,"
and it is designed for the preschool child. So we have a brave new
world out there for young people, and the competition for their
young minds. I am hopeful that all of us will continue to work in
the most responsible manner in that regard.

Mr. SwiFr. And that should be seen as an enormous opportunity
for this society.

What I am trying to get at is that it seems to me that as these
new technologies come on line, we should view them as additive,
being able to do different things to augment what we have had
before. The commercial adviser has some confines in which he can
function, but the public broadcaster has some different audience
needs. He is freed up in some ways but he has terrible problems
financially. So he is constrained. You have constraints. All the
others will have some constraints.

As public. policy people we need to devise a policy that is going to
get the best out of all of these, and create the best possible mix for
the children of America.
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Mr. SCHNEIDER. You must be wise and you must be sophisticated.
I think that it is a very difficult problem for this committee, with
all of its other responsibilities, to keep up with the exploding tech-
nology. I know that you will try.

Mr. Swivr. It seems to me you start by not assuming that just
because you have arrived with your technology, and your particu-
lar economic base, that you are automatically going to replace
something that we have previously relied onbecause that is not
the case.

Ms. CHARREN. I can't tell you how happy I am to hear you say
that, because I was fortunate enough to get CBS cable, when CBS
cable was available to people who could afford cable. I could see
somebody sitting at a hearing like this and making a case that you
don't need public broadcasting anymore, at least for the arts and
culture, because here was CBS cable doing all kinds of programing
like that extraordinarily well.

What if we had done away with the whole funding apparatus for
public broadcasting during the height of that service, and had
taken it out of the public. policy arena and in effect done away with
it, and then CBS cable went bankrupt. What if we depend on Nick-
elodeon, which is really a nifty service now, although it is only one
spot on the dial. You need more diversity than that, I guess.

What if we depended on Nickelodeon and a few other programs
like that for program services, and then they took advertising. Be-
cause of the pressures of advertising and the advertiser saying,
"Look if we are going to put our message in, we want a bigger
share of that audience," the television on. Nickelodeon would start
to look like the television on the networks on Saturday morning,
with that lack of diversity. That is what caused television to lack
diversity, the advertising. It is not that anybody wants to program
for any other reason. Then we end up with no diversity of service
because we are depending on everything but that public interest
standard.

I think we have to remember that television has become the
most important medium. We have to have the public interest con-
siderations that make it work for us.

Mr. Swim'. It seems to me that the public policy issue is not
"who killed Captain Kangaroo." It is rather to understand the var-
ious economic, technological, and social forces that are at work on
all of the means 'of providing children's television and to try to de-
velop a policy that may take more wisdom than we have. The goal
should, be to try to develop a policy that will draw the maximum
reasonable effort out of all of those technologies in the service of
children, given the fact that they have other aspects of the Ameri-
can audience that they must serve as well.

I think that you have all contributed immeasuably in helping us
to try to find a little wisdom in our pursuit of that\policy.

Thank you all very, very much.
[The following letter was received for the record:]
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ABC enhotelement
13.111 A/P.1111110 4%0 A... WI 11../v ffrw t44 1011'1 lelepflooe 212 MI 6691

ow D Rdshryll. Vwe Prusnit,rd
Long Pang.! Planning
4.1 elblown's folumsion

VP 2219i'

Dear. Mr. Chairman:

I would like to submit for the record of the March 16
House Telecommunications Subcommittee hearing on
children and television the following additional
information'on ABC programming of special interest to
children during Children's Television Week:

Wednesday, March 16. ABC Afterschool Special,
Have You Ever Been Ashamed of Your Parents? A

teenage girl learns an important lesson about
pride when her mother takes a job as a cook for
a wealthy family.

Thursday, March 17. The Magic Planet, a
prime-time fantasy adventure ice,ballet starring

Olympic medalist Toiler Cranston, 'With music by
the National Philharmonic Orchestra in London.

Saturday, March 19.

ABC Weekend Special, All the Money in the World;
when a young boy.rescues a leprechaun from a
well and is granted three wishes, what he gets
seems to be all the trouble in. the world.

Scooter Computer and Mr. Chips, a new segment in
the Computer-Rock series, designed to introduce

children to computer education.

Additionally, ABC distributed to 6,000 school libraries,
the attached poster entitled "ABC Treats Kids TV with

TLC." Therein we salute National Children and
Television Week.

Thank you for thisopportunity to supplement.my
remarks.

Sincerl,/y

(i\\.
Squire D. Bushnell

Honorable Timothy E. Wirth
Chairman
Subcommittee on Telecommunications,
Consumer Protection & Finance

U.S. Houie of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

April 21, 1983
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Mr. Swirr. Senator Heinz, who is cochairman of the resOlution
that created this week had hoped to be, here, and was unfortunate-
ly detained in business in the other body, wanted to submit a state-
ment for the record, and asked if the Chair would read the follow-
ing very brief statement into the record.

Senator Heinz says:
I congratulate Chairman Wirth and the committee for holding these important

hearings today, and I would like to announce my intention to introduce legislation
soon to provide greater tax incentives to corporate underwriting of children's TV
programingI am particularly interested in seeing the Federal Government add Mo-
mentum to the efforts of the Five-Station Public TV Consortium on Children and
Families, which with the help of the Corporation for Public Broadcasting will pro-
duce 26 1hour dramas for prime-time showing in 1984. I salute all of those involved
and pledge my support for this initiative and others discussed in today's hearing.

Without objection, his entire statement will be made a part of
the record.

[Statement of Senator Heinz follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN HEINZ

Last year Chairman Wirth and I introduced legislation to

designate a "National Children and Television Week." I hone to

add to the promotional events being conducted around the country

this week by soon intreducing,legislation to increase the incentives

for private sector support of children's T.V.

As a nation, we are recognizing that the private sector must

play a greater role in support of important "public" services.

Both the President and the Congress have encouraged increased

charitable giving, corporate social responsibility, and public/

private partnerships through administrative action, as.well as

'tax legislation.

The sad fact is that adequate support for high quality television

(and radio) programming for our children is gradually diminishing.

The commercial networks have demonstrated time-and again that

they have been increasingly forced by economic realities to refrain

from developing new programs fordren. Some such as television

critics like John O'Conner of the NeW York imes, have argued.

"The state of children's programs on ABC, CBS, and NBC is rapidly

becoming a national disgrace." Although I am aware that the

networks have produced some quality children's T.V., it is true

that as broadcasters go about maximizing profits, younger viewers

are not of major concern. Children do not control a significant

amount of disposable dollars.

Unfortunately, television is big business with big fiscal

responsibilities. Fortunes are made or lost on the turn of a

rating point. Can we leave the fate of children's programming

to the operation of the marketplace? I think the question

answers itself.
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We are becoming more aware that the marketplace approach will

not be effbctive, even those of us who once advocated this approach

have begUn to revise their thinking. Most recently, Mark Fowler,

Chairman of the FCC, speaking about children's. T.V., said last

month, "Let's end government by .,a wink and regulat.:un by a nod

when it comes to certain categories of programs. Let us be

advocates of public broadcasting's mission in this area, to fill

gaps left by the broadcast and non-broadcast marketplace."

So it seems that public television is the only answer. And

certainly the government should maintain or increase its level

of support for this essential part of our national culture. But

as we all know, the federal budget is in some difficulty; the

federal government cannot do it alone.

Chairman Fowler also said in his speech, "I believe it is

incumbent on those who care about children's programming, and I

include myself among those, to advocate a sufficient budget for

pUblic broadcasting to help meet the needs of,the Child audience."

It is ironic that at the same time the Reagan Administration is

proposing to cut the funding for the corporation for Public Broad-

casting from $140 million ih FY83 to just $75 million by FY86.

That's nearly a 50% cut.

The Congress's designation of "National Children and Television

Week" encourages an increased investment in children's programming

by all segments of American society. Many individuals and many

groups have searched for ways to accomplish this. I have been working

since January 8, 1983 when the President signed the legislation

sponsored by Mr. Wirth and myself to develop a partial solution

to the problem.
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The clearest solution is to find a way to give the public-spirited

members of the private sector a proper incentive that encourages

them to do more of what they have often demonstrated they want to do.

For these reasons, I am proposing a tax credit incentive for the

corporation of the United States. This credit would be available

to the commercial networks, the traditional sponsors of children's

programming, and all the corporations in the land which are

interested in the welfare of our nation's most valued resource.

The inspiration for my proposal comes from the recent announcement

that five public television stations have joined forces to form a

consortium to produce programming for children and families. Headed

by WQED in my hometown of Pittsburgh, the consortium members include

KCET /LOS Angeles, KTCA/Minneapolis-St. Paul, SC ETV/South Carolina

and WETA/Washington, D.C. The series will premiere on PBS in the

fall of 1984.

The mandate for the series from the Corporation for Public

Broadcasting (CPB) is simple and direct: each program should invigorate

and replenish, the strong American storytelling tradition. Dramas -.-

well-crafted stories told well -- will give the series its distinctive

character. Narratives with broad audience appeal will be developed

into dramas and imaginatively produced to captivate the family

audience week after week.

Only public television has not forgotten the children, which

may explain why it is watched and loved by so many young people.

The regular service has included Mister Rogers' Neighborhood, Sesame

Street,Electric Company, Zoom, Once Upon a Classic and others.

Now thanks in large part to CPB, public television is much

better equipped to address the problem of inadequate programming

145



142

for children. CPB has announced a' $6 million challenge to

establish a new consortium for family and children's programming.

The public T.V. stations have added $1,000,000. This grant will

combine resources of KCET, KTCA, South Carolina, and WETA, led by

WOO, with its award-winning track record of programs for children

and their families, in designing a modem, impactful series of

26 hour-long dramas. Most of them will be contemporary in concept

and setting. Designed to be aired in prime time, the series will

reveal the rich diversity of our past, our, present, and a hopeful

future. The consortium will also seek $2,000,000 in additional

underwriting to assure a budget which will permit the highest

quality programs to be produced. I think the federal government

should act to provide at least a matching amount.

My plan is not complicated: We propose a three year experiment

which will explore the possibility of private philanthropy helping*

to solve the critical problem with the aid of a tax credit.

In the same way an individual can claim a tax credit for child

care, corporations would be allowed a children's programming tax

credit.

The twit credit would be for a portion of every contribution

made to any FCC-licensed charitable Public television or radio

station to produce, acquire, advertise, or broadcast high quality,

innovative programming for the children of 265 :erica. On the balance

of these contributions not
available for computing the tax credit,

corporations would be allowed the normal deduction provided for

charitable contributions by the Internal Revenue Service. This

tax 'credit for charitable
contributions will be a powerful incentive

to do the job that needs to be done.
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For the purpoaen of this legislation, children's progranmiilg

iu defined an progranning directed toward children and teenagers

(under age 17) in content areas such as health, science, literature,

and other cultural fields: This programming would take the form

of dramatic, informational, and educational presentations.

The basic intent of this plan is to generate major gifts from

corporations capable of making them by providing an appropriate

incentive. At a time when American corporations are seeking to

reduce their own tax burdens, is there a more effective way to also

benefit American society?

The advantage of this plan is that it calls on and rewards

the public spirited efforts of this nation's private sector to

help accomplish a good for a precious, unprotected portion of our

entire society.

..;

Mr. Swim I thank you all for waiting so long. There is a finite
end to your wait, however, because we have just about 30 minutes
in which to do our business. I would like to begin by having each of
you identify yourself for the record, and then we will come back to
each of you and take the testimony.

STATEMENTS OF KEITH W. MIELKE, ASSOCIATE VICE PRESI-
DENT a. 'SEARCH, CHILDREN'S TELEVISION WORKSHOP;
JOHN b ON, VICE PRESIDENT, PERSONNEL, CBS/
BROADCAST GROUP; SHARON ROBINSON, DIRECTOR, INSTRUC-
TION AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT, NATIONAL EDUCA-
TION ASSOCIATION; PHYLLIS TUCKER-VINSON, VICE PRESI-
DENT, CHILDREN'S PROGRAMING, NBC TELEVISION NETWORK
Mr. MIELIE. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee.
Children's Television Workshop produces Sesame Street, The

Electric Company, and 3-2-1 Contact. Of those, the best known
product is Sesame Street, which has now been on the air for 14
years.



In the production of that, a unique model, an approach to the
ways of producing television has been developed and that continues
to evolve through our most recent children's program, which is a
science program for children 8 to 12 years of age called 3-2-1 Con-
tact.

If we have ever had anything approaching national consensus on
an educational need, it is in the area of science education for a citi-
zenry that can cope with technological issues, the employability of
our graduates, the national economy, the national security, to pro-
tect our lead in the high technology industries, to bring women and
minorities fully into the science and technological field.

These are continuing problems, and it is going to require the best
of our formal and our informal efforts to try and address them, and
television has an important terrific role it can play for those sig-
nificant national needs. 3-2-1 Contact is a program that meets
such a need.

Its first season is quite successful. 3-2-1 Contact is designed to be
used both in the home and the school. The home audience, for ex-
ample, in its premiere run, attracted over 23 million home viewers.
In the schools, 500,000 teacher guides were requested and sent out.
So we have substantial audience in the home and substantial audi-
ence in the school.

Through the use of repeats, this continuing popularity leads to
an attractive cost-effectiveness as well. We think it is reasonable to
estimate that it would cost no more than one penny to expose one
program to one audience member.

This program has also been endorsed by the National Education
Association, the National Science Teachers Association, and has
won numerous awards:

We are very pleased to report that the second season of programs
of 3-2-1 Contact is now being produced. With the support of the
Congress, and the support of the Public Understanding of Science
program within the National Science Foundation, the Department
of Education, and the Corporation for Public Broadcasting, we are
now producing 40 new programs.

Beyond that, our future funding is uncertain, but we are hopeful
and optimistic that with leadership from the Federal agencies, we
can use our most powerful national medium in a long-term com-
mitment to children, education, and science.

I have a very brief excerpt, some snippets of the second season of
3-2-1 Contact, which will premiere next October. We are in pro-
duction and this was pulled out of the studio very late last night, so
I am ver-jr- hopeful that this is OK. This is our first look at season
two of 3-2-1 Contact.

[A film clip was shown.]
Mr. MIELKE. This completes my testimony.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Mielke follows:]
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PHICPANKI) KrATEMKNT OV KKITII W. MIKI.KK, AOSOCIATIC VICK PIIII.HIDKNT
TICI.KVIHION W010011101.

Mr. Chairman and numbers of the Subcomnittve:

I am Leith Mlelke, Associate Vice President tur Research at tne

Children's Television Workshop. We produce SISAMf SlREET, THE ELECTRIC

COMPANY, and 3-2-I CONTACT.

In tne spirit of National Children and Television Week, 1 dm here to testify

about constructive and positive uses of televisor, and now this medium can

serve tne best interests of children as well as some of our most pressing

national needs.

CTW's best konAl product is SESAME STREET, whicn is now in its 14th

uruadcast year in the U.S. The intent of all our educational series is to

educate using entertainment techniques, such as animation, short

documentaries, humor and music. Educational advisors recommend curriculum

content, and CTW researcners monitor program elements and test reactions

with target audiences.

While SESAME STREET once depended heavily upon federal support, tne good

news is that now airect federal support is no longer required. Two-thirds

of the cost of producing SESAME STREET is now paid through self-generated

income, and the otner third is paid ey the public broadcasting stations.

Millions upon millions' of pre-schoolers nave now benefitted from this

investment.

Our most recent cnildren's program, and the one with which L am most

closely involved, is 3-2-1 CONTACT. This is a science and technology

series for children eignt-to-twelve years of age.

1 4
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If ever there was du voutrql0q
national tonsonsus on 40 OdUctit1004I need, it

IS fur s(.16:0Lu eduL4tIuu. For AN eilliiiNEWW0 Clth/eOry aide to cope

intellistently with technological Issues, for reasons of employability and

national eChnuMy, reasons of national security and protecting our lead

In critical nigh teonologv areas, the conclusion Is that we are

dangerously behind' in science edniatIon null hint It ,h d high national

priority to address tee pruulrn, the touilem Is to 5eVerO and so

entrenched that It will time the nest effOrt% of Our formal\and informal

edutattonal resources to be responsive. Television has a big rule to play

in trial mIsslon.

CONTACT i a floe1ne example of educational programing at the national

level, programming designed to complement the formal curriculum in schools,

but also to ue freely avall4ole in homes wnore science instruction in

schools nay be inadequate or even nun-existent. In the homes, this Series

attracted over 23 million viewers in the very first airing of its t5

programs. 3-,!-1 CONTACT is also viewed widely in elementary Schools

throujnout the country. hhout 500,000 teacher's guides which help :,eacners

incorporate tne series into their curriculum have ueen requested and sent

out. With large audiences for science education in the homes and the

schools, and with continuing popularity through multiple repeats, we

estimate that tree cost of one person
viewing one program reduces to about a

penny or less.

CTw nay demonstrated that
children in very large numbers can be reached in

flumes and scnools with programs tnat are appealing and educationally

effective, and that national impact can be achieved at very attractive

levels of cost effectiveness.

We are very pleased to report that, with the strong support of the

Congress, the National Science Foundation,
tnrough its Puolic Understanding

of Science Program, tne Department
of Education, and the Corporation for

Public Broadcasting have provided funding for a second season of

3-2-1 CONTACT programs, to consist of 40 programs. Funding beyond this

point is uncertain; nevertneless, we are optimistic tnat we can, with

strong federal leadersnip, use our most powerful national medium in the

service of children and science education, not as a one-shot band-aid, but

as 'a long-term commitment,

With your permission, I
will now play for you a few snippets from some of

tne scenes in the new 3-2-1 CONTACT series wnich will premiere next October.
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Mr. Swirr. I loved that opening s quence. I could sit and watch
that all day long.

Mr. Blessington.

STATEMENT OF JOHN LESSINGTON
Mr. BLESSINGTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I appreciate the opportunity to presrit the views of CBS on the

important subject of children and television.
What qualifies me to appear before you today is not my recent

personnel appointment, but rather the preceding 4 years as CBS'
vice president, educational and community services, and the 20 pre-
ceding years as a teacher and a schoolhead.

We have submitted our remarks, and I have\cut them down. In
view of your comment and the interest of time, cut them as I
go. So if I stumble a little bit, you will know I an trying to edit a
little bit as we go along in the interest of time.

CBS is especially responsive to young people as a part of our
commitment to the total audience. I think that is our overall posi-
tion. We feel secure in saying that in innovative areas, we have
made some very strong commitments having produced some of the
first formulas, such as trying to give children an understanding of
current events in our series "In The News," which was Emmy and
Peabody awarded. In the fields of cultural programing, we tried to
bring an array of things, including currently the "Children's Film
Festival."

In other innovative areas, we introduced the concept of value-ori-
ented themes through the award-winning "Fat Albert and the
Cosby Kids," which has been a Saturday morning staple since 1972.
These are just a few of that type.

We don't stop with what is on the screen, we go past that. So
that we have in our broadcast group the department of educational
and community services, which I headed for 4 years. In that we de-
velop programs and projects with educational community groups
trying to find ways to have television be more beneficial to chil-
dren.

For example, the department directs the CBS television reading
program. This project involves the distribution of scripts around
the country. Since 1977, we have distributed over 20 million scripts.
The National Education Association said that they thought this
was a notable exception of television and teachers working togeth-
er to help children. So we are pleased about that.

Another example of our efforts to use television to encourage
reading is our "Read More About It" project, which we do at the
Library of Congress. In a variety of specials, an actor comes at the
end of the special, and steps out of character and announces a list
of books which have been ,selected by the Library of Congress
which might be of interest to the television viewer. Dr. Daniel J.
Boorstin of the Library of Congress says that this project links the
pleasure, power, and excitement of books and television.

In short, we believe that ours young Viewers have been thought-
fully served by our efforts on screen and off. We recognize .the
hearing has not been called so that we can congratulate ourselves
or because everyone is terribly pleased. We knoiv that some people
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are displeased with both the quality and the quantity of children's
programing. In the past, they have called for legislation for the im-
position of quotas mandating the amount of and types of children's
programs which some individuals would find appropriate.

In our view, the establishment of quotas for children's program-
ing, or for any other program category, would do no less than
accept the principle that the Government may determine how
much of what kind of programing would be seen and when. This
con( ep% we find at odds with basic first amendment values and the
role of, broadcasting in a free society.

Equally important is the fact that to mandate one type of pro-
graming is to exclude others regardless of the interest of the audi-
ence or the judgment of the broadcaster. Therefore, CBS strongly
opposes the adoption of such type of rules.

However, I do' not want to dwell on this, I am not a lawyer.
The fact is that we think the children are rather well served by
commercial and public broadcast and increasingly through the
emergence of new technology such as cable and video-cassettes.
Therefore, the question to us is really one of selection rather than
scarcity. i

Also part of/the problem, however, is definitional. The FCC now
limits its definition of children's programs to those originally pro-
duced and broadcast for 12 years old and under. However, we all
know that children watch a far wider range of programs, and to
cite a few, "The Blue and the Gray," "Oliver Twist,' and "A Tale
of Two Cities," these types of programs which are designed with
children in ,mind, in part provide information and stimulate inter-
est about history, literature, culture, and social issues.

These are not children's programs by FCC standards, yet ,even
our critics call these "must viewing" for young people. This appar-
ent anomaly has led one former FCC Commissioner to suggest that
programs which serve the young audience be redefined to include
those "contributing to the learning experience of young people 17
years old and below."

When viewed in that perspective a far greater picture of the

tviewing
choices available to a young audience emerges. Indeed, the

letter of invitation to this hearing refers to programing for younger
Americans.

There are, of course, many programs available which are more
specifically directed toward the younger audience, in addition to

, our regularly-scheduled children's programs. We offer the after-
\noon Specials, the specials on weekends, on Sundays. We know that
other) broadcasters can point with justifiable pride to their efforts
as well.

We think that it does not negate our attempts if we point to the
r le of public television, because a portion of the public spectrum
h s been reserved to the public stations precisely in order to .allow
th m to serve needs which may not be fully met by the commercial
sy terns. So/no matter how we evaluate what is available for chil-

dr( 1, we could certainly not ignore "Sesame Street," "Mr. Roger
Nei hborh od," and the "Electric Company."

A othe emerging source is cable, as has been indicated before.
In addition to the "Nickelodeon," the Disney channel, and then the

/ --.
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HBO "Fraggle Rock" and "Brain Games" and USA Cable's "Calli-
ope."

So, in summary, we don't think that there is any great absence
of programing at all, whether it be educational or informational. It
is inevitable, however, that opportunities for viewing being what
they are that some people will be dissatisfied. Each of 14 would like
television to offer more of the kinds of programing which he or she
thinks is important, But broadcaster time is finite. If one kind of
program is put on, then another has to be excluded. Clearly the
first amendment means that such value judgments will not be im-
posed by Government.

It is important to emphasize, as I close, that television can never
take the place of the school, the church, the home, or any of the
other social institutions that rely on interpersonal contact to help
children grow emotionally and intellectually.

On the other hand, I would observe that television in general,
and not just what we call children's television is a wonderful re-
source which parents and educators can, and very often do, use in
a very constructive manner to enrich the lives of our children.

Thank you.
[Testimony resumes on p. 168.]
[The prepared statement of Mr. Blessington follows:]
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I appreciate the opportunity to present the views of CBS on

the important subject of children and television. At the

outset, I would like to note that what qualifies me to appear

before you today is not my recent personnel appointment, but

rather the preceding four years spent at CBS as Vice President,

Educational and Community Services and 20 years before that as

an educator.

CBS is responsive to young people as part of a commitment

to our total audience, and our record is one of achievement.

For example, we have pioneered several innovative program

formats for young viewers. CBS was responsible for network

television's first regularly-scheduled effort to provide young-

people with information about current events -- the series of
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capsule news' segments entitled IN THE NEWS, which has been

honored with Emmy and Peabody awards. And in the field of

cultural programming, we offer such series as the CBS

CHILDREN'S FILM FESTIVAL. In still another innovation, we

introduced the concept of value - oriented. themes in Saturday

morning children's programming through the award-winning FAT

ALBERT AND THE COSBY KIDS, a staple since 1972. These are but

a few of many interesting and imaginative programs which CBS

offers to young viewers.

Our commitment to young people, however, does not end with

what appears on the screen. CBS has a separate Department of

Educational and Community Services, which I headed for four

years. The department works with educational institutions and

community groups across the country in developing ways in which

CBS programs and projects may be used to benefit young viewers.

For example, the department directs the CBS Television

Reading Program. This project involves the distribution of

scripts of selected CBS Television Network programs for

classroom use to enhance student interest in reading and other

subjects. Since its inception in 1977, CBS has distributed

more than 20 million scripts nationwide. The Nation 1

Education Association has called the Reading Program "a notable

example of television and teachers working together to help-

children."

15:;
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Another example of our efforts to use television to

encourage reading is our "Read More About It" project. Here, a

list of books, prepared by the Library of Congress and relating

to the subject matter of selected CBS specials, is recommended

to viewers at the conclusion of these broadcasts. This is done

by a member of the program's cast, stepping out of character

and addressing the audience directly. In the words of Dr.

Daniel J. Boorstin, Librarian of Congress, this project "links

the pleasure, power and excitement of books and television."

In short, we believe that young viewers have been

thoughtfully served by our efforts both on screen and off. We

recognize, however, that this hearing has not been called

because there is universal approval of the performance of

broadcasters in this area. There are some who are dissatisfied

with the quality and the quantity of children's programs on

television today. And, as in the past, that dissatisfaction

has led some to call for government
involvement in children's

programming, including the impositiofi of quotas mandating the

amounts and types of children's programs which these

individuals would find appropriate.

In our view, the establishment of quotas for children's

programming -- or for any other program
category -- would do no

less than accept the principle that the government may

determine how much of what kinds of programming will be seen by
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the public and whon. That is a concept which we at CBS find

fundamentally at odds with basic First Amendment values, and

with the role of broadcasting in a free society. Equally

important is the fact that to mandate one type of programming

is to exclude all others, regardless of the interests of the

audience or the judgment of the broadcaster. Therefore, CIS

strongly opposes the adoption of any such rules.

HoWever, I do not want to dwell on this subject, both

because I am not a lawyer and because, it seems to us, the

recurring calls for government involvement in this area are

based on a false premise. Contrary to the belief of some, the

fact is that children are well served in today's television

marketplace by commercial and public broadcasters and,

increasingly, through emerging technologies such as cable

television and video cassette.. Therefore, the question is not

one of scarcity; for the programs are there; rather, it is one

of selection.

Part of the problem in discussing children and television

has been definitional. The FCC has narrowly limited its

definition of "children's programs" to those which are

"originally produced and broadcast for [children] twelve years

old and under." We all know, however, that children watch a

far wider range of programming. To cite only a few CBS

examples, such highly-acclaimed dramatic specials as THE BLUE,
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AND THE GRAY, OLIVER TWIST and A TALE OF TWO CITIES provide

information and stimulate interest about history,' literature,

culture and social issues. Although these presentations for

the entire family are not considered "children's programs" by

FCC standards, they are frequently singled out by critics,

parents and educators as "must" viewing for young people.

This apparent anomaly has led one former FCC Commissioner

.
to suggest that programs which serve the young audience be

redefined to include those "contributing to the leatning

experience of young people 17 years old and below." When

viewed in this broader perspective, a more complete pic,ture of

the viewing choices available to the young audience emerges.

Indeed, the letter of invitation to this hearing refers to

"programming for younger Americans."

There are, of course, many CBS programs
available which are

more specifically directed toward the younger audience. And,

in addition to our regularly-scheduled children's programs, the

CBS, Television Network offers after-school children's specials

on weekday afternoons, while continuing the presentation of

children's specials on Sundays. Our efforts in this area are

detailed in a report entitled "Children and Television -- A

Closer Look," which we are submitting for the record.
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Other commercial broadcasters have their own achieveMents,

to which they can point with justifiable pride. However, it is

in no sense an abdication of the responsibilities of commercial

broadcasters to point out the role of public television in this

area. A portion of the broadcast spectrum has been reserved to

public stations precisely In order to allow them to serve needs

which may not be fully met by the commercial system. No

attempt to evaluate the viewing opportunities available to

children should ignore such programs as SESAME STREET, MISTER

ROGERS' NEIGHBORHOOD and THE ELECTRIC COMPANY.

Another emerging source.oE children's programming is cable

television. Warner Amex's "Nickelodeon" provides a cable

channel devoted to.children's programs, and a new children's

service, the Disney Channel, will begin operation this year.

In addition, other cable services offer regularly scheduled

children's programming, such as HBO's DRAGGLE ROCK and BRAIN

GAMES and USA Cable's CALLIOPE.

Moreover, the free market continues to search for still

other opportunities to meet the entertainment and information

needs of the young through television. In recent years, for

example, that market has spawned more than 2000 video cassette

titles for young audiences.
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In sum, there Is no absence of programming for young

viewers -- including informational programs -- on American

television today. Indeed, CBS recently conducted a new survey

of weekday children's offerings
in the same 52 sample markets

analyzed in an FCC study issued in advance of the' Commission's

1980 children's television hearings. Our survey, which we are

submitting today for the record, shows that most children are

served during the overwhelming majority of non-school,

non-prime time half-hours.

It is inevitable, of course, that the opportunities for

viewing which in fact exist will not satisfy everyone. Eacli of

us would like television to offer more of the kinds of

programming which he or she personally thinks is important.

But broadcast time is finite; if more of one kind of program is

presented, something else will have to be sacrificed. Clearly,

if the First Amendment means anything, it means that such value

judgments cannot be imposed by the government.

It is important to emphasize that television can never take

the place of the school, the church, the home, or any of the

other social institutions that rely on interpersonal contact to

help children grow emotionally and intellectually. On the

other hand, I would observe that television in general -- and

not just what some call "children's television" -- is a

resource which parents and
educators can and do use in a

constructive manner to enrich children's lives.
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fly, Availability of Children's Television

A c2-Market Analysis of Weekday Prqgramming

November, 1982

The report presents the results of a study conceived and executed
by CBS to determine the availability of children's television programming
during the typical Monday-Friday period in November, 1982.

The data were derived from an analysis of daytime half-hours (6:30am to
6:30pm) throtlghout the week when all children two-to 11 years of age are
at least potentially in the /elevision audience. The objective was to
determine the proportion of these half-hours in which at least one children's
program was available on over-the-air television channels in each of 52
markets.

In addition, from those half-hours in which there was no children's
programming from broadcast sources, the study sought to establish
whether such programming was being provided by cable systems serving
the market.

Since, for all but the youngest children, the weekday hours between 9:00am and
3:00pm arc normally spent in school, the Monday-Friday portion of the analysis
was necessarily confined Co the 12 half-hours between 6:30 and 9:00 in the
morning and between 3:00 and 6:30 in the afternoon. Thus, the Monday
Friday data reported below are based upon a total of 60 daytime half-hours.

Sample Markets
The 52 sample markets are the same ones included in a similar analysis
carried out in 1980 for CBS's filing in the FCC children's television
proceeding (and, prior to that, in an FCC-sponsored study comparing the
amounts of children's programming available in the years 1973 and 1977).
As in the earlier research, the markets have been grouped according to size
into four separate strata, each comprised of 13 markets. With only two
exceptions, the stratum distribution of the 52 markets is identical to what
it was in the earlier CBS and FCC research. These are Fort Smith, which has
moved to Stratum 3 from Stratum 4, and Utica, formerly Stratum 3, dropping
down to Stratum 4.

ADI Rank-Interval*
Stratum 1 Markets 1 - 53

Stratum 2 Markets 54 - 101
Stratum 3 Markets 102 156
Stratum 4 Markets 157 - 210

*Obviously, 210 markets cannot be divided into four equal strata; beyond
that, however, population shifts over the past several years have affected
the relative size-rankings of the original 52 sample markets, requiring
that the end-points of the four ADI rank-intervals be slightly redefined.
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Tabulation of Pr,Triin
The raw data on which the findings reported below are based 'A the

number of hall' -hours in which at least, one children's program was avail-

able in each market, during the typical Monday-Friday period. This wan

determined from two sources:

I. The Monday-Friday section of the
November 1982 Nielsen Station Index

for each market. (Nielsen was chosen over Arbitron for this purpose

because the latter does not include the titles of public stations'

programs). We included in our count only those programs intended

'expressly for children; those having
demonstrably strong appeal to

the child audience but not originally produced Sat that audience

(e.g., The Brady Bunch, Back Rogers,
Chinn Patrol) were not tabulated.

Where there wan confusion over whether a given title was in fact a

children's program, this was resolved by contacting the programming

department of the station involved.

2. Unlike our 1980 study, which was limited to programming available

only from over-the-air sources
in each market, we have this time

integrated the children's fare
offered during non-school half-hours

Monday Friday by five nationwide basic-cable services: Nickelodeon

(Warner Amex), USA Cable Network, and the three superstitions --

WTBS, WA and WON. Thin of course provided only a minimum estimate

of cable-delivered children's
programming, since it does not include

ether distant broadcast stations
which may be imported into an

individual market.

The number of weekday half-hours in which children's programming in avail-

able in a given market was
computed as the sum of:

The number of half-hours provided by over-the-air sources, plus...

The number of half-hours in which only cable-delivered programming

was available, downweighted by the local-market
penetration of the

cable service offering it.*

Results
1. Stratum 1 Markets: Out of the 60 non-school half-hours (6:30-9:00am

and 3:00-6:30pm) comprising
the Monday-Friday period

examined, Stratum 1

markets averaged 47.1 half-hours
(79%) in which was available at least one

program intended
specifically for the two-to-11 age group (or some segment

thereof). Of these 47.1 half-hours,
45.8 were provided by over-the-air

stations and an additional
1.3 by the five cable sources.

*For example: in Green Bay, there is no over-the-air children's programming at

8:30am, but 245 of the homes
in that market are able to receive USA Cable Net-

work, which offers the program
Calliope at that time. The 8:30-9:00am time

period therefore contributes
0.24 half-hours toward Green

Bay's daily total.
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As shown in the f.,11,,wlng table, thorn has do .n a very slight decline since
1979 in the number of weeklay.half-hours in wa( di ovev-thL-air children's
programing to available. To some extent, this has been offset by the
Increasing availability of cable-delivered children's fare over the past
three years -- an increase we have no way of quantifying precisely, however,
'since cable was nut, included in our earlier study,

M Non-J.11,ml Half-Rusts
Average Market

Percent of
Total Non-School Half-Hours

Average Market

1979 1962 1979
Over Over
the Cable the

Total Air Only Air'
Stratum 1 VT"- 1;-T77 1.3 775 7E7 79.2

in view of the relative Concentration of children in the nation's larger
television markets, the data for Stratum 1 are particularly significant.
For, in the top 53 markets from which these 13 were selected, there reside
21.5 million children -- some two-thirds (66.4%) of all two-to-11 year-olds
in the U.S. population. For these children, television ()predominantly
over-the-air television) is providing programming during an average of over
three-quarters of non-school weekday time. And, for the approximately 30%
of Stratum 1 homes now subscribing to basic cable, children's proAramming
is of course available during an even larger propFrtion of the daY,

2. Stratum 2 Markets: The 13 markets drawn from Stratum 2 averaged 40.6
half..hours of weekday children's programming, or 68% of the morning and
afternoon half-hours when children aren't in school. Again, the bulk of
this total (36.2 half-hours) was accounted for by over-the-air stations --
a figure higher than 1979's 32.5 -- with the remaining 4.4 half-hours
coming from cable services.

3. Stratum 3 Markets: The average Stratum 3 market offered 31.1 half-hours
Monday-Friday in which at least one.children's program was available (52% of
total non-school time). Relative to 1979, the number of half hours provided
-to the average market by over-the-air stations was somewhat less (26.2 versus
28.t1. With the inclusion of the nearly'five additional half-hours supplied
by cable, however -- an amount almost certainly well above that of three
years ago -- the availability of children's programming in these markets is
in all likelihood more than what it was in 1979.
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SCBS
CHILDREN AND TELEVISION

-A CLOSER LOOK

Children's television. Much has been said about it;
much has been ignored.

For too long, the focus has been simply on "children's
.

television," yet it is more important to examine the subject of
children and television, because young people do not just
watch programs designed specifically for them. There IS no
such thing as a "children's hour." In fact. Saturday morning
represents only 9 percent of the 2 to I I-year-old child's
1,v-.2ekly viewing.

Programs such as CHARLIE BROWN, Oft SEUSS, GARFIELD and
other special fare are enjoyed by audiences both young and
()Id. Acclaimed dramatic specials such as THE BLUE AND THE
GRAY. OriVER TWIST, and ALL QUIET ON THE WESTERN FRONT, to
cite only a few CBS titles, provide information and stimulate
interest about history, literature, culture and social issues.
While these presentations are not called "children's pro-
grams" by Federal Communications Commission standards,
they are frequently singled out by critics, parents and
educators as "must" viewing for young people. The FCC
narrowly defines children's programming as "programs
primarily designed for children aged 2 through 12." It seems
clear that a more flexible approach to assessing service to the
young audience is needed. Indeed, former FCC Commissioner
Abbott Washburn suggested a broader definition: "Programs
contributing to the learning experience of young people 17
years old and below." This approach would encompass many
of the above-mentioned programsand more.

TELEVISION'S ROLE

Even as with adults, children axe informed and entertained by
television. However, children do no, either live or grow up in a
vacuum. Television may play a role in the developmental
process, but the home, the church, the school and peer
groups play vastly larger roles. while televisionby design- -
should not be an instrument of teaching, it can serve as the
catalyst to stimulate interest in a wide range of subjects and
ideas. Television is not and should not be either an extension
of the classroom or a third parent in any household.

American history was the
backdrop for THE BUTE AND
THE GRAY, the sweeping saga
of the Civil War.

%Med feannSynd.r.le Inc

The CHARLIE BROWN fp Edith;
provide entertainment for
children and adults anke.
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PARENTAL GUIDANCE

Parents property devote time either to selecting orapproving

a child's clothing, books, food, friends and schools, and they
should be equally involved in selecting what a child watches

on television. Yet the question of parental guidance and
responsibility is too often ignored in discussions about
children and television.

Do children spend too much time watching television? In

many cases, yesbut not because there is anything inherently
wrong with television viewing. The answer would still be "yes"

even if children devoted all of their viewing time to watching
Beethoven concerts and Shakespearean plays. There shoUld
be diVerseactivities (or children (and for adults), such as
athletics, reading and hobbies, to nanu+ a few. But that is

Iwhere the parent must assume a role i i guiding the child's

leisure time activities.

BEYOND THE SCREEN

The interest of CBS in young people oes beyond what

appears on the screen. CBS is uniq among broadcasters in

having a separate Department,of E ucational and Community

Services, headed by a'professional educator and serving as a
valuable resource to the public in he areas ofeducation and

family life as they relate to teleVis n. Workingwith educa-
tional institutions and communi groups across the country,

the department has representar es traveling almost con-
stantly, meeting and talking wit parents, educators, religious

leaders and others interested i children and television. This
allows us to develop opportu9ies for CBS programs and

projects to be used to provide a greater service for young

viewers and their families.

CBS TE VISION
READIN PROGRAM

Several major projects have preen developed by CBS to enrich

young people's viewing expe 'ences by encouraging the
application of that viewing to a learning experience at school

and home.

The CBS Television Reading Program is a nationwide television
script-reading project design( d to utilize students' enthusiasm

for television to help improve heir reading skills and increase

1 6

Television viewing is often a
family activity is many
homes where the parent
guides a child's viewing.

,!.110121=1111@

In the e own, many
educators are using
televiilon to stimulate
interest and ideas In wide
range, of subjects.
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their motivation for further reading, learning and creative
thinking.

Working through CBS affiliated stations and local schools, the
Network offers matched-to-broadcast scripts of specially
selected CBS presentations to elerhentary and secondary .

school students around the country. The scripts contain the
dialogue as well as camera and stage directions. In the
classroom before the actual broadcast, students often take
turns reading the various roles aloud or acting out the parts.
Participating teachers receive comprehensive guides which
are used to initiate classroom discussion and involve the
students in a variety of reading, writing and creative projects
that include history, geography, social studies and other
subjects. In addition to reading the scripts, students are urged
tread some of the many books, articles or periodicals listed
in the teachers guides extensive bibliography. Since its inception
in 1977, more than 20 million such scripts have been
distributed nationwide. In addition, scripts and guides are also
bgng used in schools for the hearing-impaired, senior citizen
centers and a number of correctional facilties.

CBS /LIBRARY OF CONGRESS
"READ MORE ABOUT IT"

In another effort of significance to young viewers, CBS is
teamed in a unique partnership with the Library of Congress in
a project called "Read More About It." In the words of Dr.
Daniel .I. Boorstin, Librarian of Congress, the effort "links the
pleasure, power and excitement of books and television."

From a variety of selected CBS specials, the Library of
Congress prepares a list of recommended books which relate
to the particular subject matter of each broadcast. In a special
televised message immediately following the broadcast, a well-
known personalityusually a featured performer from the
broadcast itselfalerts viewers to several titles from the list
and urges them to visit their local library or bookstore to read
more about the subject. The full list Of recommended titles is
also distributed to schools and libraries around the country by
the Library of Congress and American Library Association.

Since the project began in 1979, "Read More About It"
messages have varied in scope from Richard Thomas'
announcement following his performance in Au. QUIET ON THE
VVF.SIERN FRONT to an animated message delivered by Charlie

4
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Aa part of the CBS Television
Reading Program, television
scripts are being used as
tools for reading, learning
and thinking.

The "Read More About It"
project stresses the
complementary relationship
of books and television.
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Brown and Snoopy following a CHARLIE BROWN special. In all,

some 50 CBS Television Network broadcasts have been

int.luded in the project.

VIEWERS' GUIDES

CBS has published and funded several viewers' guides

designed to help teachers, parents, studentsviewers in
generalbecome comfortable and creative in the uses they

make of television.

In addition to the guides for the CBS Reading Program, other
guides are, generic and have value beyond use with a par-
ticular program. One such guide, "Take a Lesson from TV,"
demonstrates how teachers, students and families can use
television to enrich learning and enhance creativity. Organized

by subject area, "Take a Lesson" suggests reading, writing,
listening, drama and library activities that use television as a
springboard to further learning. Although directed primarily at

teachers, each section contains suggestions for family
activities as well as classroom experiences.

Another guide, "The Television Picture," explains clearly and
graphically how television developed, how it works, how
stations and networks are organized. This guide has been

especially useful in career education.

A third guide, "Television: A Plus for Librarians," was developed

in conjunction with the American Library Association and assists

school and public librarians as they direct children toward
making constructive use of the various electronic media.

EDUCATIONAL ADVISERS

To help shape informative and entertaining programming for
children, an educational advisory panel was established in

1972, with Dr. Gordon Berry of the Graduate School of
Education at UCLA serving as chief adviser to CBS on
children's programs. Dr. Berry works closely with program
producers and writers and with the CBS programming and

program practices personnel. He examines storyoutlines,
reviews scripts, discusses issues and ideas; He also draws on a

panel of experts from different fields, including child psychia-
trists, psycholegists, educators and others who provide their
advice and guidance about some of the learning activities,
values and concepts that are to be part of CBS programming.

Richard Thomas alerted -
viewers to hooka about World
Wax I following ALLgum'ON
THE WESTERN FRONT.

CBS furnishes many
materials for teachers,
parents and students to help
them use and understand
television.
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INNOVATIVE PROGRAMMING

CBS has pioneered several innovative program formats for
young viewers: broadcasts that entertain, enlighten and
inform:

FA'I'ALBEia AN0 DiE Cosily KIDS has been a Saturday morning
favorite on CBS since 1972. This highly successful, award-
winning series deals with real problems that affect all children
at one time or another, such as keeping a promise, obeying
parents, not poking fun at younger children, maintaining a
proper diet, even not watching too much television.

'Me situations and characters are drawn froM comedian Bill
Cosby's own childhood in Philadelphia, with Cosby himself
appearing to add a personal touch to the theme of each
episode.

NEWS & INFORMATION Young people are growing up in an
exciting, changing world, and to help them understand it
better, CBS News developed IN '111E NEWS, network television's
first regularly scheduled ellort to provide young viewers with
information about current events. And, according to a special
Gallup Youth Survey, these capsule news broadcasts have
made an important contribution to children.

In a survey of a national sample of teenagers, Gallup found
that two-thirds had seen IN '11-1E NEWS while growing up and, of
this group, nearly 90 percent said they had learned from the
series. Nearly half considered IN THE NEWS a major source of
information about the world. Conceived in 1971, this pioneering
Emmy and Pealxxly Award-winning series of capsule news
segments is broadcast at least once an hour during the CBS
Saturday morning programming.

In addition, short, informational messages relating to health,
safety and nutrition are also interspersed throughout the
weekend children's schedule.

FILMS FOR YOUNG PEOPLE The CBS CHILDREN'S FILM
FESTIVAL provides a brilliant panorama of customs and
attitudes of different lands by presenting the best available
children's films from here and abroad. This award-winning
series offers the rare combination of pure entertainment and
cultwal values wrapped into one pleasurable package.

FAT ALBERT AND THE COSBY
Ribs reflects real situations
about growing op.

IN Tits NiFws provides young
viewers with information
about current events.
drawing upon the world wide
resources of CBS News.
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AN AMERICAN INSTITUTION A commitment to children that
began on CBS more than a quarter of a century ago continues.
Since his first broadcast on the Network in 1955, CAPIAIN

KANGAROO has been sharing the joy of discovery with an
ever-renewing audience of preschool children and their
parents. And to keep up with that changing world, Bob

Keeshan and his staff are continually developing new pro -

gramming concepts to encourage a child's interest in reading,

nature, the arts, science and health. Recognized with four

Emmy Awards and two George Foster PeabodyAwards, the

Captain offers a format of limitless variety, and boundless
enthusiasm. In all, almost 8,000 hours of CAPTAIN KANGAROO

programs have been broadcast on the CBS Television

Network.

PROGRAM DIVERSITY The Network's Saturday morning
program schedule reflects a broad range of fare from the pure

entertainment of BUGS BUNNY to the informational IN THE NEWS

segments and the value-oriented FAT ALBERT.And in devel-

opment for the fall of 1983 is THE CHARLIEBROWN AND SNOOPY

SIR AV, an kII- new weekly series based on the popular Charles

Schulz characters.

SPECIAL BROADCASTS
FOR YOUNG PEOPLE

Expanding its creative efforts, CBS developed an ever-growing

commitment to special broadcasts for young people, featuring
well-knoWn personalities and exciting production values,

opening doors to new worlds, focusing on important issues,
and sparking curiosity in the arts, music, dance, books, reading

and reasoning.

At the top of the list is THE. CBS FESTIVALOF LIVELY ARTS FOR

YOUNG PEopi.E. For more than two decades, this premiere

series of children's specials has explored the arts in a lively,

entertaining way. Special hostsfrom Leonard Bernstein to
Beverly Sills, from Joe Namath to RudolfNureyev, Danny Kaye,

Julie Andrews and Henry Winklerhave employed ingenious,

enjoyable forms to do just that. Often unconventional but
always entertaining, the acclaimed "Festival" repertoire is as

diverse as the expression of art is limitless.A special "Festival"
presentation for 1983 will feature Olympic gold medalists

Dorothy Hamill and Robin Cousins in an ice-show adaptation

of Shakespeare's classic "Romeo and Juliet."

CArrAm KANGAROO has been
sharing the Joy of discovery
with millions of young
viewer: since 1955.

Many CBS specials for young
people spark curiosity in the
lively arts, such as JUUE
ANDREWS' INVITATION To THE
DANCE WITH RUDOLF.
NURETEV.
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The CBS ...1w11:12N )0f1 h A iSE presents sensitive dramatic
treatments of the conflicts and dilemmas often laced by young
people. Examining topics such as friendship, family values, the
life of foster children, shoplifting, teenage pregnancy, drug
abuse and adjusting to stepparents, flAY1-10ust: dramas
center on young people making choices which will ailed their
lives.

FAMOUS CI AMA.' TAIFs features animated presentations of
classic works of literature, such as The Last of the Mohicans,"
"The Count of Monte Cristo," "A Christmas Carol," "The Three
Musket/yrs," "Beauty and the Beast" and "Hiawatha."

CBS CiiILDRINS MYSTERY THEATRE. brings together an
inquisitive youngster, a puzzling occurrence and a maze of
clues to decipher. These mind-twisting adventures offer more
than the ability to keep kids on the edge of their chairs. Each is
written to emphasize to young viewers that the key to solving
a mystery is deductive reasoning.

-DIE CBS IMMO piques a child's interest in books with an
ingenious formula: Take three books that share a similar
theme. Dramatize only a selection from each book, and almost
never finish telling the tale. Then add a wraparound story that
encourages children to read the stories to their conclusions.
All titles come from the Library of Congress annual list of
recommended children's books.

AND STILL MORE

CBS provides young people with a variety of efforts, both on
and off the.television screen. But CBS is not alone. Other
networks and other stations, both commercial and non-
commercial, network-affiliated and independent, are also
providing programming for young people. In additioh, some
cable services also offer programs for the younger audience.
Indeed, there is hardly a community in the United States today
that does not offer a varied daily menu of television program-
ming for young people.

CBS/BROADCAST GROUP
EDUCATIONAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES

51 WEST 52 STREET. NEW YOR/C.14Y 10019

Classic literature comes alive
In presentations like Tim
COUNT Or MON7E CRISTO..

..;

Children today have great
variety of television

programming to draw upon
for pure entertainment as
well as to enrich their social,
cultural and learning
experiences.

(3/1(1)
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STATEMENT OF SHARON ROBINSON

Ms. ROBINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Much can be said about the quality and quantity of currently

available programing for children. I think you already have some
evidence I have given you in previous testimony. The NEA is ac-
tively involved in this area on behalf of advocacy for children, and
on behalf of use of the medium in helping us to provide proper edu-
cation and socialization facilitation for our young.

The committee, I understand, is particularly interested in ques-
tions regarding the responsibility of broadcasters to provide pro-
graming for children. In the written testimony, we have spoken to
that at length )wever, to summarize I would reference a quote by
Walt Disney tuat "We are always keenly aware that things seen on
the screen can exercise enormous influence on the ideals and con-
duct of youngsters. Those who use the movie or TV screen as a
business also have a great responsibility toward their customers."

Recently, a program manager for one of the UHF stations,
WDCA here in the Washington metropolitan area, commented, "If
you take a close look at your community, your budget, and commit-
ments, you will be surprised at how affordable children's program-
ing can be and the many rewards you will earn from it.' I would
comment that this particular independent station offers more chil-
dren programing than many of the other network affiliates in the
area.

Further, the responsibility to provide programing for children is
spoken to in the Communications Act as well as in the 1974 FCC
policy statement. Whether public broadcasting can assume a large
part of this responsibility, I think is already answered, and the
answer is yes. But should the public broadcasting system assume
all of this responsibility, I would have to respectfully submit that
the answer is no. Funding is a major factor that intervenes, which
we could always answer with more money, and I would not want to
discourage more funding for public broadcasting.

The advent of cable is a partial answer indeed to the question of
programing for children and young people, but we have the reality
of the evolution of that technology and access to that technology.
Therefore, we are discouraged to depend heavily on cable or upon
public broadcasting to provide all that must be provided for chil-
dren.

Government responsibility in this area is, I will admit, a very
thorny issue and I am not a lawyer either. We are proposing that
since we have new problems to solve, perhaps we ought to provide
or apply a new technology. The NEA has proposed, and Mr. Wirth
has mentioned this morning some support for the concept of a tem-
porary commission on children's television programing. Commis-
sioner Rivera has also endorsed this idea.

What might this commission do, you would say. Questions re-
garding the definition of children's programing will have to be re-
solved if we are ever to conclude whether we are or whether we
are not addressing that need: A standard for the amount of pro-
graming needs to be developed. We must provide dissemination
mechanisms for informing one another of the availability of pro-

1 '1 -111 4,
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graming, commercial programing, and programing which has been
developed at the expense of Federal dollars.

Mr. Chairman, we should not forget the ESAA program resulted
in the development of over 50 series of programs for children that
programing rarely finds its way into the schedules of local or net-
work broadcasters.

We also need to design a structure for appropriate support for
television programing development. Incentive programs that we
may not have thought of before.

Further, and I think most important, we need a forum for discus-
sion, for the developing of consensus, and a mutual commitment
among all the interest groups that have something to say on this
issue. In support of this idea, I would refer to a comment made re-
cently by Chairman Mark Fowler in an address in Arizona, "I be-
lieve," and I quote: "the purpose behind TV regulation is not to
cc-ie up with rules, but to provide a way for those in the industry
with quality on their minds to be heard."

I suggest that vehicle proposed by the NEA is a vehicle through
which those who have quality on their mind relative to children's
television programing can indeed be heard. I think it is a vehicle
that suggests that perhaps out of the light of the cameras and the
posturing before congressional committees, we can let our imagina-
tion run a bit in finding.a new way to address some of our very
new, but very difficult questions.

[Testimony resumes on p. 186.]
[The prepared statement of Ms. Robinson follows:]
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PIIKPARYD STATICMICNT Or On. SHARON RollINHON, DIRCLI'OR, INDTRUCTION AND

111101.1:8DIONAL Die.vr. i.opmENT, NATIONAL EDUCATION AliBOCIATION

The NEA is pleased to participate in these hearings as part

of National Children and Television Week and to take this

opportunity to consider the impact of television on the children

of this country." While television has a vast potential to

support the education and socialization of young people, that

potential is not yet realized.

The National Education Association represents over 1.7

million teachers and other school employees. With the help of

our 12,000 state and local affiliates, we have been an active

participant in FCC proceedings on this issue.

We are here today because we believe that there is an

essential difference in what we believe is the responsibility of

the FCC under the law to protect the public interest and what we

understand to be its current view. We don't believe that a

dialogue is even possible when there is no ability to meet and

discuss the premises on which the issues are based. Therefore,

we are grateful to be able to come before Congress, whose

legislative mandate the FCC is charged with upholding, to present

our recommendation for a Temporary Commission on Children's

Television Programming.

Let us take a moment to review what has happened to this

issue before the FCC. Ever since 1960 "programs for children"

has been included by the FCC as a category that every broadcaster

is expected to air. In 1974 the FCC adopted a Policy Statement

requiring commercial television broadcasters to provide a more

1 7
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substantial commitment to the child audience, including regular

weekday scheduling of children's programs.

Three years ago the Commission issued a rulemaking with

several regulatory optionn to address the sad fact that

programming designed for children had not significantly increased

since 1974. There was still only one daily network program for

children,\the same one as in 1974, "Captain Kangaroo" on CBS.

NEA filed commenta in the FCC rulemaking proceeding, first

suggesiin to the FCC that a voluntary children's television

advisory board be created, with representatives from industry,

education, and other groups to arrive at a common definition of

children's, television.

Last January, at an en banc session of the FCC, we again

expressed our concern about the state of children's television

programming. By that time "Captain Kangaroo" had been cut back

from one hour to one-half hour and moved to an earlier time slot,

resulting in many CBS affiliates dropping it. There were still

no regularly scheduled network children's programs on weekday

afternoons, so "General Hospital" becme the most popular

television series for young people. Saturdays and Sundays were

not much better. NBC had eliminated weekend health and sports

features for children, and ABC had replaced an award-winning

Sunday morning children's, program.

We again expressed our frustration to the Commission. Since

1971, there had been FCC inquiries, petitions, reports, task

forces, policy statements and an incomplete rulemaking. He



172

again placed NEA's specific suggestion for n non-regulatory

solution before the FCCs an ad hoc group of.broadcasters,

producers, education professionals,-^and others that would discuss

this issue in a non - adversary context, with meetings to be

chaired by a designated FCC commissioner.

It is now March 1983. There has been no response from the

FCC to our suggestion in over a year. Despite the support we

have received for our suggestion through a letter from Chairman

Wirth of this SubcoMmittee'to Chairman Fowler, in February, 1982,

we have heard nothing. This subcommittee, in its recent FCC

budget oversight hearings also directly requested from the

CommisAion an explanation as to how it plans to implement the

1974 Policy Statement on Children's Programming, and asked for a

response to the NEA recommendation regarding establishment of a

temporary commission on this issue. The Commission said it would

address the Policy Statement "as priorities permit," and that

NEA's suggestion had been "placed in the outstanding docket in

the children's TV proceeding."

Mr. Chairman, we belMve that by so dealing with our

suggestion the FCC has, in effect, consigned it to oblivion. At

a time when organizations all over the country are taking this

week to address the issue of children's programming ---.when the

White House has issued a proclamation, when Congress is holding
t.s

hearings, when broadcasters. are airing public affairs programs on

the issue --- everyone is thinking about children's television

except the one federal agency that is mandated by law to protect

1 -1
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the public interest, nnd, specifically, to protect special and

unique members of thin public --- the chill audience. This busy

committee, which has many important issues on its agenda, is

today spending more time on the issue of children's telim;ision

than the FCC has spent during the pant two years.

This FCC has seemed to forget its own statement in 1974 that

"broadcasters have a special obligation to develop and present

programming that serves the unique needs of the child

audience." The FCC did not say only public broadcasters had this

statutory duty under the public interest standard of the

Communications Act. In fact, this FCC Policy Statement was

specifically directed to the networks and other commercial

television broadcasters.

Regardless of the personal convictions of the current

Commissioners, the Commission has responsibilities set forth in

law, in the public interest standard of the Communications Act.

Since the FCC children's rulemaking began in 1979, one new

Chairman and three new Commissioners --- a majority of the

current Commission --- have joined the FCC. They have not had a

formal opportunity to examine the Children's Task Force Report or

the comments filed and testimony presented on the Report in

1980. We simply do not know the views of most of the

Commissioners on this issue.

We offered last year to meet with all members of the

Commission, to discuss REA's proposal. Only one Commissioner,

Henry Rivera, has met to discuss this subject with us. We were
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highly encouraged by this meeting. II has even.spgken out on the

subject, At a meeting of thelAlbuquergue, New Mexico Bar

Association last Novemher, Commissioner Rivera said that

"Broadcasters haven't been paying enough attention to the nolu

of children....the eadlilhape children's television is in lodny

'serves to remind me that although reliance on market forces In

normally preferable to regulation, blind, unthinking or

rhetorical reliance on the marketplace ie an abdication of our,

duty to the public under the Communications Act." This is the
/

kind of interest and enthuiiasm that would help the deliberations

Of a Temporary Commission.

As the members of this subcommittee well know, there are

solid precedents for this kind of temporary commission. The

Temporary Commission on Alternative Financing for Public

Telecommunications (TCAF) .was initiated bythis Committee and

authorized by the Public Broadcasting Amendments Act of 1981.

The TCAF members included representatives from public radio and

television, Congress and NTIA, and was chaired by FCC

Commissioner, James Quello. This joint industry-government group

has held numerous meetings, most of which have been open to the

public. It is conducting an eighteen-month demonstration project

on advertising on public televi4lon. Most importantly; TCAF has

completed a report to Congress that includes a variety of

recommendations on such options as tax credits and expenditures

and special trust funds to broadcasting, as well as

lifting FCC and other federal restrictions to assist public

broadcasters in generating new income.
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Another recent exanp.:., of voluntary private-governmental

cooperative partic pationtne,,,r tho aegis ,7!' the FCC is the FCC

Advisory Commi'.:tee on Alternative t'inanci for Allority,

Opportunities in Teleonmunications. T11., committee, ,!haired by

FCC Commissioner Ri,e's, hilrt mec4".ng, a two-day period with

representatives from iwn.w.:ry, finsn''.al institutions. the public

'interest community, the r,:c, and '' a Department of ComAerce, As

a result ofthe report c: this FC Nevisory committee, the

Commission submitted prt,osee, legislation to Congress and signed

a memorandum of agreement with the Min,,rity Business Development

Agency of the U.S. Department of Commerce, Smi'Jral c:eatife

private-sector incentives --- includi:ag tax certiff.cates issued

by the F:2 fo7 sales of ca' TV toperties to minority

purchasers --- were recomme Aed by this Advisory committee and

adopted by the Commissin.

We belis-ge that there r much d0 can learn fro;;; these two '

examples whore the public, idustry, and government have

successfully worked toget or a sensitive communications issue

and offered nonregulatory. ilrvate sector incentive solutions to

&thorny problem. For 6 Temporary Commission on Children's

Programming, a first step might be to simply dnfine the dialogue

--- to find a way to define children's 2rogramming. In their

comments on the 1979 children's rulemaking, our members

streised the importance of not'only developing age-specific

programming but,also of providing a way to identify information

about its availability and content to broadcasters and to the,,

e.

17
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audience. The NEA, as amember of this y commission,

could provide suggestionS as to how this could bp accomplishied.

\

\
We have already had formal FCC hearings on t\le childrens-

isstle, and a slightly less formal en banc meeting efore the full

FCC last year. What we are seeking is a far differ nt way, as

these examples point out, wlq-e the private and publ c sectors,

but with a vested interest and stake in this issue, can really

exchange ideas on how to generate such prOgramming. This

roundtable dialogue, free from fanfare anh formal posting

before the FCC or Congress, in a non-adversarial setting, can

result, we believe, in creative Isolutions short of new \

regulations. \

Private sector initiatives, not necessarily mandated by
1

government, but encouraged through an interchange of ideas\
)

between the broadcast industry and the community served by this

industry, is indeed what the public interest standard is all.

about. Even FCC Chairman Mark Fowler, 'in a zeo,:nt address, noted

that the "purpose behind TV regulaticn 43 not t come up with

rules but to provide a way for those in the !"dustry with quality

on their di ds to be heard." ,

\We know that there aresome very fine examples of

broadcasters serving the needs of children in exceptional ways.1

)Finding a Means to identify examples and to create an

information system so that :Aber broadcasters and other

communities can benefit from these opportunities would be a

valuable result of this chidren's commission. Here in__
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Washington, D.C., WDCA-TV, a UHF station, broadcasts more

children's programs than any of the Four commercial VHF

stations. It airs two 30 minute, locally produced, children's

programs a day, runs special children's PSAs, and produces at

least three children's specials a year with printed study guides

for school and home use. The station depends on a volunteer

Children's Advisory Committee, representing education, parent,

and civic organizations in the metropolitican Washington area, to

help thew, determine the needs and interests of the children in

their community.

WDCA Program Manager Farrell Meisel said at the 1982 NATPE

convention last March, "/f you take a close look at your

community, your budget,.and commitments, you'll be surprised at

how affordable children's programming can be and the many rewards

you'll earn from it,." This kind of responsive broadcaster is the

kind of person who could contribute substantially :ss a member of

the Temporary Commission we propose.

Another task the Commission might undertake would be to try

to figure out how to generate wider knowledge about and use of

the vast storehouse of free children's programming already funded

with federal dollars. More than children's television series

hays been produced with federal funds since 1968. Many were a

collaborative effort between the Department of Education,

business, and'industry. Supplemental materials written for

classroom,or home use have been developed for these programs.

With some restrictions as to the placement of advertisements,
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these programs have been available to commercial broadcasters for

the price of postage and handling. Many are award- winning shows,

yet thoy rarely find a place on a local TV schedule. The

Temporary Commission could look at how to stimulate better

meChaniems fof bringing the availability of such programs to the

attention of broadcasters, and cable systems as well.. Congress

should be concerned to be sure the millions it has already spent

for ESAA children's programs was well spent.

We know also that the networks and cable have provided us

with exceptions. All three commercial broadcast networks have

worked with the NEA to develop children's educational materials

for outstanding historical series --- this year we had the "Blue

and the Gray" on CBS, "Winds of War" on ABC, and a new, expanded

vers;:on of "Shogun" on NBC. On the W1,rner AmexcNICKELODEON cable

channel, over thirteen hours of very fine age-specific

programming it broadcast for children. We know the opportunity

is there to rak; our children's television viewing an enriching

experience, but for the most part, these opportunities are too

few and far between.

Mr. Chairman, in case ycu are wondering what has actually

happened to zhil(ren's regular TV fare in the year and a half

s4nce we've last been to the FCC, let me gi.'e you an update. The

sitiation is at an all time low. "Captain Kangaroo" left the

weckdi.y lineup this summer and has been moved to the weekend.

Th,tre ie no daily weekday series for children on a commercial

troadcast networ, left on the air. Several other network

18
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been dropped. Local s:, are not replacing these programs

and indeed many haye stopped buying children's syndicated

programs as well. In addition, all three commercial networks

have added more time to their early morning lineups devoted to

news programming, which usurps the time formerly used for

syndicated and local children's programs such as "Romper Room."

Public television, suffering from lack of aufficient

funding, cannot take up the slack. The oldest children's pr ram

on PBS, "Sesame Street" will produce only 130 newsegmenEs th

year. The "Electric Company" is airing reruns. In a February

issue of Broadca7iing Magazine, Sue Weil, chief of programming

for PBS, said:' '.Children's programming is a forum where we are

thin --- even though we are head and shoulders above everybody

else." Yet FCC Chairman Fowler has indicated that he believes,

despite the FCC 1974 Policy Statement to the contrary, that

public broadcasting is the only broadcaster that has any

responsibility for children's programming. Even if an economic,

solution could be found to bail out the financially starved

public television network, it is doubtful that PBS alone wants,

or shbuld have, this total mandate and responsibility.

We cannot expect the new communications media alone to

provide these progrem:. Only 30 percent of American households

are wired for cable TV, and 70 percent of these cable systems

have only 12-channel capacity. The "must carry" rules for local

brotaiclt signals virtually eliminate the opportunity fcr these

183
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low capacity systems to carry specialized networks witI

children's programming options. Other new technologies, like

DBS, STV and MDS are primarily seen as sources of pay movie

channels for those who cannot receive cable.

A recent editorial in the Boston Globe mourned the passing

of the Disney prime time family series. I have attached a copy

to my testimony. The editorial, "Goodbye to Disney and All That

lamented that the "magic is ending after 29 seasons for the

networks' longest running prime-time entertainment" program. The

end of the Disney series recalle0 for the editorial writ: the

following words-of Walt-Disney: "We are always keenly aware that

things seen on the screen can exercise enormous influence on the

ideals and conduct of youngsters.... those who use the movie or TV

screen as a business also have a great responsibility toward

their customers." The Globe's editorial concludes that "Most who

currently use TV as a busincz ignore that responsibility."

. Over the past year we have seen numerous studies that have

reinforced the notion that TV h:is an ,,rormoUs impact on

children. Most research the .n front of the .

television set for approximatel; '1,n0' - le,000 ours during his

or her public school years, whit: LISA f."-losroom takes up only

11,000 hours. Research by ."lr ',.. Children's TeleviSion has

:;at *.he average pre-schooler spends more time with

other Activity except sleeping.

Jr. ..a,d J.. Delmer, vice president for research at

Ch)13.7er'5 Televizion Ilorkshop, has been researching what he
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calls the "alarming decline in support for quality children's

television in the U.S." By studying television in Great Britain,

Sweden,and Japan to detJrmine the factors that shape the

standards fOr chiltren's programs in these countries, he hopes to

provide some constructive suggestions for American programming

for children. One factor to come out of this research relates to

the economics of broadcasting and the need for some kind of

incentives for the industry. Palmer notes: "Unlike other nat'ous

with more government involvement in broadcasting, the U.S. has no

economic incentive for commercial television to put on more or

better shows for children." These are precibely the kinds of

economic incentives the Temporary Commission should be examining.

We bring to thid hearing the expertise of educators

throughout this country who know their profession and are

dedicated to helping children grow, learn, and be useful to

society. 1-,r over fourteen years the NEA has encouraged a

supportive relationship between educators, parents, and

broadcasters. We are eager.to make our re-sources available so

that the needs of this significant audience of children will be

served. We certainl owe our children and young people , little

of our time in this 11.3t .a: so that their "p.$Ap time" for

learning and growth is ,D?-. wasted.

Ki
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July 1, 1982

TEHPORARY COHM1SSiON ISSUES REPORT TO CONGRESS ON

ci ALTERNATIVE FINANCING OPTIONS FIR PUBLIC BROADCASTING

The Congressionally created Temporary Commission on Alternative Financing

for Public Telecommunications has issued its First Report to Congress with its

analysis and recommendations concerning alternative
financing options for

public broadcasting.

After considering numeroua options, the Temporary Commission concluded

that in the short term there is no reasonable alternative to continued Federal

funding and that precipitous reductions below currently
anticipated levels of

Federal support would lead to reductions in service. The Temporary Commission

also concluded that over the longer r. .m none of the other funding options it

explored would be preferaht. to continual '.deral funding /IS the means to

maintain the existing public ','stem.

The Temporary Commission did d:termine that legislative and regulatory

changes could assist in the development of important supplemental eourcea of

locome for public broadcasting, and it made the following specific recommenda-

tions for action:

For Congress

Enaure that sustaining or bridging Federal funds are appropriated

through the current authorization period and are continued until

or unless adequate alternative financing is found;

-- Study repeal of the unrelated business income refund provisions of

the Public Broadcasting Amendments Act of 1981; and

-- Review the effects of the 1981 Economic Recovery Tax Act and take

steps necessary to increase tax incentives that reinforce individual

and corporate incentives to contribute.

For the FCC

-- Authorize commercial and
nonbroadcast, nonaural use of SCA sub-

channels by public radio stations and enlarge the baseband;

-- Examine restrictions ,overning commercial use of satellite facilities

by public radio and television licensees, and foster noninterfering

use of excess capacity;

Move expeditiously to resolve UHF comparability problems;
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Ensure that public N etas tuna are Authorized to offer teletext
services without re:uric:Jona on payment mechanisms;

-- Maintain an alaooate number of instructional television fixed
service channels available to public broadcanting and broaden
the use of chose channel,,

-- Initiate en expeditious rulemaking to develop policies for
authorizing subscription television operations by public

broadcasters; end

Review FCC rulexend policies governing on-air fundraising
activities and promotional identification to reduce restrict lone

on the generation of revenues while maintaining the noncommercial
character of public telecommunications Services.

For NT1A

-- Afford at Lions greater flexibility in the use of equipment

funded in part by the government.

The Temporary Commission also proposed to coke the following actions
itself:

Study the feasibility of financing public broadcasting through a
special trust fund;

Study tea credits and expenditurea; and

-- Analyze and report on the Advertising Demonstration Program
being conducted by 10 public television stations.

Congress crested the Temporary Commission In 1981 (PL 97-75) to identify
funding options which would vying', that public telecommunications as a source
of alternative and diverse programing will he maintained and enhanced. In

the same legislation, Congress extended the authorization for appropriations
to the Corporation for Public Broadcasting and ch.. Public Telecommunicationa
Facilities Program administered by the National Telecommunications and Infor-
mation Administration, but at reduced levels.

The members of the Temporary Commission are:

FCC Cam issioner James H. Quello, Chairman; The Honorable Howard W.

Cannon, Uni d States Senate; Bruce L. Christensen, National Association
for Public Television Stations; Hartford N. Coq', KCET-TV(ED), Los Angeles;
William H. Kling, Minnesota Public Radio; Frank Mankiewicz, National Public
Radio; The Honorable Robert W. Packwood, !(loped States Senate; Edward J.

Pfister, Corporation for Public Broadcasting; Kenneth (Robinson, National
Telecommunications and Information Administration; The Honorable Al Swift,
U.S. House of Representatives, and The Honorable Thomas J. Tauke, U.S. House

of Representatives.
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Goodby to D sney and all that
Most children of the past tgrpf decades re-

member a much-Inved television show that was
once the natInn s must popular. it featured ad-
%,entures. cartoons and other staples of Walt
Disnc%

The magic is ending alter 29 seasons (or the
networks' longest running prime-time enter-
tainment. The ending highlights a commit-
ment articulated years ago by Walt Disney:
We are always keenly aware that things seen

on the screen can exercise enormous Influence
on the ideaLs and conduct-of youngsters. ...
Those who use the movie or TV screen as a
business also have a great responsibility to-
v:ard their customers."

M ra who currently use TV as a business
ictiore that responsibility. Despite strong criti-
cisms of children's programming. the Federal
Communications Commission chairman. Mark
Fowier. has unwisely refused to require broad-
casters to show more.

Market forces. no the government. Snould
prevail. he said recently at Arizona State Uni-
versity. applying the Reagan Administration
philosophy that business left to Its own devices
will cure all ills.

So far. those market forces have determined
that preschool child; en will see no morning
weekday program on any network such as the
classic Captain Kangaroo: that school-age chil-
dren will see few after-school specials: and that
much of the selection of children's fare will be
limited to Saturday morning cartoons.

. That is why Action (or Children's Televl-
sinn. a. national citizens lobby based in New-
Inn. sought the requirement to make broad-
casters offer seven-and-a-half hours of chil-
dren's programming. some of It educational.
between Monday and Friday.

During the Carter Administration. the FCC
was moving toward enacting a requirement for
more children's programming. ACT President
Peggy Charren and others believe, Moreover.. in ,
1974. the FCC issued a policy statement that
urged television stations to provide more educa-
[lanai and informational children's shows with
less advertising and some provisions for pre-
schoolers.

Children under five average 30 hours week
ly. according to ACT. What are they watching?
What Is It doing to them. "at a time when they
are developing and learning about the world
and the people around them." asks a 10-year
study on teievision and behavior by the Nation-
al Institute of Mental Health.

Except for a few reruns in late spring and
summer. the Disney show familzr to fzmilles
for generations will be off the e.tr save those
with access to Disney's new puy-television sta-
tion. The commitment to prime-time entertain-
ment for children and families will be misused
unless the FCC reverses field and decides to
make a difference in the quality and quanuty
of children's programming.
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STATEMENT OF 1'111'1,1,1S TN !KERN INSON

Ms, TucmitVINsoN. grateful for thempportunity to speak
on children's programing from my own experience, not only as
Chi prOgrilnle, but IIISI) LIS LI parent, and all edllell-
lOr with. bachelor's degretkin child development..

I will condense my statemilit for your convenience.
Mr. Swirl.. Thank you,
Ms. TticKER-VINSON. NBC has evolved a programing philosophy

which appreciates that our programs must entertain if we are to
attract viewers, including youngsters. At the same time, white we
have no desire to usurp the right and responsibility to educate that
belongs primarily to parents and teachers; our philosophy includes
a sensitivity to the informational, educational, and prosocial values
our programing provides in response to children's needs.

In I975, NBC established a social science advisory panel of hide-
pendent, topraik:!:g social scientists to assist in .the developmeni
and evaluation of our Saturday 'morning programs. This panel
works with NBC from the inception. of program concepts and pro-
posals through the completion of program development, advising
NBC on potential problems, and suggesting themes and role models
for programs.

In addition, we recently held two symposiums designed to im-
prove the depiction of minority groups in children's programing.
Experts in the areas of stereotyping, development of minority chil-
dren, and race relations informed a._ and the producers and writers
of our Saturday morning programs about recent research in these
important areas.

This year, NBC philosophy and programing for children and all
family viewing is reflected in a schedule which includes diversity of
programing types and provides animation and live action, comedy.
and adventure, fantasy and reality, entertainment-and-informa----
tion.

As in the past we have tried to avoid stereotyping, gratuitous vio-
lence, and negative-role models, while making every effort to incor-
porate wherever possible wholesome messages, positive-role models,
and ethnic diversity among characters.

In prime-time, the NBC Television network offers a number of
programs designed to provide a viewing experience that children
and their parents can enjoy together. Some of these are described
in my prepared statement. They offer information and enlighten-
ment and include such programs as Little -HouseA New Begin.'
ning", "Voyagers", a series produced in association with Scholastic
Productions; the award-winning "Frame", "Facts of Life", "Different
Strokes", and "Silver Spoons."

NBC has also carried a number of special prime time programs,
such as "Skeeter ", the "Electric Grandmother", and "Big Bird in
China", which will be referred to in my upcoming visual present:tion.

NBC's Saturday morning programing for children consists of ani-
mated series and :a.zirmatiorial. features. We believe NBC's Satur-
day morning schedule provides young viewers with a blend of en-
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,tertnininent .t),(1 iniorinat ion, like the Stuurfs and Ask NBC News,
Thal interest ytaingslois and is of value to then,

1\114 television 111., Work ilk) COW It) ikt.t it highly lie-
L111110(1 series of monthly afternoon specs. )(ing people
called "NBC Special Treat." This series, ,A ehighed for chil-
(11'111 Oge5 " to 1.1, is consciously structured 1,11' part-it/Child View-

Thiti yetlr, NBC will l'Xititild the SCOW' of IL.' 'Art41'11111 by pro-
viding opportunities for their production by the NBC-owned and
NBC-affiliated slat ions, and to take young viewers on adventures
all through the United States.

I have brought with WV it tape which is representative of sonic of
our eflOrts fur young people.

IA film clip was shown.)
Ms. TUCKER-VINSON. NBC's network programing is only a part of

the total and varied mix ()I' children's progiluns on television. The
NBC-owned television stations also carry n .-ailistntial amount of
locally produced or syndicated children's programs. Some of these
include: "Stuff", "Teen Exchange", .'"flat Beth and Bower Ilal f-I lour",
and "It's Academie", all of which are produced by WPC-TV, our
stat ion here in Washington.

Beyond our o -air efforts, two NBC projects reflect our commis
meet, to work with children, adults, parents, and teachers to male
television Oh even more positive part of our lives. NBC publishes
and distributes a series of viewers' guides which are designed to ial

the entire audience and in particular young viewers to under:-
and ''take advantage of the many excellent programs on televi.::(.11.
The .guides contain descriptive materials about selected programs
and 'among other things suggest questions implicit in them yew.;
would serve as the basis for class and home discussion. Last year,
thousands of copies of over a dozen guides were distributed b,,
nationwide.

NBC also cosponsors the Dramatic Script Category of Scholastic
Inc..'s National Writing Awards program and has been doing so for
several years. This project is designed to encourage excellence in
writing and\creative achievement for students in the 7th through
the 12th grade. Students submit original radio, television, or film
scripts, or a one-act play, to a panel of judges. Winners receive
scholarships or cash prizes.

As I have mentioned before, NBC recognizes its special reSponsi-
bility to young people. Our program department and the NBC
Bro.adcaq Standards Department require that producers be sensi-
tive to the special needs of young people.

In addition to an obligation to present positive and prosocial ma-
terial, there also is an obligation to avoid material that would have
an adverse effect on a child's behavior and intellectual and emo-
tiorial development. Our Broadcast Standards Department directs
and administers a well-established series of standards both for pro-
graMing and commercial practices which reflect the special sensi-
tivities of the young audience.

Over the years children's programing has changed and evo'-',A
as 1.1.e have learned from our exeriences and listened to;our critics,
colleagues, and our audiences BC BC intends to continue,ias we nave
in the past, to find new and different ways to serve children, to

19i
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blend into a total achedtile which aervea them aa well 1u1 their fund-
,

That concludea my preaentation.
[The prepared atateraent of Ma. Tucker-Vint-ion followtcl
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PHYLLIS TUCKER-VINSON, VICE PRESIDENT, CHILDREN'S
PROGRAMMING, NBC TELEVISION NETWORK

I am grateful to the Committee for this opportunity to

speak on ,children's programming from my own experience,

not only as a children's television programmer, but also as

a parent and an educator with a Bachelor's Degree in child

development.

.
NBC has evolved a programming philosophy which

appreciates that our programs must entertain if we are to

attract viewers, including youngsters. At the same time --

while we have no desire to usurp the right and responsibility

to educate that belongs primarily to parents and teachers --

our philosophy includes a sensitivity to the informational,

educational, and pro-social values our programming provides

in response to children'sneeds. t,

NBC's programming philosophy has evolved as we'have

listened and learned from children, their parents and their

teachers. We have also listened and learned from, our critics,

from producers, and from other broadcasters. And in 1975 NBC

established a Social Science Advisory Panel of independent

top ranking social scientists to assist in the development and

evaluation of our Saturday morning programs. This panel

works with NBC from the inception of program concepts and

proposals through the completion of program development,

advising NBC on potential problems and suggesting themes

20-006 0 - 83 - 13 193
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and role models for programs. In addition, we recently held

two symposiums designed to improve the depictions of

minority groups in children's programs. Experts in the areas

of stereotyping, development of minority children, and race

relations informed us, and the producers and writers of our

Saturday morning programs about recent research in these important

areas.

This year NBC's philosophy on programming for children

and all-family viewing is reflected in a schedule which

includes a diVersity of program types and provides animation

and live action, comedy and adventure, fantasy and reality,

entertainment and information. And, as in the past, we have

tried to avoid stereotyping, gratuitous violence and negative

role models, while making every effort to incorporate,

wherever possible, pro-social messages, positive role models,

and ethnic diversity among the characters.

Thus, in prime time the NBC Television Network offers

a number of programs designed to provide a viewing experience

that children and their parents can enjoy together. Some of

these are:

Little louse - A New Beginning -- The heartwarming
dramatic series which centers around the pioneer
Ingalls family in the late 1870's and the events

that take place in their lives as they work and play
in the infant communities of the U.S. The weekly
episodes recount the love and warmth exhibited by
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the Ingalls family, the hard work and sacrifice
involved in starting a new life, preparation for
prairie schools, natural disasters, meeting
neighbors, and making new friendd.

Voyagers' -- An adventure series about two "time
travelers" who take incredible journeys back in time
and witness vatious events in history. This series
was produced in association with Scholastic
Productions, and at the conclusion of each program
young viewers are urged to visit their local library
and find out more about the subject of the night's
programt

Fame -- A musical/draMatic-series centering on the .

talented and high-spirited students of New York's
High School for the Performing Arts. The energetic
teenagers aspire to various show business careers,
but all share the problems and the exhilarations
of the special life they have chosen. The
youngsters learn more than technical ability Bt-
the school; they learn how to deal with competition
and rejection, and they learn how to support and
respect each other.

The Facts of Life -- A situation comedy in which
a housekeeper accepts a temporary position as
housemother to five teenage girls at the Eastland
private school, a college preparatory school for
young women. As housemother, she is mother,
confAdante, and all-around advisor and problem
solver. Problems of concern to children and young
teens, are generally the subject of each episode
which are looked at with common sense, warmth, and
good humor.

Diff'rent Strokes -- A situation comedy which seeks
to promote racial understanding about a millionaire
widower with a 13-year-old daughter who lives in a
swank New York City penthouse and who adopts two
small Black boys, sons of his late housekeeper.

`Silver Spoons -- A situation comedy about an
immature father whose 12-year-old son comes to live
with him and tries to help his dad grow up while the
dad tries to help his serious little boy get more
fun out of life.

NBC has also carried a number of special prime time

195
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programs, such as Skeezer, The Electric Grandmother, and'

, Big Bird in China, which will be referred to in my upcoming

visual presentation.

NBC's Saturday morning programming for children

consists of animated series and informational featuics. The

current season includes a new ninety (90) minute edition of

the popularly acclaimed SMURFS series, which has, seized the

imagination of the American public. Each of the programs,

which features the adventures of tiny, blue elf-like Smurfs,

the lessons they learn in living with each other and their

battles against the Wizard Gargamel and his cat Azrael,

consists of three separate stories and light classical music

in its background score. The Emmy-Award winning series

Ask NBC News, in which NBC News correspondents answer

questions on current events and news-related subjects posed

by,,young people from across the nation, is broadcast five

times each Saturday morning. We believe NBC's Saturday

morning schedule provides young viewers with a blend of

entertainment and information that interests youngsters

and is of value to them.

The NBC Network also continues to offer its highly-

laimed series of monthly, afternoon specials for young

people, called NBC's Special Treat. The series, while

designed for children ages 8 to 14, is consciously structured

for parent/child viewing. One of the goals of the series
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is to provide an opportunity for this co-viewing and a

springb,bard for discussion. The Special Treat series has

received numerous awards, including seven awards from ACT.

This year NBC will expand the scope of the programs by

providing opportunities for their production by the NBC

owned and NBC affiliated stations and to take young viewers

on adventures all around the United States.

[Play tape of programs for children]

NBC's Network programming is only a part of the

total and varied mix of children's programs on television.

The NBC owned, television stations also carry a substantial

amount of locally produced or syndicated children's

programs. Some of these programs include:

Stuff -- This 30-minute progr..m hosted by two
15- year -olds, Beth,Arnold and Oteil Burbridge,
is designed for children 12 and under. Each
week these co-hosts present information about
careers, television advertising, safety, good
nutrition, sports, .end the world around them.
The program is 'produced by WRC-TV in Washington.

Teen Exchange -- A weekly half hour teen talk
show by teens for teens. The format involves
the teenage audience into the topics discussed
and,provides a.forum for them to voice their
opinions on issues affecting their lives today
and in the future. Teen Exchange topics run the
gamut from the impact of video games on them
to music, sports careers, nuclear power, divorce,
and shoplifting, as well as numerous other ideas.

The Beth and Bower Half-Hour --A series for young
viewers between the ages of 7 and 10, features
Beth, a secondary school student and her life-
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size puppet "Bower". Each week's program'helps
develop the self-esteem of young viewers by
emphasizing the individual's basic goodness and
intellectual and creative potential. The program
also features original, basic cooking, crafts
and art and poetry contributed by local elementary
,school students.

It's Academic -- A half-hour weekly question and
answer show designed to display scholastic
achievements of Washington-area youth in a quick
recall of facts and abstract thinking on each
program, features three carefully selected teams
of students from local high schools as competing
participants. The show is designed in three rounds
as the moderator directs questions to the teams
playing against the clock.

Beyond our on-air efforts, two NBC projects reflect

our 'commitment to work with children, adults, parents and

teachers to make television an even more ,positive part of

our lives. NBC publishes and distributes a series of

Viewers' Guides which are designed to aid the entire audience

and, in particular, younger viewers, to understand and take

advantage of the many excellent programs on television. The

Guides contain descriptive material about selected programs

and, among other things, suggest questions implicit in them

which could serve as the basis for class and home discussion.

Last year, thousands of copies of over a dozen guides were

distributed by NBC nationwide.

NBC also co-sponsors the Dramatic Script Category of

Scholastic Inc.'s National Writing'Awards program and has

been doing so for several years. This project is designed

to encourage excellence in writing and creative achievement

X93
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for students in the seventh through twelfth grades. Students

submit-original-radio--,--televIsion or firm scripts, or a

one-act play, to a panel of judges. Winners receive

scholarships or cash prizes.

As I have mentioned-befbre, NBC recognizes its

special responsibility to young people. Our program

department and the NBC Broadcast. Standards Department

'require that producers be sensitive to the special needs

of young people. In additiOn to an obligation to present

positive and pro-social material, there also is an obligation

to avoid material that would have an adverse effect on a

child's behavior and intellectual and emotional development.

Our Broadcast Standards Department directs and administers

a well-established series of standards both for programming

and commercial practices which reflect the-special

sensitivities of the child audience.

Over the years children's peoqtamming has changed and

evolved as we have learned from our experiences and listened

to our critics, colleagues, and our audiences; NBC intends

to continue, as we have in the past, to find new-and

different ways to serve children, to blend into a total

schedule which serves them as well as their families.

That concludes my presentation.

193



196

Mr. Swivr. Thank you very much.
As we_indicated, time-is running-outand I will not ask any ques-

tions. I would give the panel this one opportunity of 2 minutes, if
there are any of the things in the previous discussion that any of
you would like to comment on at this point, I would be happy to
hear your comments.

Mr. BLESSINGTON. I would just comment that in listening to the
previous presenters and the questions from the committee, I was
struck, as I. have been, by the fact that it is very difficult for the
industry to come off on the right of the argument if it talks about
decreased presentation of specific programing to children, and that
seems to be a track that we run around a fair amount in this.

I would just like to comment that having recently left teaching,
there is much that has been said that I don't recognize. That is to
say,, there are,points at issue about things about children and tele-
vision, and what they need, that it is an awful and terrible depriva-
tion, which I guess I haven't shared as a teacher, parent, or school-
head.

I don't say that to be at all in terms of not joining in in the care
of children, I have had that for years. I sought to work in this in-
dustry because I wanted to build bridges to it. But there are some
things about the current state of children and their learning which
makes television so wonderful as it is, and as the industry attempts
to make it.

I hear a rather depressing display of opinion with regard to the
downside of it, and I haven't heard enough celebration of the
upside for me, anyway.

Mr. MIELKE. I tried to show some of the upside. It is with 'very
great pleasure that we acknowledge the Federal support that we
have received in the past for funding for programing by the Chil-
dren's Television Workshop.

In a previous incarnation, when I was on the faculty of Indiana
University, I did some policy research studying the question of the
Federal role in funding children's television programing, and we
examined in some detail the various options that there are to
answer various funding questions.

My bottom line on that, and it is reinforced by what I hear
today, is that the Federal Government is the funder of last resort
for those special categories of people, children, who cannot be
served through the marketplace mechanisms, who cannot receive
continuing support through philanthropic organizations and corpo-
rate underwriting. So we really place ourselves at the hands of the
Federal Government for the long term.

Mr. Swim Dr. Robinson, you may have the last word.
Ms. ROBINSON. I think that the NEA has been involved with and

has endorsed programs that appear on every commercial networks
as well as on public broadcasting, and with cable, and this would
suggest that there is something of value out there. We have a prob-

lem of getting information and letting our students, parents, and
our colleagues know more about what is out there, and working
with the industry so that we can provide a standard of programing
which is consistent, predictable, and easily accessible by all the
viewers who need this programing.
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Mr. Swirr. I thank you_all.i think-that this-has been a particu-
larly useful set of hearings due to the quality of presentation that
has been provided by all of the witnesses. We would especially like

to thank ABC Television for the provision of the video equipment
here today.

The committee stands adjourned.
[The following statement and letters were received for the

record:]

2u j.
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The Washington Association for

Television and Children

The Washington Association for Television and Children (WATCH) is pleased

the House Subcommittee on Telecommunications, Consumer Protection and Finance

is addressing the issue of children's television and we thank you for the

opportunity to present our views.

Recently FCC Commissioner Mark Fowler posed the question: "What do they

want?" -- they being the media reform community. We offer our answer to that

question in hopes that what we say will stimulate discussion and action and

not merely be part of a procedure which transfers information from our type-

writers to a shelf, with only the fact of the transfer acknowledged.

"What we want" can be covered under five headings:

1. Appropriate service to that portion of the audience

considered to be children;

2. Scheduling of this service at appropriate times

throughout the week;

3. Restraint of commercialization;

4. Wide dissemipation.of information about how to use

television, particularly critical viewing skills; and

5.
Federal government assumption if its unique role --

that of acting for the good of the whole society and

balancing the intended and unintended effects of the

parts against each other.

We would like to expand upon each of theSe items and offer some specific

recommendations.



199

APPROPRIATE SERVICE TO CHILDREN

WATCH defines children's programming as including (1) those programs

expressly designed for a child audience (the definition adopted by the FCC).

(2) those programs watched by a large number of children, (3) those programs

which have been made into cartoons such as Mork and Mindy or Gilligan's

9

Island, and (4) those programs which generate lines of toys for marketing to

children such as the Dukes of Hazzard. WATCH also believes it is appropriate

to define children as a wider group than the "two- to eleven-year-old market."

We would include adolescents in the wider group due to the fact their needs

only partially overlap with those of an adult audience. WATCH sees childhood

as a developmental continuum and we stress that arbitrary divisions into pre-

school, school age, and adolescent are convenient groupings rather than

actual categories.

Bearing this in mind, we are disappointed to report that even the

limited definitions and limited service standards contained in The Federal

Communications Report and Policy Statement of 1974 are not reflected in the

current offerings for children on television. At this writing there is not

one regularly scheduled children's prograQ on network television on a weekday.

Furthermore, the amount of age-specific programming offered on the weekends

has actually declined either through elimination (CBS News for Children) or

restructuring (Captain Kangaroo). The marketplace is the most inexorable of

regulators.-- dismissing all the complexity of a standard like the "public in-

terest, convenience and necessity" in favor of the deceptively simple quantitative

2 u 3
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measure called the "bottom line."' The present state of children's TV is the

best argument for regulation. Without government regulation what we have is

just about what we should expect -- almost nothing.

What we would like is another matter: Look at the shelves of a children's

library. You will find thousands of books divided by subject matter and reading

level. This is a good beginning when we look for a standard of diversity.

Television has an even wider range of capabilitieS than the public library when

it comes to children who do not yet read or who do not rea.1 well. This latter

group includes both those in the early grades and those older children who read

far 'below grade level. For these children, television 's a primary 'if not the

primary sourcekof information about the world.

Unfortunately, television is likely to provide children, under the guise

of entertainment, with misinformation about the world. Who pays the costs when

young boys grow up with the model of the car chase or the motorcycle daredevil

antics of our popular programs? Who pays the cpst of alienation of a poor or

disadvantaged child who grows up thinking that most families are like the

Brady Bunch, with the lifestyle of a six-figure income and parents Who are

never too hassled to listen? Who pays the'cost of the little girl Who sees

women on televisioR through the filter of today's Prime time sex stereotypes

. or yesterday's stereotypes on the syndicated reruns? Who paysrthe cost for

the primacy of fists and guns as means of resolving conflict? Who pays the

costs bf'd child's perceptual dissonance when sound effects and camera angles

stimunte the attention for the upcoming commercial but there is no corresponding

2 u.i
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stimulation in the story line? Who pays the costs of creating expectations

that problems are solvable in thirty or sixty minutes, with time for commer-

cials?

Not the Loradcaster or the advertiser. These are not costs reflected in

their bottom lines. WATCH is not asking for censorship but rather for a !et of

positive standards to be applied to the broadcast services provided for children

and young people.

SCHEDULING

Many times parents have called WATCH with these questions: "I'd like to

be a responsible parent wi th_ regard-to-what -my-t-IfiTd sees bUt most of the time

there's nothing on that I think is appropriate. Is my only choice to say 'NO

Tr?" Or, "Why do they schedule children:s specials in the evening at 8:00?

Its much too late to let them stay up." Or, "My kids lose out on children's

programs because they have activities on Saturday morning. They're home after

school but there's usually nothing on for them then." The Federal Communications

Commission Children's Television Task Force Report, issued in 1979, stated

that independent stations and public stations were bearing most of the respon-

sibility for programming for children during the week. In addition to the

obvious disparity of services between these and the network stations,it must

be noted that not everyone can receive these stations. Many independent and

public stations are UHF and do not come in clearly. Communities in smaller

markets may not be served at all by either an independent or a public station.
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A number of years ago, Action for Children's Television suggested that a

minimum of two hours a day be devoted to children's television on each station.

WATCH concurs in this recommendation and notes that many millions of children

have passed through the stages of pre-school, school age and adolescence since

these recommendations were made. It is too late to provide appropriate pro-

gramming and scheduling for them. How much longer must today's children wait?

Recommendations for scheduling are simple: there should be enough programming

for children scheduled and it should be scheduled for the convenience of the

audience rather than the advertiser.

RESTRAINT OF COMMERCIALIZATION

Ideally children's programming would be offered on a sustaining basis,

free of commercials. Several years ago the Federal Trade Commission took up

the question of whether or not it was "fair" to advertise to young children at

all and the Commission was very nearly put out of business in the ensuing storm.

WATCH hopes the discussion-is not shelved. It is a serious question which

deserves a fair hearing.

A small anecdote is in order here. WATCH's president Mary Ann Banta

showed the film "Seeing Through Commercials" to her class of pre-schoolers.

The children asked to see the film again and indicated that they had understood

its message. Then,in the next breath, they wanted to buy the nonexistent

advertised products! On one hand the children understood the manipulation of

the product but they were unable to sense the media's manipulation of their

wants and desires.
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WATCH reconmends that, under a system where commercials provide for the

sponsorship of children's programs, the following constraints be observed:

Commercials should be clustered at the beginning and end of

programs with clear signals that this is a commercial break.

This provides some buffer between program and commercial and

avoids the problem of special effects hype preceeding the

commercial.

Commercials on children's programs are predominantly for

toys, snack foods and cereals (usually rugared). WATCH rec-

commends the addition of a wider range of edibles and that

'public service announcements on nutrition balance these

messages.

Commercials on television often put the child in the role of

salesperson. Advertisements aimed toward parents, or empha-

sizing parents' roles in determining purchases are preferable.

When the FCC considered guidelines for children, it declined to intervene

in the area of commercials because the National Association of Broadcasters

Code already provided the guidance necessary. Since then the NAB Code has

been found unconstitutional, and it is recommended that other ways be found to

compensate for the relaxation of the rules for advertisements of products in-

tended for children.

Special problems arise when products and programs are closely associated.

Although host selling restrictions provide some constraint, other situations

are not addressed. The Smerfs and The Dukes of Hazzard, to name two examples,

are lines of toys as well as television programs. It may be said that the

whole program in these cases serves a commercial function. Cross-ownership of

broadcasting companies and toy manufacturers complicates the issue. Serious

study needs to be given to the best means of protecting the interests of the

child consumer 'in these areas.
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WATCH would ol,,o Ilke to draw attention to the background messages and

settings of commercials. Products often are shown in highly idealized or very

wealthy settings to indicate that it is a good product. The elusive promise

of belonging, of friends and even romance if you just have the right snacks,

toys or what-have-you is questionable in any advertisement. It is a cruel joke

on children. Also, advertisements featuring groups of children should include

both sexes and a mix of races. Few jobs or activities are segregated and it

is a disservice to create expectations that they are segregated in a pluralistic

society.

Some of these problems are appropriate .or government regulation; others

for self-regulation. WATCH recommends that rules and policies be generated to

strengthen rather than weaken the self-regulatory capacity of the advertisers.

INSTRUCTIONS FOR USE

WATCH highly recommends the promotion of critical viewing skills and other

means to provide children and adults with the information they need to evaluate

television and its effects on their lives and on their communities. One should

not have to attend a course in communications theory to hear questions posed about

the form as well as the content of information. Because television is such a

major part of children's lives, it is essential that some instruction be devoted

to its use and abuse. WATCH applauds the efforts undertaken to develop critical

viewing skills curricula and encourages its expansion. This topic needs to be

included in the preparatory coursework of teachers.
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WATCH has itself prepared critical viewing skills materials (samples of

which are included in the appended issue of WATCHWORKS) for pre-schoul through

sixth grade. The examples are designed to be included in English classes or

social studies classes without requiring the teacher to make major changes in

the syllabus.

The United States has a good record of informing citizens about public

health questions, proper nutrition and other aspects of a healthy physical

environment. Providing information about the attainment of a healthy social

environment is also a necessary function. Before anyone remembers that it is

almost 1984, it is appropriate to mention that Orwell's Appendix on Newspeak

showed a constriction rather than an expansion of the vocabulary for speaking

and thinking. Television's form is geared to creating a favorable tool for

the commercial message. If television itself does not provide the tools for

critical viewing, they must come from other sources -- primarily those of

formal and informal education. If these tools are to be widely disseminated

they will require financial support from the government. It is taken for

granted it is not feasible to provide this education on television so other

sectors of society must participate.

THE ROLE OF GOVERNMENT

WATCH requests that the Congress take the broad view of its responsibilities

regarding children and television. Only the federal government has the requi-

site scope to act on behalf of the whole of society. Other constituencies have

more influence than children; they can make their needs appear more dramatic or

20-006 0 - 83 - 14
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more pressing. Rut, we cannot Ignore the welfare of children just because it

tends to cone behind "unemployment" or "the national defense" on surveys of

public opinion. Television has a major effect on our society and particularly

on the children of our society because they are more impressionable, because

they watch more than all other age groups except the elderly and because they

represent the future of our society. It is not reasonable to ask the producer

of a particular program or the management of a network or a station to look for

and counteract the less desirable effects of the medium. They respond in terms

of their own self-interest, e.g., television does not cause violent human

behavior, but television does influence buying behavior. It is therefore up

to a larger vision to consider these issues.

For example, if we look at the Grand Canyon, we see a result that has

taken many years of interaction of rain, wind and heat. Someone who observed

that area for a day or a week or a year would not see much effect. The time

,,period is too short. In similar fashion, we can't look at the cumulative

effects of television on a child's development in terms of a program or a

season. Even less can we see cumulative effects from a program or a season on

society. Long-term research is needed, and on a large scale or we simply won't

know the effects. If we don't know, we cannot take steps to correct imbalances,

offset destructive tendencies or predict future behavior. We are symied by the

lack of evidence meeting the rigorous standards of physics, especially in moni-

toring an appropriate range of variables. It might help to approach the

questiOn by asking how can we compensate for unintended or undesirable effects

21.j
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rather than how can we fix blame on the misbehaving individual or corporation.

If a set of positive standards is reached, thr.n the individual or corporation

can be held to them. If everyone must meet the sane standards, there will be

objections but then companies will adapt with minimal effect on their profits.

Society has larger concerns than maintaining an industry's conventions or

its profits. How far can poorly informed citizens be pushed before the

democratic process collapses? How robust can a society be if its habitual

thought patterns reflect the simple world of television drama instead of life's

complex actual situations? Is it possible to grow up on a news format which

talks of a celebrity divorce and a coup d'etat in a foreign country with equal

emphasis on Monday night and mentions neither Tuesday? With this background

can one notice trends or classify the importance of events? If television's

format remains sacrosanct, what other media must be ne.'zlooed to fill the gap?

To what extent is government itself bending to the criteria of entertaining to

the detriment of informing the people -- witness the State of the Union message

and the Democrats' reply. How will our children learn to understand the

processes of government, the place of the United States in world affairs or the

means of adapting to an accelerating rate of social and technological change to

fulfill their responsibilities as citizens when they are adults? How does

television help or ;,finder that process? These are questions that must be ad-

dressed on a scale broad enough to take into account the whole of society.

Let's face the issue that the marketplace does not meet the needs of

children. Without pressure of regulation, Saturday morning would be the only
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time network affiliate% find it profitable to air chilren's programs.

Commissioner FOwler has said that a flaw in The Task Force Report of 1919 was

that it did not take public broadcasting services into account. We ask, how

could the Task Force Report have clone so and retain any semblance of compatability

with the provisions in the Communications Act, or, for that matter, any legal

precedents of licensure. To do so would violate the spirit and letter of the

responsibility of an individual licensee by placing the locus of control of

its actions outside its agreements. And, how can Commissioner Fowler justify

placing a public service burden only on those commercial stations operating in

communities where there is no public or independent stations?

Commissioner Fowler in his speech talked about the "myth" of trusteeship.

We disagree. Portions of a law which are enforced loosely,or hardly at all, do

not disappear.
They wait for caretakers of government with either the respon-

sibility to enforce the law or the gumption to try to repeal it. Previous

Commissions have operated by a wink and a nod. Some made no bones about their

reluctance to place any bUrdens on the broadcasting industry they expected to

join. Others took their responsibilities to the public more seriously but

preferred persuasion rather than invoking the penalties attendent on strict

enforcement with the limited number of sanctions available. We would like to
,

remind Commissioner Fowler that broadcastin5 is not like other businesses.

Trusteeship is not a quaint do-gooder idea but was a trade-off. Trusteeship

is the price the broadcaster is to pay for exclusive use of one of the very

limited spaces on the spectrum and for the government's protection of'that

right.



209

It would be tempting, but a mistake, to nay that cable, video disk and

other advances make this a moot point. When the majority of the public has

access to these alternatives there will be plenty of time to make their capa-

bi.ities the base for telecommunications policy. (Look at the networks' own

projections of their market shares over the next ten, twenty, thirty years.)

The job of protecting the public interest in telecommunications can only

be done by the federal government. No other government has jurisdiction and

no other component in society has the mandate. It certainly cannot be done

by the medil reform community. None of us have the resources. This testimony

was drafted on the weekend on volunteer time. We were not informed about

these hearings in time to request the opportunity to present oral testimony.

WATCH has no staff at all and has a budget small enough to be an embarrassment.

Other groups who testify may have a small staff and a larger budget than ours

b'Ut they are still small potatoes indeed in comparison to the resources of the

industry or the government. No group, it must be stressed, is in the position

even to undertake the research needed or even the coordination of research

findings needed to assemble a composite picture of the effects of television on

the children of our society. Most of the research that we cite as documentation

of our concern was undertaken on a piecemeal basis and most of it was concerned

with analyzing specific results of monitoring projects. A wider view is needed.

Parents and teachers have come under fire for a number of things they

haven't done. On the one hand, they are criticized for not taking more respon-

sibility for children's television.- But, both parents and teachers have many
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responsibilities, As d rule, It requires sever,1 years to become familiar

enough with communications issues to be creditable. Involved teachers and

parents have been blamed for saying that television is the only major influence

on children and that It Is responsible for all of their problems. Must such a

claim be proven for action to he taken? We do claim that of all the major

influences on the majority of Children -- home, school, church and community

that television is perhaps the only one whose interests are so in contradiction

to the welfare of children.

We thank the Subconeittee on Telecommunications, Consumer Protection and

Finance for holding this hearing. We respectfully submit that Congress must

ACT! The Federal Conunications Commission's position is on record. We have

done what we can to say what it is that we want for children. We have raised

questions and concerns and have been honest about our own limitations for

achieving change or redressing an imbalance. We now ask Congress to act on

behalf of the children who have never heard of WATCH but who have heard of and

do watch television.

To summarize, WATCH believes it is important that program services for

children be provided and that they be scheduled at times appropriate for

children to watch. We also ask for restraints on commercialization of messages

to children and for help in teaching children to apply critical viewing skills.

Finally, we ask for the federal government to assume the role of acting for

society as a whole, and particularly for those members who are most vulnerable

and have the least influence on the lawmaking process -- our children.
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NATIONAL COALITION ON TELEVISION VIOLENCE
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United Methchliel Communication.
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Telecontinunicellune Peeesich and Action Centel
9.11y Meenland, Women's Meuse Consultant

Chairman Timothy Wirth
Subcommittee on Telecommunications,
Coneumer Protection, b Finance
8 -33) W1011

Washington DC 20515

Dear Chairman Wirth,

NswelefierAMeohednyultivc
Of Thorn.. 00(011141, OA 0
Notional Coeillkm on IV Violence
000 I. P101 Ave
P 0 Doe 215/
Chemp.ign, IL mem ' 36911215

W.shIngton 0111es:
Nellunal Coalition on TV Violence
11130 P. 60.1 N W.

001. 12035
Washington, U C. 2v096 1102140)0615

March 16, 1983

As part of the record for this hearing on Children and Television, The
National Coalition on Televiainn Violence would like to submit our moat
recent monitoring results on violence portrayed during prime time and
Saturday morning viewing hours. The statistics preaunt the average of
violent acts per program during our monitoring period.

I feel these statistics, and accompanying program descriptions, present
an accurate picture of what is being daily broadcast into our homes
violence as entertainment. What is most alarming about these findings
is that the moat violent programing of all is presented on Saturday
morning and intended for the child viewer.

The Coalition is greatly concerned about the high amounts of violence
employed by networks to entertain the children of this country. Recently
The National Institute of Mental Health released a ten year study on the
affects of television on viewers. The study found that "the consensus
among most of the research community is that violence on television does
lead to aggressive behaviour by children and teenagers who watch the
(violent) programs."

It is my hope that the results that have been submitted will encourage
this subcommittee to further investigation into this situation.

215



212

111.6116 v ii 1,,t v..11 I 110,

VI Y.

/ 3 I. 1( ----

1,1.1 (1,11 toy
W.1..1.11.111.01 01 rnrlol

2 . 21, 1.012)

1. F,111 (ABC) 14 ....t ../1,1,111

2. 1.0...i t lw (4.1.1 Nonkry (Alt.') 11 net 41,0111

I. V,..9,1.0.1.4 (NI1C) 10 act nilwor
4. .,,ty I 1..11 (NBC) 2/ It ../11.,11r

,11 11,1Amird (1115)
Atm..Iran Ilor,, (ABC) 22 ititt .1/1.011r

/ T.1. linker (ABC) 20 act
H. t. [molt moll Simon (Cliii) 211 melt /Hour

"lortto r, 1 , (CBS) 10 ;I...01mm.
Adorn (NBC) IN ,t,,trt/Ilotir

2 1



213

All Your Time Is lirinn
.1112114. About

C0111 OM IWO VI 4I

oulaut camint
and $5 0110 COM

IMINICEMIN)

ae M8 ,.:1111E

Fuoh4 MOW!
OAKUM

01

AND

r:

Recipa for Murder:
ow*. A.4,4,10

4 (Audi' Win vuut U44 haul on tiala

Wadu) in suiostat )1 tiaalmuul 4)A rwei*

Ylikt I Nom maniere Who pito

Imuu an itait Ilaimuot

/
National Children
and Television Week 02

March 13-19,1983
1/A-

21



...

.-;
1 1

1
7-1

r
r -

- -
11.

gr.

T
ra

7T
c

I >
I'

r.; ;
-1;;

_7-,

.
:=

=
 -r.

-4



215

James A..Fellows
5807 Massachusetts Avenue
Bethesda, Maryland 20816

March 14, 1983

The Honorable Timothy Wirth, Chairman
SubCommittee on Telecommunications,

Consumer 'Protection and Finance 1

The Rayburn-Building B333
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairdan:

This week.as.
National-CR
to tell you
and television
Festival.

47

.4-

r:
convene hearings on the occasion of
and Television Week, we are writing

'important initiative for children
American ChildrAm's Television

The idea grows om three sources: first, the-focus
you are provid g through endoisemeilt of this special
week for children's television; second, from our/many
years of professional work associated with children's
.television; and, third, from our tole for several
years as the United States Board members of the Prix
Jeunesse International.

The Prix Jeuneise is a serious, ongoing effort to
bring together from around the world, producers,
.broadcasters, researchers and educators, who are
making sustained efforts to advance the use of `-

televison for children and young people.

Prix Jeunesse is not:just another television awards
program. It involves research, elaborate Screening
and evaluation, and a Conscientious effort to examine
critical issues" associated with children's television.
It is a major international activity, housed in
Munich, and sponsored by civic and broadcasting
organizations in West Germany. (Background:-
information is attached.))
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We believe that thin concept can be usefully adapted
to the United States and might easily be broadened to
include Canada. The Prix Jeunesse officials have
expressed their willingness to assist in such a
development.

To this end; we have, initiated discussions with
several major educational groups, broadcasters and
university leaders-to seek their initial response and
interest.. The reactions have all been highly
favorable.

What we see emerging might look lAL0 this:

- An American (possibly North Anerican)
Children's Television Festival, organized under
the aegis of one of our leading universities.

- Bvery second year, a screening and competition
of programs submitted by public broadcasters,
independent producers, commercial broadcasters,
and cable programmers. Unlike many other awards
competitions, the screening would be done by
producers and specialists in children's
television, educators, and parents, with full
discussion and evaluation of Programs. 'People

and organizations whose programs receive high
commendation would be 'given appropriate awards.

'- On an ongoing basis, the, Festival would
organize seminars and workshops for various
Professional interests associated with children's
television programs: producers; researchers,
writers, critics, legislators, teachers, parents,
and psychologists. Some of these activities
could result in publications.

In short,\we see the Festival serving as a focal point
for the growing community of interest in advancing and
exploiting all forms of television for the benefit of
children and young people.

22o
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We want it to include commercial and non-commercial
broadcasters as well as the cable industry. We think

there is a great deal to be learned from each other
and we think that a Festival framework, that centers
attention and deliberation on the specifics of
particular programs and series, is the most useful way
to fadilitate these exchanges.

We are mindful of the effective work that other
organizations are doing to focus public attention on
children's televison and we are confident that an
American Children's Television Festival will
complement and enhance these important efforts.

We shall keep you posted on the progress of these

initiatives. We hope that you will find them a strong
complement to your own personal interests in the
steady improvement of efforts to use television wisely
on behalf of children and young people.

We are actively pursuing this idea. We would like to

see it succeed. And, of course, we would very much
appreciate any attention and support that you feel
could be appropriately incorporated in the
Sub-Committee's hearings this week.

With personal regards,

Sincerely,

ea.e. adds
James A. Fellows
Members of the Inter
The Prix Jeunesse

Attachments:
Copies for Members of the Sub-Committee
Prix Jeunesse Information Sheet
Background information about Mr. Taff and Mr. Fellows

[Whereupon, at 1:25 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned.]

C)

Paul R. Taff
Advisory Board
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